CABA, HENRY CABLAYAN, 78, of Waipahu, died April 27, 2009. Born in Orence, Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired from Hilton Hawaiian Village; member of Jesus Cares Ministry. Survived by wife, Rosita; daughters, Divina Timbol, Elisa, and Regina Pichon; sons, Solomon and Rene; 10 grandchildren; brothers, Larry, Juan and Mariano. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 2009]

CABADING, BERNALDO, 86, of Kahului, Maui, died April 1, 2009. Born in Pahala, Hawai'i. Retired Hawaiian Commercial and Sugar Co. welder. Survived by son, Douglas; six grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; sister, Calina Galimba; brothers, George "Epe" and Moses Bartolome. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary; prayer service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 2009]

CABAGBAG, STEVE CABATO SR., 79, of Honolulu, died March 7, 2009. Born in Brgy, Pinipin, Santa Cruz, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Owner of Cabagbag Tax & Bookkeeping Service; also former president of Santa Cruzan of Ilocos Sur. Survived by wife, Mercedes; sons, Lyndon, Renato, Steve Jr., Joshua and Jun; daughters, Shirley, Karen Cabagbag-Cuadro, Verna Bornios and Joyce Sandara Cabagbag; brothers, Victorino Sr. and Larry "Claro"; sisters, Remedios Cabradilla, Aquilena Javines, Dolores Pangan and Marcelina; four grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

Cabalar, Violet Kuulei, Sept. 4, 2009 Violet Kuulei Cabalar, 72, of Kualapuu, Molokai, ided in Molokai General Hospital. She was born in Hoolehua, Molokai. She is survived by husband Felix; sons David, James, John, Jose and Joseph Aquino; daughters Winifred Lopez, Miriam Kikukawa, Marilyn Kaulili, Muriel Ting, Marion Sikes and Diana Mae Ocol; stepsons Felix Cabalar Jr. and Maximo Acquino; stepdaughters Ana Simpson and Germaine Cabalar; and numerous grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Lanikeha Community Center, Hoolehua. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Kanakaloloa Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 September 2009]

CABAN, JOSE CANTORNA SR., 87, of 'Ewa Beach, died July 12, 2009. Born in Bantugo Nagbukel, Philippines. Retired from Hawaii Stevedores, formerly known as Castle and Cooke. Survived by son, Jose Jr.; daughters, Jo Ann Kaneshiro and Helen Caban-Freitas; brother, Enrique; eight grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at St. Jude Church; service 10:30 a.m. Scattering of ashes pending. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 July 2009]

Caban, Jose Cantorna Sr., *Jul. 12, 2009* Jose Cantorna Caban Sr., 87, of Ewa Beach, a Hawaii Stevedores employee, died in Ewa Beach. He was born in Bantugo, Nagbukel, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. He is survived by son Jose Jr., daughters Jo Ann Kaneshiro and Helen Caban-Freitas, brother Enrique and eight grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Jude Church, Makakilo. Call after 9 a.m. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 July 2009]

CABAN, ORLINO PASCUA SR., 76, of Kahuku, died Aug. 18, 2009. Born in Kahuku. An engineer. Survived by wife, Linda; children, Orlino Jr., Orland, Olin, Olivia and Olguin; 14 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers, Timoto, Lorencio, Jaime and Benjamin; sisters, Carol Antonio, Sally Doquisa, Josepine Manipon and Maril McCoy. Celebration of life Oct. 10 at the Senior Center, 2727 Parkside Circle, Concord, Calif. Condolences to 178 Overlook Terrace, Hercules, CA 94547. Arrangements by Hites Funeral Home & Crematory, Henderson, Nev. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 2009]

CABAN, ORLINO PASCUA SR., 76, of Kahuku, died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Kahuku. An engineer. Survived by wife, Linda; children, Orlino Jr., Orland, Olin, Olivia and Olguin; 14 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers, Timoto, Lorencio, Jaime and Benjamn; sisters, Carol Antonio, Sally Doquisa, Josepine Manipon and Maril McCoy. Celebration of life Oct. 10 at the Senior Center, 2727 Parkside Circle, Concord, Calif. Condolences to 178 Overlook Terrace, Hercules, CA 94547. Arrangements by Hites Funeral Home & Crematory, Henderson, Nev. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 2009]

CABANA, EMILLIA, 89, of Wahiawa, died May 31, 2009. Born in Lanipao, Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Pilippines. Survived by sons, Charles, Felipe, Reynaldo and Benedict; daughter, Susan; sisters, Eufemia Fontanillia, Dominga Antonio, Fransisca Gasmen and Caridad Contillo; 11 grandchildren; 18 greatgrandchildren, Visitation also 9 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Sorrows Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

CABANBAN, CLARINA "CARING" PINTOR, 79, of Ewa Beach, died Oct. 3, 2009. Born in Hämäkua, Hawaii. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Raymundo, Chito, Ramon and Gerry Anagaran; daughters, Emma Balason and Junita Fines; stepsons Ricky, Christopher "Danny" and Freddie; stepdaughter, Victoria Zambrano; brothers, Catalino and Pedro Pintor; sisters, Felicing Pre and Maria Pintor; 21 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony Catholic Church, Kalihi; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 2009]

CABANGO, DONALD, 68, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Jan. 28, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired U.S. Army sergeant first class; Beneficial Finance Co. Ioan and Collection officer; Koi Farms marketing and wholesale supervisor. Survived by wife Sheila Ann; son, James Patrick; daughter, Shanel Tiffany-Ann; hanai son, Brentan Nakamoto; mother, Dionecia; brother Albert; sisters, Priscilla Sibayton, Diana Sakoda, Eleanor Jackson and Elizabeth Alejandro. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 5 p.m. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 6 February 2009]

CABANILLAS, KYOKO, 75, of Pearl City, died May 21, 2009. Born in Kagoshima-Ken, Japan. A homemaker. Survived by brother-in-law, Fred Garduque. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

CABANSAG, BENJAMIN "BEN", 71, of 'Ewa Beach, died April 30, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Member of Hawaii Filipino Club of Wai'anae Sacred Heart Catholic Church; also

employed at Securitas Security Co.; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Lillian Alidon Cabansag; son, Benjamin Jr.; daughters, Debra Pabalan, Darlene Cabansag-Valdez and Dayvee Ramos; brother, Joseph; sisters, Eugenia Ompad and Delores Panoy; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church, Wai'anae; program 11 a.m.; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome; casual/aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 2009]

CABBAB, JANET MARTINEZ, 34, of 'Ewa Beach, died April 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Waipahu Town Pharmacy pharmacist technician. Survived by husband, Nestor; son, Jansen; parents, Juanito and Lucila Martinez; brother, James Martinez. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 May 2009]

Cabbab, Janet Martinez, *April 21, 2009.* Janet Martinez Cabbab, 34, of Ewa Beach, a Waipahu Town Pharmacy technician, died in Ewa Beach. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Nestor C., son Jansen, parents Juanito and Lucila Martinez, and brother James Martinez. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Church, 94-675 Farington Hwy., Waipahu. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 2009]

CABE, NICOLAS CABRERA, 96, of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 5, 2009. Born in San Antonio, Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired from Waihee Dairy. Survived by wife, Felicidad; son, Allen; daughter, Carmen Carr; one grandchild. Visitation 6 to 8 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony Catholic Church, Wailuku; Mass 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Dec. 19 at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 10:30 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 2009]

Cabe, Nicolas Cabrera, *Dec. 5, 2009* Nicolas Cabrera Cabe, 96, of Wailuku, a retired Waihee Dairy of Wailuku Sugar Co. employee, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. He was born in San Antonio, Narvacan, IIocos Sur, Philippines. He is survived by wife Felicidad C., son Allen, daughter Carmen Carr and a grandchild: Mass: 7 p.m. Friday at Saint Anthony Church. Call after 6 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: 10:30 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 December 2009]

CABEBE, JAMES JOHN, 70, of Kahului, Maui, died April 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Maui County Department of Motor Vehicle Safety Check Division administrator. Survived by wife, Cristy; sons, Dallas, Jamie, Alan and James; daughter, Carrie Campos; stepmother, Agrifina; brother, Raymond; sisters, Loretta McCuen, Pearl Bruce and Marcia Paranada; 11 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. Urn burial 10:30 a.m. Friday at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 2009]

CABERO, MARTHA, 76, of Kahului, Maui, died July 7, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired Nakamura Mortuary housekeeper. Survived by son, Eulogio; daughters, Gwendolyn Vida, Cynthia Cabero, Lenora "Lolly" Vierra and Frances Capp; 14 grandchildren; 19 greatgrandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Wednesday at Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 July 2009]

CABIC, JAMES HAROLD, 69, of Kea'au, Hawaii, died Feb. 2, 2009. Born in Buffalo, N.Y. Survived by son, Timothy; daughters, Lora, Candy Bundy and Michelle Aurelius; brother, Carl; eight grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 February 2009]

CABICO, LEONORA "NORA" REYES, 83, of Waipahu, died Jan. 25, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Retired seamstress for Hukilau Fahions. Survived by son, Gerald; brothers, Teodorico Cabel-Reyes, Irinio Cabel, Tolentino, Eligio, Teodorico and Clement, and Russel Reyes; disters, Rosing Yadao, Dolores Keller, Thelma Alcon, Clara Calairo, Olinda Sheftee, Adela Aamold, Sharon and Charlotte Reyes, Presca Clipper, Dolly Ai, Allison Reyes and Endile Mendoza; three grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Philomena Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of the Temples; luncheon to follow. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 February 2009]

CABIGON, BENITA "BENING", 67, of San Francisco, died Oct. 27, 2009. Born in Binalonan, Pangasinan, Philippines. Retired Ala Moana Hotel housekeeper. Survived by son, James; daughters, Ligaya Kohagura and Marlene Acdal; brother, Patricio Fletchetero; two grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 2009]

Cabigon, Benita, Oct. 27, 2009 Benita "Bening" Cabigon, 67, of San Francisco, a retired Ala Moana Hotel housekeeper, died in Seton Medical Center. She was born in Binalonan, Pangasinan, Philippines. She is survived by son James, daughters Ligaya Kohagura and Marlene Acdal, brother Patricio Fletchetero and two grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial:12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 November 2009]

CABIGON, JOHN C., 31, of 'Ewa Beach, died Sept . 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. U.S. Navy officer. Survived by wife, Gina; daughter, Jessie; parents, Paulino and Leticia; brother, Paul; sister, Julie Bonilla. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; committal service 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 2009]

CABILES, JULIAN GANDALERA, 52, of Honolulu, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Ilocos Sur, Philippines. A landscaper in Honolulu for more than 20 years. Survived by wife, Mely Tuvera; daughters, Janet and Channel; sons, Joelito and Joemel; mother, Marina Gandalera; sisters, Flor Flores and Juliana Gurtiza; brothers, Jessie, Federico Jr., Aurel and Larry; four grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 6 p.m.; reception to follow. Visitation

also 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church, Kalihi; Mass 10 a.m.; reception to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2009]

CABILES, JULIAN GANDALERA, 52, of Honolulu, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Worked in landscaping in Honolulu for more than 20 years. Survived by companion, Mely Tuvera; daughters, Janet and Channel; sons, Joelito and Joemel; mother, Marina Gandalera; sisters, Flor Flores and Juliana Gurtiza; brothers, Jessie, Federico Jr., Aurel and Larry; four grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 6 p.m.; reception to follow. Visitation also 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church, Kalihi; Mass 10 a.m.; reception to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 2009]

CABILIN, TIMOTHY "TIMMY" SCOTT, 33, of Ocean View, Hawai'i, died June 16, 2009. Born in Kealakekua, Hawai'i. Phlebotomist for the clinical labs at Kona Community Hospital. Survived by mother, Josephine Nelson; brothers, Michael Jr. and Jason; grandmothers, Jane Cabilin and Lillian Nelson. Visitation 5 to 7 p.m. Friday at St. John's Catholic Church, Kealakekua; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the church; Mass 10 a.m.; luncheon and fellowship in the church hall. Loose flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 2009]

Cabingas, Antes Emilio, *May 30, 2009* Emilio Antes "Emil" Cabingas, 63, of Kahului, a Hawaiian Commercial and Sugar Company heavy equipment operator, died at home. He was born in Laoag City, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by wife Norma T.; brothers Andres; and sisters Flora and Marina Cabingas and Linda Cabingas Agno. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Norman's Mortuary.Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 June 2009]

CABINGAS, EMILLO "EMIL" ANTES, 63, of Kahului, Maui, died May 30, 2009. Born in Laoag City, Ilocos Norte Philippines. Hawaiian Commercial & Sugar Co. heavy equipment operator. Survived by wife, Norma Tesoro; brother, Andres; sisters, Flora and Marina Casil, Maria, and Linda Agno. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 a.m. to noon Saturday at Christ the King Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

CABLAY, ROSE KALEIHIEHIE, 88, of Honolulu, died Sept. 30, 2009. Born in Waipi'o Valley, Hawai'i. Survived by sons, James, Saturnino and Fred; daughters, Esther "Sweetie" Moffatt, Yvonne, and Josephine Gilbert; brother, Thomas Kua Timbal; sister, Evangeline "Honey" Kekaualua; three grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at O'ahu Cemetery Chapel; service 10 a.m.; burial to follow at O'ahu Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 October 2009]

Cablay, Rose Kaleihiehie, Sept. 30, 2009, Rose Kaleihiehie Cablay, 88, of Honolulu, died in Honolulu. She was born in Waipio Valley, Hawaii. She is survived by sons James, Saturnino M. and Fred; daughters Esther "Sweetie" Moffatt, Yvonne Cablay and Josephine Gilbert; brother Thomas K. Timbal; sister Evangeline "Honey" Kakaualua; three grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at the church cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 October 2009]

CABRAL, ANTONE "TONY", 81, of Kapolei, died Sept. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Wailana Coffee Shop. No survivors. Celebration of life service 5:30 p.m. Oct. 10 at Neal S. Blaisdell Park; scattering of ashes to follow. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 October 2009]

CABRAL, CARL KEVIN KUUIPO, 38, of Kailua, died Dec. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A and Kiana; grandchildren, Bailey and Banks; parents, Manuel and Phoebe; brothers, Guy Pimentel, Clayton, Joseph Melvin and Mark; sisters, Natalie Phillips, April Clark and Dorie Cabral-Erlandiz. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Jan. 4 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 2009]

CABRAL, CARL KEVIN KUUIPO, 38, of Kailua, died Dec. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Glazier. Survived by wife, Kasey; sons, Kalani, Kaimana, Kamuela and Keanu; daughters, Kiani and Kiana; parents, Manuel and Phoebe; brothers, Guy and Boysie Pimentel, Clayton, Joseph, Melvin and Mark; sisters, Natalie Phillips, April Clark and Dorie Cabral-Erlandiz; grandchildren, Bailey and Banks. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 2009]

Cabral, Carl Kevin Kuuipo, *Dec. 17, 2009* Carl Kevin Kuuipo Cabral, 38, of Kailua, a glazier, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Kasey; sons Kalani, Kaimana, Kamuela and Keanu; daughters Kiani and Kiana; parents Phoebe and Manuel; brothers Clayton, Joseph, Melvin and Mark Cabral, and Guy and Boysie Pimentel; sisters Natalie Phillips, April Clark, Dorie Cabral-Erlandiz; and two grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Jan. 4 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5:30 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 2009]

CABRAL, ESTA MISAE, 66, of Pahoa, Hawai'i, formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired state Department of health big Island Mental Health Division private secretary. Survived by husband, Chester; sons, Mitchell and Chad; daughter, Cathryn; brothers, Kenneth and Melvin Kishida; sisters, Jane, Eunice and Aileen Kishida; grandson, Caden. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 August 2009]

CABRAL, JOSEPH W., 87, of Honolulu, died July 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Hawai'i State Hospital. Survived by brothers, Richard and Abraham; sisters, Agnes Slade, Melba Buna and Shirley Cowell. Graveside service 9 a.m. Friday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]

Cabral, Joseph W., *Jul.* 7, 2009 Joseph W. Cabral, 87, of Honolulu, a Hawaii State Hospital retiree and an Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Richard and Abraham; and sisters Agnes Slade, Melba Buna and Shirley Cowell. Graveside services: 9 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2009]

CABRAL, WAYNE HULIKOA, 56, of 'Aiea, died June 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired iron worker with Iron Workers Union Local 625. Survived by wife, Cynthia; son, Nicholas; daughter, Selina

Nihoa; parents, Josephine and Everett; sisters, Yvonne Marandola, Naomi Naboa-Motoshige and Karen Kami; two grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 2009]

Cabrera, Lydia C., *April* 27, 2009. Lydia C. Cabrera, 52, of Honolulu, a retired Ace Hardware cashier, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Richard; sons Eddie Boy, Ivan and Keoni; daughters Dawn Mitchell, Denah Danley-Nguyen and Kristie Segovia; brothers Luis, Daniel, Leonard, Lawrence and Edward Segovia; and 18 grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary, makai chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 May 2009]

CABRERA, LYDIA CHRISTINE SEGOVIA, 52, of Honolulu, died April 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Ace Hardware cashier. Survived by husband, Richard; sons, Boy, Ivan and Keoni; daughters, Dawn Mitchell, Denah Danley-Nguyen and Kristie Segovia; 18 grandchildren; brothers, Luis, Daniel, Leonard, Lawrence and Edward Segovia. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 2009]

CABREROS, CIRIACO C., 92, of Länai, died Nov. 16, 2009. Born in the Philippines. Retired Dole Pineapple Co. laborer. Survived by daughter, Tina Salon; grandson, Nathan Salon; greatgrandson, Derek Salon. Visitation 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Visitation also 8:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church, Länai City; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Länai Community Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 2009]

CABRIEL, CECELIA ANNE, 67, of Kekaha, Kaua'i, died Aug. 20, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Grand Hyatt Kauai housekeeper. Survived by sons, Richard, Paul and Dominic Rosa Sr.; daughter, Melanie Rosa; 14 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; brothers, Henry and Francisco Rabot Jr.; sisters, Linda Enos and Rosie Rabot. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Garden Island Mortuary chapel; service to follow; burial at Kaua'i Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 2009]

CABRIHNA, ERLENE LUKA LAHAPA KAUHANE, 74, of Kane'ohe, died June 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Hawaiian Airlines with 37 years of service. Survived by son, Alvin Jr.; daughters, Lahapa Ichimura, Haaheo Scanlan and Manu Siliga; sister Gwendolyn Chaffin; 23 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kane'ohe Stake Center; service 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawai'I State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 2009]

CABRINHA, ERLENE LUKA LAHAPA KAUHANE, 74, of Kane'ohe, died June 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Airlines employee with 37 years of service. Survived by son, Alvin Jr.; daughters, Lahapa Ichimura, Haaheo Scanlan and Manu Siliga; sister, Gwendolyn Chaffin; 23 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kane'ohe Stake Center; service 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at

Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 July 2009]

CABRINHA, ERLENE LUKA LAHAPA KAUHANE, 74, of Kane'ohe, died June 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Airlines employee with 37 years of service. Survived by son, Alvin Jr.; daughters, Lahapa Ichimura, Haaheo Scanlan and Manu Siliga; sister, Gwendolyn Chaffin; 23 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren. Mass 7 to 7:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Ann's Church Queen of Peace Day Chapel; visitation 8 a.m. at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kane'ohe Stake Center; service 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 2009]

CABUS, SOLEDO "CHOLLIE" BALMANIA, 73, of Honolulu, died Feb. 8, 2009. Born in Mabini, Pangasinan, Philippines. Retired care home operator. Survived by sons, Charles, Barney and Glenn; grandsons, Kainoa and Keililani; sisters, Adeline Muya, Magdalena Balais and Helene Balmania; brothers, Rodonio, Melanio and Victor Balmania. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Anthony's Church, Kalihi, Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 February 2009]

CACABELOS, ALEXANDRA MARIA, 67, of Puhi, Kaua'i, died Sept. 2, 2009. Born on Maui. Retired Wilcox School teacher's aide. Survived by husband, Avelardo Sr.; daughters, Francine Asuncion, Lewella Lopez, Dorene Asuncion and Amy Sarfine; sons, Avelardo Jr. and Ashley; sisters, Virgie Fargado and Linda Paden; brother, Vincent Freitas; 17 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Friday at Kaua'i Veterans Pavilion, Hanapepe; inurnment to follow. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 2009]

Cacabelos, Alexandra Maria, Sept. 2, 2009 Alexandra Maria Cacabelos, 67, of Puhi, Kauai, a retired Wilcox Elementary School teacher's aide, died at home. She was born in Maui. She is survived by husband Avelando Jr. and Ashley; daughters Francine and Dorene Asuncion, Lewella Lopez and Amy Sarfine,; brother Vincent Freitas; sisters Virgie Fargardo and Linda Paden; 17 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren; Service 10 a.m. Friday at Kaua'i Veterans Pavilion, Hanapepe; inurnment to follow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 September 2009]

CACAL, PEDRO, 93, of Honolulu, died March 24, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired maintenance worker and landscaper. Survived by wife, Maxima; children, Patricia, Zosimo, Espie Cabacungan, Lapaz, Esperanza Bolosan, Magdalena Asuncion, Leonora Sebastian and Gina Deus; 19 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Friday at St. John the Baptist Church; service 7 p.m. Visitation 9:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

Caceres, Alfredo Cabebe, *Aug 1, 2009.* Alfredo Cabebe Caceres, 85, of Lanai City, a retired pineapple planter, died in Lanai Community Hospital. He was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Angeles, sons Renato and Marcelo, daughters Alejandria Domingo and Glory Malaqui, 26 grandchildren, 45 great-grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Mass: 10

a.m. Saturday at Sacred Heart Church, Lanai City. Call after 7 a.m. Burial to follow at Lanai Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 2009]

CACOULIDIS, MARY, 84, of Silver Springs, Md., formerly of Waimea, Hawai'i, died March 17, 2008. Born in Kohala, Hawai'i, Hawai'i, Preparatory Academy kitchen helper. Survived by sons, James and Michael; daughter, Mary Jane Menapace; brother, Bush Kauahilo; sisters, Beatrice Chau, Henrietta Emeliaon and Eleanor Taylor; 12 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren. Graveside service 11 a.m. Friday at Hawi County Cemetery; gathering to follow at Mahukona Beach Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 June 2009]

Cacoulidis, Mary, Mar. 17, 2008 Mary Cacoulidis, 84, of Silver Springs, Md., formerly of Waimea, Hawaii, a Hawaii Preparatory Academy kitchen helper, died in Silver Springs. She was born in Kohala, Hawaii. She is survived by sons James and Michael; daughter Mary Jane Menapace; brother Bush Kauahilo; sisters Beatrice Chau, Henrietta Emeliano and Eleanor Taylor; 12 grandchildren; and 23 great-grandchildren; services: 11a.m. Friday at Hawi County Cemetery. Gathering to follow at Mahukona Beach Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 July 2009]

CADAOAS, PAULA YADAO, 79, of [0xd6]mao, Kauai, died Dec. 6, 2009. Born in Kílauea, Kauai. Retired judiciary district court clerk. Survived by husband, Santiago; daughters, Della Silva, Kathleen Cabral and Valerie Lagazo; sisters, Solidad Pasion, Veronica Cook and Karen Guillermo; eight grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 10:45 a.m. Saturday at Holy Cross Church; Mass 11:15 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 December 2009]

Cadaoas, Paula Yadao, Dec. 6, 2009 Paula Yadao Cadaoas, 79, of Omao, Kauai, a retired Judiciary district court clerk, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Kilauea, Kauai. She is survived by husband Santiago Q,; daughters Della Silva, Kathleen Cabral and Valerie Lagazo; sisters Solidad Pasion, Veronica Cook and Karen Guilldermo; eight grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Celebration of life; 11:15 a.m. Saturday at Holy Cross Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 12:45 p.m. at Kauai Memorial Garden. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 December 2009]

CADIENTE, CARMEN "NANA ULANG" SAGISI, 88, of Waipahu, died Oct. 7, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Member of St. Joseph Catholic Church. Survived by son, Romeo; daughters, Cora Saniatan, Nora Hicks and Darlene Conselva; hänai daughter, Antonina Albios; 15 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; rosary 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 2009]

Cadiente, Carmen Sagisi, Oct. 7, 2009, Carmen Sagisi "Nana Ulang" Cadiente, 88, of Waipahu died in Hawaii Medical Center West. She was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by son Romeo; daughters Cora Saniatan, Nora Hicks and Darlene Conselva; hanai daughter Antonina Albios; 15 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Rosary: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 6

p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, 94-675 Farrington Highway. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 October 2009]

CADIZ, AUXENCIO QUEJA, 58, of Waipahu, died May 17, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. United Laundry Services worker. Survived by wife, Priscilla; sons, Romeo and Glenn; daughter, Gladys; nine brothers and sisters; four grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. June 19 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. June 20 at the mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 June 2009]

Cadiz, Auxencio Queja, *May 17*, 2009 Auxencio Queja Cadiz, 58, of Waipahu, a United Laundry Services laundry service worker, deid in Ewa Beach. He was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by wife Priscilla, sons Romeo and Glenn, daughter Gladys, nine brothers and sisters, and four grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Friday and 10:30 a.m. next Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Friday and 9 a.m. next Saturday. Bruial: noon at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 June 2009]

CADIZ, EDDIE ABAD, 74, of Honolulu, died April 16, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by wife, Merlina; daughters, Jessie Fernandez, Sharnelle Baxa, Ligaya Baldugo and Delia Labasan; sons, Eduardo Jr., Albert and Arnel Coloma; brother, Jose; sisters, Flordelisa Baxa, Merlene Sagisi, Corazon Cid and Consuelo Sy; 14 grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. John the Baptist Church; Mass 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 May 2009]

Cadiz, Eddie Abad, *April 16, 2009*. Eddie Abad Cadiz, 74, of Honolulu died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by wife Merlina; sons Eduardo Jr., Albert and Arnel; daughters Jessie Fernandez, Shanelle Baxa, Ligaya Baldugo and Delia Labasan; brother Jose; sisters Flordelisa Baxa, Merlene Sagisi, Corazon Cid and Consuelo Sy; and 14 grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Friday at St. John the Baptist Church. Call after 6 p.m. Cremation to follow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 2009]

CADIZ, MARILYN SALES, 47, of Pukalani, Maui, died Jan. 9, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Former Maui Seaside Hotel clerk. Survived by husband, Leo; daughters, Lea, Liane, Liana "Lenny" and Lindsey; brother, Max Galicinao; sisters, Loretta Domingo and Rose Libres. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Door of Faith Church, Wailuku; service 10 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 2009]

CADIZ, PERLITA ASUNCION, 59, of Honolulu, died Sept. 17, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by son, Christopher Ryan; daughter, Sheila Marie; brother, Edison Asuncion; sister, Angelina Crane. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 11 a.m. to noon Saturday at St. Anthony Church; Mass noon; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

CADIZ, SANTOS "PONSO" SAGAYAGA, 79, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. A retired birdwatcher from Monsanto. Survived by wife, Lucrecia Ramiscal; daughter, Grace Queddin, brother, Tranquilino; hänai son, Alex Acoba;

hänai daughter, Mernaline Vinoray; hänai sisters, Carlina Queja and Melrose "Caling" Fiesta; three grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 to 10:15 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 10:30 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 November 2009]

CAHAIL, JOSEPH PETER, 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 30, 2009. Born in Seattle. Retired hardware salesman in the construction industry; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughter, Kimberly Haris. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 2009]

CAI, GUAN QING, 85, of Honolulu, died May 15, 2009. Born in Zhong Shan, China. Survived by wife, Jin Yi Cheng; sons, She Rong, She Fa, She Xiang and She Yu; daughters, Hui Yuan Liang, Hui Xuan Yang and Hui Ning; nine grandchildren; brother, Guan Tong; sisters, Miao Shun and Miao Qin. Visitation and Taoist service 8 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 2009]

CAIRES, JAMES MICHAEL, 70, of Kailua, died June 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Mutual Welding welder; served in the National Guard. Survived by wife, Minnie; daughters, Tina Espinoza, Jamie Won, Donna Mendivel, Jacie Sakai, Laura Chang, Jeanie Aukau, Darlene Johnson, Lisa Evangelista, Judi Chung, Crystle Ann Daniels and Kimberly May Orga; mother, Alice; brother, Urban; sister, Betsy Hail; 24 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private family visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church, Kailua; public visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 2009]

CALAMAYAN, BARTOLA ACOBA, 98, of Honolulu, died March 14, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Employed at Tripler Army Medical Center; retired from Young Laundry. Survived by sons, Francis, Jose and Benjamin Agustin, and Leonardo; daughters, Lillian and Eliza, Sister Mary Jovita "Virginia" Agustin and Elena; 20 grandchildren; 35 greatgrandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 2009]

CALAMAYAN, BARTOLA ACOBA, 98, of Honolulu, died March 14, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Formerly employed at Tripler Medical Army Hospital and Schofield Barracks; retired from Young Laundry. Survived by sons, Francis, Jose and Benjamin Agustin and Leonardo; daughters, Lillian and Eliza, Sister Mary Jovita "Virginia" Agustin and Elena; 20 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren; 13 great-great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; graveside service 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 2009]

CALDEIRA, ARTHUR BERNARD, 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 30, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired theater technician for the University of Hawai'i-Manoa. Survived by daughter, Sumi Caldeira-Lee. Visitation 5 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 2009]

CALDEIRA, RAYMOND STEVEN, 63, of Kahuku, a retired Economy Plumbing plumber, died Friday in Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Kahuku. He is survived by sons

Christopher "Chris" and Andrew "Andy"; daughter Lisa Kaahanui; brothers Ralph "Sonny," George "Dukie" Jr., Norman "Pee Wee" and Frederick "Ricky" Klug; and nine grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Kahuku United Methodist Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

CALDERON, LARRY "UNCLE LARRY"ANTHONY, 61, of Honolulu, died Nov. 11, 2009. Born in Kau, Hawaii. Retired Hawaiian Airlines line serviceman with 41 years of service; member of the Army National Guard. Survived by wife, Leimomi; daughter, Cheyenne Bakstad; sons, Preston and Abram; nine grandchildren; brothers and sisters. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 2009]

Calderon, Larry Anthony, *Nov. 11, 2009* Larry Anthony "Uncle Larry" Calderon, 61, of Honolulu, a retired Hawaiian Airlines line serviceman, died in Honolulu. He was born in Kau, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Leimomi, sons Preston and Abram, daughter Cheyenne Bakstad, brothers and sisters, and nine grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 November 2009]

CALDERON, MARIA "MARY" CACDAC, 98, of Waipahu, died Jan. 2, 2009. Born in Bauang, La Union, Philippines. Retired teacher. Survived by son, Edilberto; grandchildren, Alvin Calderon, Danilo Cristobal, Melania Antonia, Madonna and Wilmer Cristobal, Lawrence Gano, Marie Kate Dioquino, Darryl Gano, Heidi Cristobal; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o, Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Waipahu; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 January 2009]

CALHAU, FREDERICK MEDEIROS SR., 85, of Kahului, Maui, died Sept. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired forklift operator for American Can Co. Survived by sons, Frederick Jr. and David Sr.; daughters, Della Calhau Honokaupu, April Calhau Pettit, Dorothy Sili and Evelyn Moniz; brother, Michael; 25 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren; a great-great-grandchild. Visitation 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. Friday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m.; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2009]

CALICA, NORMA JEAN, 54, of Pa'auilo, Hawai'I, died Jan. 24, 2009. Born in Hilo. A Hamakua Macadamia Nut Co. factory worker. Survived by husband, Francisco "Boise" Calica; hanai daughters, Rhiannon Tagabai, Jessica Kamakau and Tiffany Valera; hanai grandchildren; brothers, Conrad Giminez, Derrick Tagabi and Mario Tagabi; sisters, Lori Beard, Eva Malloy, Taryn Ruiz, Cora Valera, Dal Tagabi and Sophia Gabriel. Urn Service 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Honoka'a School cafeteria; celebration of life with refreshment to follow at Paauilo Catholic Church Parish Hall. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Morturay. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 2009]

CALIP, ORFEO ANTONIO RAYMUNDO, 69, of Kahuku, died Jan. 19, 2009. Born in Manila, Philippines. A retired security service officer. Survived by wife, Veneranda; daughters, Leslie Calip and Mary Ann Kency; son, Marven Cadavona; five grandchildren; brothers, Danny, Dante, Renato, Rolando, Lito; sisters, Viola De Los Santos, Zenaida Elliott, Norma Beliso,

Grizelda Siminig, Girlie Falcon. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at St. Roch Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 2009]

Calip, Orfeo Antonio Raymundo, *Jan. 19, 2009* Orfeo Antonio Raymundo Calip, 69, of Kahuku, a security service retiree, died at home. He was born in Manila. He is survived by wife Veneranda; son Marven Cadavona; daughters Leslie Calip and Mary Ann Keney brothers Danny, Dante, Renato, Rolando and Lito; sisters Viola De Los Santos, Zenaida Elliott. Norma Beliso, Grizelda Siminig and Girlie Falcon; and five grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Friday at St. Roch Church Kahuku. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 January 2009]

Calip, Orfeo Antonio Raymundo, *Jan. 19*, 2009 Orfeo Antonio Raymundo Calip, 69, of Kahuku, a security service retiree, died at home. He was born in Manila. He is survived by wife Veneranda; son, Marven Cadavona; daughters, Leslie Calip and Mary Ann Kency; brothers, Danny, Dante, Renato, Rolando, Lito; sisters, Viola De Los Santos, Zenaida Elliott, Norma Beliso, Grizelda Siminig, Girlie Falcon; and five grandchildren; Mass 11 a.m. Friday at St. Roch Church, Kahuku. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. Incorrect information given in an obituary Sunday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 2009]

CALIXTRO SR., MICHAEL DELA CRUZ, 96, of Wahiawa, died Dec. 10, 2008. Born in Pangasinan, Philippines. U.S. Army veteran; formerly employed at Gentry Homes. Survived by wife, Leonora; sons, Michael and Dean; daughters, Lita Lazo and Jane Alonzo; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 2009]

CALKINS, RICHARD JEROME, 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 15, 2009. Born in Everett, Wash. U.S. Navy veteran; owner of Calkins Equipment. Survived by wife, Anne. Service in Everett at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]

CALKINS, RICHARD JEROME, 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 15, 2009. Born in Everett, Wash. U.S. Navy veteran; owner of Calkins Equipment. Survived by wife, Anne. Service in Everett at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

CALLAHAN, NANCY K., 58, of Honolulu, died April 5, 2009. Born in Sioux Falls, S.D. Retired from J.P. Morgan Chase; a graduate from the first class of the University of Hawai'i law school. Survived by son, Timothy; daughters, Jane, Clare and Hannah; brothers, Gardiner III and Kinley Jones. Service 3 p.m. Saturday at Holy Nativity Church. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 2009]

CALLIDO, ANTONE, 86, of Kahului, Maui, died Dec. 1, 2008. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Hawaiian Commercial and Sugar Co. tractor/bulldozer operator. Survived by daughter, Josephine Fernandez; three grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Service 9:30 a.m. Friday at St.

Anthony Church; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Garden of Meditation. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 2009]

CALLIHAN, MARIA DE JESUS PADILLA DE, 73, of Honolulu, died Oct. 10, 2009. Born in Tepatitlan de Morelos, Jalisco, Mexico. Retail manager. Survived by daughter, Juana Silvia Padilla; sons, Ronald and Joseph; six grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Oct. 30 at Borthwick Mortuary; service to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 October 2009]

CALLO, TOMAS BALDIVINO SR., 99, of Sanchez Mira, Cagayan, Philippines, formerly of Hono-lulu, died Dec. 9, 2009. Born in Sanchez Mira. Survived by wife, Thelma; daughters, Hydeliza Rapanut, Jovenita Abran, Tessie, and Venus Gilbert; sons, Amado, Rogelio, Tomas Jr., Stephen, Andrew, Gerard and Alex; brother, Quirino; 55 grandchildren; 29 great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at First Assembly of God, Red Hill. No flowers. Semi-formal attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 2009]

CALLORINA, JUAN UNGOS, 90, of Waipahu, died Jan. 5, 2009. Born in Urdaneta, Pangasinan, Philippines. Retired from Ocean Resort Hotel. Survived by sons, Mario, Abraham and Reno; daughters, Herminia Quiming, Lolita Lising, Vicky Banlao and Leticia Ungos; 22 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren; brother, Bonifacio; sisters, Petra Torne and Puring Pescador. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 2009]

Callorina, Juan Ungos, Jan. 5, 2009 Juan Ungos Callorina, 90, of Waipahu, a retired Ocean Resort Hotel Employee, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Urdaneta, Pangasinan, Philippines. He is survived by sons Mario, Abraham and Reno; daughters Herminia Quiming, Lolita Lising, Vicky Banlao and Leticia Ungos; brother Bonifaci; sisters Petra Tome and Puring Pescardor; 22 grandchildren; and 30 great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Waipio, Makai chapel. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseoh CatholicChurch, 94-675 Farrington highway, Waipahu. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 September 2008]

CALUB, LILLIAN ATAU KAM, 82, of Cypress, Texas, formerly of Pearl City, died July 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Michael; daughters, Mila Mondorf and Cora Cacal; five grandchildren; one great-grandchild; brothers, William and Alvin Kam; sisters, Elsie Aweau and Violet Loo. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at St. Elizabeth Catholic Church, 'Aiea; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Kenneth E. Clark Funeral Home, Houston, Texas. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 2009]

CALUMAG, TRINIDAD TAYLAN, 80, of Líhue, Kauai, died Nov. 17, 2009. Born in the Philippines. Homemaker. Survived by husband, Ernesto Sr.; brothers, Alfredo, Martin, Emeterio and Jesus Taylan; daughters, Adoiacion Sinco and Rosalinda Silva; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church, Líhue; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Líhue Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 2009]

CALVAN, RUFINO R., 68, of Henderson, Nev., formerly of Honolulu, died Sept. 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired X-ray technician. Survived by son, Michael; one grandson; brothers, Lionel and Charles; sister, Jean Dussubieux; companion, Dr. Thomas Tanaka. Service 11 a.m. Oct. 17 at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin; fellowship luncheon to follow. Arrangements by Palm Crematory. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 2009]

CALVERT, CHRISTOPHER LEE, 49, of Kíhei, Maui, died Dec. 6, 2009. Born in Carbondale, Ill. Landscaper. Survived by companion, Jean Butler; father, Larry; mother, Joan Conn; sister, Kim Fedor; brother, Ken. Celebration of life 8 a.m. Dec. 27 at Poolenalena Beach, South Maui. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 2009]

Calvert, Christopher Lee, *Dec.* 6, 2009 Christopher Lee Calvert, 49, of Kihei, Maui, a landscaper, died in Makena, Maui. He was born in Carbondale, III. He is survived by companion Jean Butler, father Larry, mother Joan Conn, sister Kim Fedor and brother Ken. Services: 8 a.m. Sunday at Poolenalena Beach, South Maui. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 December 2009]

CAMACHO, TROY "SWEETIE" IWALANI, 51, of Washington, died Nov. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Member of Keala O Kamailelauliilii and Mana[0xad]waiopuna. Survived by husband, Randolph; daughter, Tanya Jose; mother, Florence Koanu; brother, Guy Koanui; sisters, Denice Hanson and Raylene Puahi; two grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2009]

CAMARA, BERLINDA "GIRLIE" RAPOZO, 81, of Honoka'a, Hawaii, died Feb. 9, 2009. Born in Pa'auhau, Hawaii. A retired secretary. Survived by daughter, Linda Liwai; sons, Bobby and Steven; three grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 11 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church; Mass 11 a.m. Private urn committal service to follow. No flowers. Casual attire (no shorts, no slippers). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 February 2009]

Camara, Berlinda Rapozo, Feb. 9, 2009 Berlinda Rapozo "Girlie" Camara, 81, of Honokaa, Hawaii, a retired secretary, died in North Hawaii Community Hospital. She was born in Paauhau, Hawaii. She was born in Paauhau, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Bobby and Steven, daughter Linda Liwai and three grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa. Call after 8:30 a.m. Private committal services. Casual attire. No shorts and slippers. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 February 2009]

CAMARA, BERNARD L. SR., 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Dredging crane operator; member of Local #3. Survived by wife, Shirley; sons, Bernard Jr., Leonard, Michael, Luigi Figueroa, Michael Figueroa and Orson "Oly" Palakiko; daughters, Wanette Naweli, Mary Lu Grant, Joyce Nishimoto and Lanamae Franco; 28 grandchildren; 27 great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m.; inurnment at a later date. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 2009]

CAMARA, BERNARD L. SR., 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Dredging crane operator; member of Local No. 3. Survived by wife, Shirley; sons, Bernard Jr., Leonard, Michael, Lyle, Luigi Figueroa, Michael Figueroa and Orson "Oly" Palakiko; daughters, Wanette Naweli, Mary Lu Grant, Joyce Nishimoto and Lanamae Franco; 28 grandchildren; 27 great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m.; inurnment at a later date. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 2009]

CAMARA, EDWARD "JR" G. JR., 33, of Honolulu, died Nov. 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. 1994 graduate of Saint Louis School. Survived by wife, Esther; daughter, Estelle; parents, Edward and Jeannette; sisters, Jeannine, Tiffany Ann Sharpe, Elisa Surr and Treena. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Sts. Peter and Paul Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; graveside service 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 2009]

CAMARA, EDWARD "JR" G. JR., 33, of Honolulu, died Nov. 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Saint Louis High School Class of 1994 graduate. Survived by wife, Esther; daughter, Estelle; parents, Edward and Jeannette; sisters, Jeannine, Tiffany Ann Sharpe, Elisa Gurr and Treena. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Sts. Peter and Paul Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; graveside service 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 December 2009]

CAMARA, IWALANI ROSETE, 72, of Kahului, Maui, died Sept. 25, 2009. Born in Kahului, Maui. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Richard Sr.; sons, Richard "Rick" Jr. and Rory; daughters, Renee Cordero and Richelle Bulusan; brothers, Cosme Jr. and Valentine "Tino" Rosete; sisters, Blossom Matsuoka, Ilonia "Pa'u" Porras and Leimomi Naito. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 2009]

Camara, Iwalani Rosete, Sept. 25, 2009, Iwalani Rosete Camara, 72, of Kahului, a homemaker, died in Hale Makua. She was born in Kahului. She is survived by husband Richard Sr.; sons Richard "Rick" Jr. and Rory; daughters Renee Cordero and Richelle Bulusan; brothers Cosme Jr. and Valentine "Tino" Rosete; sisters Blossom Matsuoka, Ilonia "Pa'u" Porras and Leimomi Naito; nine grandchildren; and a great grandchild. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 October 2009]

CAMARA, KENNETH JAMES, 75, of Honolulu, died Nov. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from the Hawaii Air National Guard 154th Cam Squadron with 42 years of service. Survived by wife, Geraldine; son, Dante; daughters, Ursula Camara and Natasha Stulberg; brother, Bill Smith; sisters, Leona Perhoff, Stephanie Iona, Ululani Malani, Helene Smith and Leilani Davenport; four grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Star of the Sea Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 2009]

CAMARA, MARY "KIKI" MARGARET, 86, of Waipahu, died May 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Albert; sons, Robert and John; daughter, Gloria Guild; 16 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; one great-grandchild; brother, Lawrence Avilla. Graveside service 10 a.m. Wednesday at Valley of the Temples memorial park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 May 2009]

Camara, Mary Margaret, *May 26, 2009*. Mary Margaret "Kiki" Camara, 86, of Waipahu, a homemaker, died in Hawaii Medical Center-West. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Albert T., sons Robert G. and John, daughter Gloria A. Guild, brother Lawrence Avilla, 16 grandchildren, six great-grandchildren and one great-great-grandchild. Graveside service: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 May 2009]

CAMARA, PATRICIA MARY, 65, of Wai'anae, died Dec. 10, 2008. Born in Corpus Christi, Texas. Survived by sons, George Camara, Jesse, David and Abraham Kahookele, Frank Cozart, James Campbell and Edward Spencer Jr.; daughters, Melody-Ann Brown, Victoria Campbell, Opal Sao, Margaret Cooper, Leslyn "Pinky" Kahaloa; sisters, Ann Ziller and Diana Hicks; a grandchild; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; Mass 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Friday; service 10:30 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 2009]

CAMAT, LENNOX "RICO" FREDERICK SR., 65, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died Sept. 1, 2009. Born on Kaua'i. Retired state forestry worker. Survived by wife, Afton Nagao Camat; sons, Lennox Jr. and Lenny; daughters, Raenette, and Amy Nagao; brothers, Melvin and Wayne; sisters, Beverley and Waynette; 15 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sept. 25 at Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. Visitation also 8 to 9:45 a.m. Sept. 26 at St. Catherine's Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at the church cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 2009]

Camat, Lennox Frederick Camat Sr., Sept. 1, 2009 Lennox Frederick "Rico" Camat Sr., 65, of Kapaa, Kauai, a retired state forestry worker, died at home. He was born on Kauai. He is survived by wife Afton N., sons Lennox Jr. and Lenny, daughters Raenette "Miko" Camat and Amy Nagao, brothers Melvin and Wayne, sisters Beverley and Waynette, 15 grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Visitation: 6 to 9 p.m. Sept. 25 at Borthwick Mortuary Chapel, Koloa. Mass: 10 a.m. Sept. 26 at St. Catherine's Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial to follow at the church cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 September 2009]

CAMBRA, AUDREY HEALANI, 70, of Pearl City, died Sept. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kamehameha Schools custodian. Survived by husband, Stanley; son, Stanley Jr.; daughters, Harolyn Soares, Michelle, Breeze and Oceanna; 13 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; brothers, James Kanae, David Shaw and Matthew DeFrancia; sister, Estella "Stella" Cruz. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel, Waipi'o; service 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 2009]

CAMBRA, JOHN "BIG JOHN" E., 78, of Kane'ohe, died March 1, 2009. Born in Kahuku. Retired maintenance foreman for Marine Corp Base Hawaii facilities department. Survived by

wife, Veronica; sons, John "Butch" and W. "Nick"; daughters, Terri and Noella; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; graveside service 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 2009]

Cambra, John E. Jr., *March 1, 2009* John E. "Big John" Cambra Jr., 78, of Kaneohe, a retired Marine Corps Base Hawaii Facilities Department maintenance foreman, died in Honolulu. He was born in Kahuku. He is survived by wife Veronica, sons John "Butch" and W. Nick," daughters Terri and Noella, seven grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Graveside services: 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 March 2009]

CAMBRA, LOUIS S, 86, of Torrance, Calif., formerly of Haliimaile, Maui, died Thursday in Torrance Memorial Medical Center. He was born in Spreckelsville, Maui. He is survived by wife Juanita, daughters Stephanie "Snookie" Ohigashi and Laurie Seplow, brother Herman Cambra, sisters Irene Victorino and Julia Souza, and five grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Wednesday at St. Anthony Catholic Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11:30 a.m. at Maui Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

CAMBRA, MARIAN H., 86, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 2, 2009. Born in Kona. A retail sales clerk. Survived by sisters, Josephine Vosburch, Lucy Barboza and Emily Klucken. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at the residence of Kahu Harold Teves, 92-1415 Aloha Blvd., Oceanview. Phone: 808-929-8630. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 August 2009]

Camelo, John Jay, *April 16*, 2009. John Jay Camelo, 54, of Puhi, Kauai, a retired Kauai County Water Department heavy equipment operator, died in Samuel Mahelona Memorial Hospital. He was born in Puhi. He is survived by sons Ben, Lambert and Clifton; and six grandchildren. Celebration of life: 5 p.m. Friday at Niumalu Park Pavilion. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 April 2009]

Camelo, John Jay, *April 16*, 2009. John Jay Camelo, 54, of Puhi, Kauai, a retired Kauai County Water Department heavy equipment operator, died in Samuel Mahelona Memorial Hospital. He was born in Puhi. He is survived by sons Ben, Lambert and Clifton; brothers Pancho and Dominic; sisters Gloria Martin, Cindy, Donna and Eva Camelo, Stella Amulation, Priscilla Aki and Norma Ragragola; and six grandchildren. Celebration of life: 5 p.m. Friday at Niumalu Park Pavilion. Additional information for an obituary published Saturday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 April 2009]

CAMERINO, MILDRED MITSUE, 73, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 2009. Born in Päpaaloa, North Hilo, Hawaii. Retired from Washington Middle School. Survived by daughter, Jacqueline; brothers, Shunichi, Thomas, George, Clyde and James Takeuchi; sisters, Violet Spencer, Rose Kaku and May Fukui. Visitation 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 1:30 p.m. Inurnment 10 a.m. Nov. 30 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2009]

Campanaro, Lucas Brian, *March 24, 2009* Lucas Brian Campanaro, 18, of Napili, Maui, died at home. He was born in San Clemente, Calif. He is survived by mother Jennifer E.; brothers Cole and J.J.; and grandparents John Hinck and Lori Hinck and Gordon and Shirley Logan. Services: 5 p.m. today at North Point Kapalua Bay. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 April 2009]

CAMPBELL SR., JEREMIAH NAHUAWAI, 72, of Honolulu, died April 6, 2009. Born in Makena, Maui. Retired U.S. Navy petty officer first class with 20 years of service. Survived by son, Tracy; daughter, Cheryl; stepsons, Lyle Valdez and Randal Akiona; stepdaughter, Joelyn Victor; sisters, Susie Kamalani, Ruth Vilvens, Lowaena Hau, Maybelle Kaaa and Betty Purdy; brothers, George, Moses Jr., Paul and Bruce. Visitation and service 8 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Ka'ahumanu Church, Wailuku. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 2009]

CAMPBELL, DEREK DEAN HAKULANI, 59, of Käneohe, died Nov. 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A Hawaii state maintenance worker. Survived by wife, Carol; sons, Tedric, Chad, Adam and Jamie; daughters, Desiree Strike and Leona Campbell; brothers, Phillip, Patrick and Vernon; sisters, Jennifer Correa, Laverne Pauole and Dalphine Waikiki; 12 grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Friday; service 11 a.m.; burial 2:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 2009]

CAMPBELL, DEREK DEAN HAKULANI, 59, of Käneohe, died Nov. 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. State maintenance worker. Survived by wife, Carol; sons, Tedric, Chad, Adam and Jamie; daughters, Desiree Strike and Leona; brothers, Phillip and Vernon; sisters, Jennifer Correa, Laverne Pauole and Dalphine Waikiki; 12 grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 2009]

CAMPBELL, DOROTHY LOUISE, 81, of Albion, N.Y., formerly of Hawai'i, died Dec. 16, 2008. Member of Order of the Eastern Star. Survived by brother, Eugene Haines; sister, Eleanor Kriss; sons, Douglas, Bruce, Scott and Wendell; eight grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery. Aloha attire. Donations to Animal CARE Foundation, 6650 Hawai'i Kai Drive, Honolulu, HI 96825. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 July 2009]

Campbell, Dorothy Louise, *Dec. 16, 2008* Dorothy Louise Campbell, 81, of Albion, N.Y., died in Bullhead City, Ariz. She was born in New York. She is survived by sons Douglas, Bruce, Scott and Wendell; brother Eugene Haines; sister Eleanor Kriss; eight grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery. Aloha attire. Donations suggested to Animal CARE Foundation, 6650 Hawaii Kai Drive, Honolulu 96825. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 July 2009]

CAMPBELL, FANNIE LIN FUN TONG, 93, of Hilo, Hawai'i died Oct. 7, 2009. Born in Hilo. Salesperson retired from Smart Wear. Survived by daughters, Sharon Higashida, Faye Aki and Laura-Ann Shoemaker; son, Richard; sister, Elsie Silva; eight grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Private services held. No koden. Arrangements by Homelani Cremation Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 October 2009]

Campbell, Jeremiah Nahuawai, *April 22, 2009*. Jeremiah Nahuawai Campbell, 72, of Honolulu, a retired Navy petty officer first class, died at home. He was born in Makena, Maui. He is survived by son Tracey; brothers George, Moses, Paul and Bruce; and daughters Susan Kamalani, Ruth Vilvens, Lowaena Hau, Maybelle Kaa and Bette Purdy. Visitation and services: 8-11 a.m. Saturday at Kaahumanu Church in Wailuku. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 April 2009]

CAMPBELL, JOHN ROGER, 63, of Honolulu, formerly of Austin, Texas, died April 26, 2009. Born in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. Survived by mother, Irene; daughters, Tiffany Kaloustian, Jolynn and Jaime; grandson, Aiden. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 May 2009]

CAMPBELL, ROBERT P., 81, of Moiliili, died Nov. 22, 2009. Born in Jamaica, N.Y. Retired Teamster, trucker and fisherman. Survived by former wife, Anne; sister, Marylou; children, Keith, Richard, Kimberly, Veronica and Jackie; five grandchildren. No services. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 2009]

CAMPUZANO, JOSEFINA G., 80, of Kailua, died May 30, 2009. Born in Morenci, Ariz. Retired dietitian. Survived by sons, Oscar and Armando Gutierrez; daughters, Reeny Kelly, Josie Nicholson and Vivian Guzman; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 June 2009]

Campuzano, Josefina G., *May 30, 2009* Josefina G. Campuzano, 80, of Kailua, a retired dietitian, died in St. Francis Hospice, She was born in Morenci, Ariz. She is survived by sons Oscar and Armando Gutierrez; daughters Reeny Kelly, Josie Nicholason and Vivian Guzman; and grandchildren and greatgrandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 June 2009]

CANALES, JOSE "LUIS" "BOSS" LUIS ANDRADE, 52, of Honolulu, died Sept. 23, 2009. Born in San Miguel, El Salvador. Owner and proprietor of Torito's Mexican Food. Survived by wife, Reina; son, Edwin Andrade Portillo; daughters, Patricia, Andrea and Reina Andrade Portillo, Carmen and Isabel Andrade; nine grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Burial 11 a.m. Thursday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 2009]

Canales, Jose Luis Andrade, Sept. 23, 2009 Jose Luis Andrade Canales, 52, of Honolulu, a Torito's Mexican Food owner and proprietor, died in Honolulu. He was born in San Miguel, El Salvador. He is survived by wife Reina Andrade Portillo; daughters Patricia, Andrade and Reina Andrade Portillo and Carmen and Isabel Andrade; and nine grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Burial: 11 a.m. Thursday at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 September 2009]

CANALES, MANUEL "MANNY" P., 87, of Pearl City, died Jan. 22, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard mechanic; Pearl City Little League coach and umpire; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by son, Steven; daughter, Mandy; grandchildren, Krystal and Apryle; stepgrandchildren, Christian and Cherayah Salazar. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; committal service 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 31 2009]

CANDIA, ARTURO "ART" CRISOSTOMO SR., 71, of Pahoa, Hawai'i, died March 12, 2009. Born in Davao City, Philippines. Factory worker for Mauna Loa Macadamia Nut Co. Survived by wife, Nuniela; daughters, Leah Ann Heger, Lynette, Maria Limosnero and Carmela; sons, Arnel, Arturo Jr., Arnold, Ariel, Emmanuel and Alvin; sisters, Felicidad Crivello and Esther Caingles; brother, Carlos; grandchildren. Services and burial in Davao City, Philippines. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

Candia, Arturo Crisostomo Sr., *March 12, 2009* Arturo Crisostomo "Art" Candia Sr., 71, of Pahoa, Hawaii, a Mauna Loa Macadamia Nut Company factory worker, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Davao City, Philippines. He is survived by wife Nuniela C.; sons Arnel, Artuno Jr., Arnold, Ariel, Emmanuel and Alvin; daughters Leah A. Heger, Lynette and Carmela Candia and Maria L. Limosnero; brother Carlos E.R.; sisters Felicidad Crivello and Esther Caingles; and numerous grandchildren. Services to be held in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 2009]

CANDIA, CELESTINA SAMSON, 83, died Jan. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A Hawaiian Life Insurance Company cashier for 44 years. Survived by daughter, Stephanie Bourassa; brother, Ted; sister, Florence Yuson; special friend, Joseph Correia; one grandson; two great-grandsons. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Feb. 18 at St. John Vianney Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; inurnment 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Cemetery. Condolences: www.hennesseyfuner alhomes.com. [Honolulu Advertiser January 30 2009]

CANFIELD, JACK DENNIS, 65, of Honolulu, died Aug. 15, 2009. Born in Torrington, Wyo. French teacher at Punahou for 25 years; instructor of French at the University of Hawai'i. Survived by companion of 31 years, Michael Bosley; parents, Jack and Verna; sisters, Diane and Janna Lou. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 August 2009]

Canfield, Jack Dennis, *Aug. 15, 2009.* Jack Dennis Canfield, 65, of Honolulu, a Punahou School and University of Hawaii French instructor, died in Honolulu. He was born in Torrington, Wyo. He is survived by companion Michael J. Bosley, parents Jack and Verna, and sisters Diane and Janna Lou. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 2009]

CANNALTE, DAVID ROGER, 74, of Honolulu, died Feb. 2, 2009. Born in Chicago. Former U.S. Navy lieutenant commander; retired employee of the VA Research and Development Department. Survived by wife, Ann; sons, David Jr., Scott, James and Glenn; daughter, Aiko Holmberg; brother, Donald; 17 grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Feb. 17 at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 2009]

CANNE, MERCEDES BAROT, 88, of Mililani, died Feb. 1, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. A member of St. John's Apostle & Evangelist Church. Survived by sons, Paulino, Reynaldo, Phillip, Dunstan, Thomas, Michael and Steven; daughter, LeeAnn; 26 grandchildren; 33 greatgrandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Thursday at St. John's Apostle & Evangelist Catholic Church; Mass 11 a.m. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

Canne, Mercedes Barot, Feb. 1, 2009 Mercedes Barot Canne, 88, of Mililani died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons Paulino, Reynoldo, Phillip, Dunstan, Thomas, Michael and Steven Canne; daughter LeeAnn; 26 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Thursday at St. John's Apostle and Evangelist Catholic Church, 95-370 Kuahelani Ave., Mililani. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 February 2009]

CANNON, BARBARA HUGHES also known as Mrs. WILSON P. CANNON JR., 87, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Fifth generation Hawai'i family member and homemaker. Survived by sons, Peter and Thomas; daughter, Patricia Mazingo; parents, Robert and Alice Hughes; brothers, Donald and Richard; sisters, Maybelle Helfrich and Nevis de Laueaga; six grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Arcadia Retirement Residence. Maui service 10:30 a.m. Jan. 24 at Makawao Union Church. No flowers. Aloha attire. Memorial donations to Race To Heal, Inc., 2226 Liliha St., Room 308, Honolulu, HI 96817. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 2009]

Cannon, Barbara Hughes, Jan. 4, 2009 Barbara Hughes Cannon, 87, of Kula, Maui, and Honolulu, a homemaker, died. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by sons Peter W. and Thomas R., daughter Patricia C. Mazingo, brothers Donald and Richard Hughes, sisters Maybelle HelFrich and Nevis deLaveaga, six grandchildren and a great grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. Jan. 24 at Makawao Union Church on Baldwin Avenue. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to race to heal inc., 2226 Liliha St., Room 308, Honolulu, HI 96817. Incorect information given in an obituary Friday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 2009] Cannon, Hughes Barbra, Jan. 4, 2009 Barbra Hughes Cannon, 87, of Kula, Maui, and Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by sons Peter W. and Thomas R., daughter Patricia C. Mazingo, Parents Robert W. and Alice W. Hughes, brother Donald and Richard Hughs, sisters Maybelle Helfrich and Nevis deLauega, dix grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. Jan. 17 at Arcadia Retirement Residence, 1434 Punchbowl St., Honolulu. Maui Service: 10:30 a.m. Jan. 24 at Makawao Union Church on Baldwin Avenue. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Race to Heal Inc., 2226 Liliha St. Room 308, Honolulu, HI 96817. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 January 2009]

CANONIZADO, DANIEL "ROY", 61, of Mililani, died Jan. 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Fort Shafter maintenance person retired after 25 years of service. Survived by father, Daniel; sisters, Arlene Funk and Suzette Canonizado. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Thursday at First Assembly of God; service at 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 11 a.m. Friday at the Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009]

CANONIZADO, MICHAEL WAYNE, 47, of Honolulu, died July 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Founder of Ho'owehi. Survived by mother, Loretta; brother, Ron; sister, Lourie Tokioka. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Holy Trinity Catholic Church; Mass 9:45 a.m.; inurnment 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 2009]

CANONIZADO, MOSES, 80, of Mililani, died Sept. 14, 2009. Born in Pahala, Hawai'i. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by companion, Vivian Cabal; hanai daughters, Carol Ann, Frances,

Thrina and Faye; hanai sons, Frederick and Byron; brothers, Daniel and Jon; daughters, Jean and Yolanda; son, Alan; 11 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 2009]

CANOY, JOSEPHINE ABILA, 77, of Ewa Beach, died Nov. 23, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Survived by husband, Pedro; sons, Patrick and Timothy; daughters, Jacqueline Tomisa, Evangeline Ortiz, Verna, and Vivian Canoy-AhSam; brother, Jose Baylon; sister, Frances Medeiros; 12 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at New Hope Leeward; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 2009]

Canoy, Josephine Abila, *Nov. 23, 2009* Josephine Abila Canoy, 77, of Ewa Beach, a homemaker, died in Ewa Beach. She was born in Waipahu. She is survived b husband Pedro; sons Patrick and Timothy; daughters Jacquelline Tomisa, Evangeline Tomisa, Evangeline Ortiz, Vera Canoy and Vivian Canoy-AhSam; brother Jose Baylon; sisters Frances Medeiros; 12 grandchildren; and nine-great children. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at New Hope Leeward, 94-050 Farrington Highway. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. Incorrect information given in an obituary Saturday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 December 2009]r 2009]

CANTIBEROS, ROBIN "ROB" BENEDICT", 47, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died Jan. 10, 2009. Born in Kealakekua, Hawai'i. Construction laborer and landscaper. Survived by companion, LoriAnn Martines-Gouveia; brothers, Albert, Leonard and Andrew; sisters, Losana Minor, Charlene Hirata, Denise Cantiberos-Ontiveros and Kathleen Cantiberos-Gouveia. Wake 5 to 10 p.m. Friday at St. Benedict's Catholic Church Hall, Honaunau, Hawai'i. Visitation 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the church hall; service 10 a.m.; burial at the church cemetery. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 2009]

Cantiberos, Robin Benidict, *Jan. 10, 2009* Robin Benedict "Rob" Cantiberos, 47, of Waimea, Hawaii, a construction laborer and landscaper, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Kealakeku, Hawaii. He is survived by companion Lori Ann Martinez-Gouveia; brothers Albert, Leonard and Andrew; and sisters Losana Minor, Charlene Hirata, Denise Cantiberos-Ontiveros and Kathleen Cantiberos-Gouveia. Visitation: 5-10 p.m. Friday at St. Benedict's Catholic Church. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at the Church cemetery. Casual attire. Flowers Welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 2009]

CANTO-ELLIS, KATHLEEN HAUNANI, 53, of Wailuku, Maui, died July 13, 2009. Born in Wailuku. Former Island Heritage office merchandiser. Survived by husband, Warren "Kaleo" Ellis; son, Scotty Ellis; daughters, Shalea-Nan Rabago and Shaylyn Ellis; brother, Ralph Canto Jr.; sisters, Doreen Gomes and Noreen Caycayon; two grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Monday at St. Anthony Catholic Church, Wailuku; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 July 2009]

CANTOR, ANDREW ANDRES, 62, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died March 12, 2009. Born in Na'alehu, Hawai'i. Owner of A&N Signs. Survived by wife, Nika; sons, Nathan, Kevin and

Christopher; daughter, Jaynell; hanai daughters, Lyanne Asada and Chauntelle Guy; brothers, Tony and Edwin; sisters, Harriet Marquina and Dolly Primacio; hanai sisters, Glendora Guy and Cindy Asada; three grandchildren. Visitation over the urn 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. John's Catholic Church, Kealakekua, Hawai'i; Mass 10 a.m. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 2009]

CANTOR, SALOME BALANZA, 81, of Pearl City, died Sept. 11, 2009. Born in Bani Bolinao, Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by daughters, Erlinda Garcia and Lina Calderon; sister, Corazon Mamaspas; eight grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; rosary 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Catholic Church; Mass 9:45 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 October 2009]

CANTORNA, MARIO ERNESTO, 59, of Mililani, died May 3, 2009. Born in Laupahoehoe, Hawai'i. Marriott International Inc. cook; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by mother, Conchita; brothers, Chuck and Martin Obiacoro; Morris, Manny and Richard; sisters Gloria Camero, Dorothy Gabriel and Jean Lauro. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; committal service and inurnment to follow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

CANTORNA, REMA V., 60, of Fair Oaks, Calif., formerly of Mililani, died Dec. 11, 2009. Retired from McClellan Air Force Base. Survived by husband, Morris; sons, Jonathan and Jason; a granddaughter; mother, Felicidad Villanueva; brother, Rudy Villanueva; sister, Rita Agtang; sisters, Glory Udani and Renee Acob. Service was held in Orangevale, Calif. Memorial donations to the National Kidney Foundation, Northern California Chapter. Arrangements by Cochrane's Chapel of the Roses. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 2009]

CAPA, PEDRO CABALO, 87, of Kahului, Maui, died March 5, 2009. Born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur Philippines. An irrigator retired from Hawaiian Commercial & Sugar Co. Survived by wife, Cecilia Reocia; adopted sons, Romeo and Eddie, daughter, Filomena Cabural; adopted daughter, Edna Hedani; three grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 12 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 2009]

CAPLLONCH, JOHN FRANCISCO, 72, of Kailua, died Aug. 23, 2009. Born in Bremerton, Wash. Retired car salesman. Survived by wife, Sumiko; children, Michael and Eric, Kiyo Johnson and Angelina Nakaahiki; sister, Gabriela; nephew, Joseph Hartman; 11 grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. John Vianney Church; eulogy 11 a.m.; Mass 11:30 a.m.; reception to follow. No flowers. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 August 2009]

CAPORRIMO, SALVATORE, 64, of Oceanview, Hawai'i, died May 21, 2009. Born in Palermo, Sicily. Carpenter in the building and construction industry. Survived by wife, Regina; daughters, Jené Green and Brittany Schwartzkopf; sons, Tyson and Dion; brothers, Umberto and Carlo Bruno; sister, Rosalia Racli; three grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Thy Word

Ministries-Ka'u (Na'alehu Hongwanii). Celebration of Life 1 p.m. Saturday at the Honaunau Keoua Canoe Club at 2 step. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 2009]

Caraballo, Carlos R., *Jan. 21, 2009* Carlos R. Caraballo, 51, of Keaau, Hawaii, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Angelina Del Valle; daughters Celeste Russell and Aries Caraballo; brothers Robin, Ricky and Rocky; and sisters Bonnie Gilbert and Linda Fernandez. Services: noon Saturday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church in Pahoa. Call after 11 a.m. No flowers. Donations suggested to Sacred Heart Catholic Church in Pahoa. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 February 2009]

CARABALLO, CARLOS RAFAEL, 51, of Kae'au, Hawai'i, died Jan. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother. Angelina Del Valle; daughters, Celeste Russell and Aries; brothers, Robin, Ricky and Rocky; sisters, Bonnie Gilbert, Linda Fernandez and Melinda Sanchez. Visitation 11 a.m. to noon Saturday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church, Pahoa; Mass noon. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made at the church. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 February 2009]

CARABALLO, GIOVANNI KEKEKOA IKAIKA A KAIMI PONO, infant son of Braeden Guevara and Dominic Caraballo, of Captain Cook, Hawai'i, died March 19, 2009. Born in Kealakekua, Hawai'i. Also survived by sister, Alizae; grandparents, Corinne and Sammy Moses Jr., Desiree and Joseph Doria and Rocky; great-grandparents, Rosita Guevara, Cynthia and Sammy Moses Sr., Annette and James Costa-Aayers and Sylvia Gilbert; great-grandparents, Angelina Del-Valle. Service 5 to 7 p.m. April 10 at Kurtistown Assembly of God; 'ohana potluck to follow. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 2009]

CARBONERO, CANDIDA "DING-DING" PAREDES, 83, of Hawaiian Paradise Park, Hawaii, died Nov. 17, 2009. Born in Laguna, Basak Pardo, Cebu, Philippines. Self-employed papaya farmer. Survived by daughters, Maria Kubera and Carol Kalawe; sons, Adelo and Perfecto; four grandchildren. Private services held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo, Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 2009]

Carbonero, Candida Paredes, *Nov. 17*, 2009 Candida Paredes "DingDing" Carbonero, 83, of Paradise Park, Hawaii, a self-employed papaya farmer, died at home. She was born in Laguna, Basak Pardo, Cebu, Philippines. She is survived by sons Adelo and Perfecto, daughters Maria Kubera and Carol Kalawe, and four grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 December 2009]

CARDENAS, KEONE ROBERT, 25, of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A chef. Survived by parents, John and Lyn; sisters, Lia, Jaclyn Carreira, Jennell and Jesseca Edwards; two nieces; two nephews. Private scattering of ashes; celebration of life to follow 3 p.m. Sunday at He'eia State Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 2009]

Cardenas, Keone Robert, *Feb. 26, 2009* Keone Robert Cardenas, 25, of Kaneohe, a chef, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents John A. and Lyn and sisters Lia Cardenas, Jaclyn Carreira, Jennell Edwards and Jesseca Edwards. Private scattering of ashes. Celebration of life: 3 p.m. Sunday at Heeia State Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 March 2009]

CARDOZA, DEMETRIUS "DING DING" LYRON KAMAKA HOKU O KALANI JEAN, infant son of Ricardo and Brittney of Waipahu, died Nov. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Also survived by brothers, Kekai, Kawai and Kamaka. Visitation 5 to 8 p.m. Saturday at Moanalua Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Burial 2 p.m. Monday at the Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2009]

Carey Sylvia Augusta, *Oct. 16*, 2009, Sylvia Augusta Carey, 77, of Kailua, a Chaminade University professor, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband John Jr., sons Michael and Richard, daughters Cathleen and Caren, brother Richard G. Camacho, 14 grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren. Services: 12:30 p.m. Friday at St. George Catholic Church in Waimanalo. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 October 2009]

CAREY, SYLVIA AUGUSTA, 77, of Kailua, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A college professor at Chaminade University. Survived by husband, John Jr.; sons, Michael and Richard; daughters, Cathleen and Caren; brother, Richard Camacho; 14 grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren. Prayer service 12:30 p.m. Friday at St. George Catholic Church. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 2009]

CARIAGA, OLIMPIA "ALIN" CORDERO, 75, of 'Aiea, died April 6, 2009. Born in Sinilian Barikir, Camiling, Tardac, Philippines. Retired Outrigger Hotels housekeeper with more than 26 years of service. Survived by daughters, Virginia "Virg" "Eva" Donato and Myrna; grandsons, Michael Ian and Preston Matteo Donato; sister, Marcelina Paliwen; brother, Pedro Cordero. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Elizabeth Catholic Church, 'Aiea; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2009]

CARILLO, MARCELINO "CELINO" CABAGSANG, 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 2009. Born in Margaay, Narvacan, Illocos Sur, Philippines. Retired Wisteria Restaurant and Pier 7 Restaurant dishwasher. Survived by wife, Dionicia "Ining"; sons, Jessie, Eliseo, Elmo and Domingo; daughters, Estrelita Cabasa, Anamarie Marquez and Marites; grandchildren; great-grandchildren; brother, Marcelo. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church; Mass 7 p.m. Burial in the Philippines. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 2009]

Carillo, Marcelino Cabagsang, Sept. 13, 2009 Marcelino Cabagsang "Celino" Carillo, 82, of Honolulu, a retired dishwasher for Wisteria and Pier 7 restaurants, died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in Margaay, Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. He is survived by wife Dioncia "Ining"; sons Jessie, Eliseo, Elmo and Domingo; daughters Estrelita Cabasa; Anamarie Marquez and Marites Carillo; brother Marcelo; and numerous grandchildren and great-

grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Thursday at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church. Call after 6 p.m. Burial in the Philippines at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 September 2009]

CARINIO, SAMARA "TINY", 6, of Kapolei, died July 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A student at Makakilo Elementary School. Survived by grandparents and caregivers, Narciso Jr. and Nita; great-grandmothers, Yoko Anderson and Severina; mother, Mallori; father, Joshua Doyle; brother, Kingston; sister, Kuni. Visitation 6 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 2009]

Carismith, Elaine Christian, *Dec. 20, 2009* Elaine Christian Carismith, 76, of Paauilo, Hawaii, a former Seconds to Go antique shop owner, died at home. She was born in San Francisco. She is survived by sons Christian W., Sherman and Eric; daughters Marcelle Lehr, Nelle and Annalisa Carlsmith, and Laura Updegraff; sister Jane Wali; and 10 grandchildren. Celebration of life; 10 a.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church. Honokaa. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 2009]

CARLILE, BILLY RAY, 69, of Kailua, died March 26, 2009. Born in St. Elmo, Ill. Retired U.S. Air Force lieutenant colonel with 22 years or service; retired from GTE. Survived by wife, Jane; sisters, Mary Lou Watts and Nancy Sue Thornton. Burial with full military honors June 22 at Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, Va. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

Carlile, Billy Ray, *March 26*, 2009. Billy Ray Carlile, 69, of Kailua, a retired Air Force lieutenant colonel and GTE employee in Virginia, died at home. He was born in St. Elmo, III. He is survived by wife Jane A. and sisters Mary Lou Watts and Nancy Sue Thornton. Services held. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 April 2009]

CARLSON, JOHN THEODORE "EARTHMAN", 66, of Oceanview, Hawai'i, died May 14, 2009. Born in Los Angeles. U.S. Navy veteran; member of Veterans Motorcycle Club. Survived by sons, Sean, Michael Todd and Rev Petitt; four grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

CARLSON, RONALD WAYNE, 73, of Wai'anae, died July 26, 2009. Born in Mobridge, S.D. Survived by wife, Janie; son, Jon; daughters, Jamie Seper, Kelly Carlson and Capt. Terri Carlson; two grandsons. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 2009]

Carlson, Ronald Wayne, *July 26*, 2009. Ronald Wayne Carlson, 73, of Waianae, a Air Force veteran, died in Waianae. He was born in Mobridge, S.D. He is survived by wife Janie; son Jon; daughters Jamie Seper, Kelly Carlson and Army Capt. Terri Carlson; and two grandchildren. Private services. Incorrect format style published in an obituary yesterday. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 August 2009]

Carlyon, Florence Misae, *Aug. 24, 2009.* Florence Misae "M" Carlyon, 89, of Aiea, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons John and Kit, brothers Raymond and

Alvin Fukuoka, sisters Edith Fukeda and Beatrice Fukuoka, and four grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 2009]

CARLYON, LOO "M" MISAE, 89, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, John and Kit; brothers, Raymond and Alvin Fukuoka; sisters, Edith Fukeda and Beatrice Fukuoka; four grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 August 2009]

CARMELO, ALEJANDRO MANUEL, 82, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died June 28, 2009. Born in Luzon, Philippines. Elementary school teacher. Survived by sons, Laurel, Celestino and Peter; daughters, Cesaminda, and Ofelia Cunial; sister, Guadalope Fermin; 10 grandchildren. Service 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Michael's Catholic Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 2009]

CARMEN, MARGARET, 81, of Aiea, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Kahakaloa, Maui. Survived by sons, Walter, Wallace, and William Reyes; daughters, Margaret Tavares, Sandra Pavao, Grace Murato, Angeline Valdez, and Caroline Reyes; brothers, Henry and Eusebio "Togo" Ralar; sisters, Elizabeth Saribay, Emma Patacsil and Kathy Lum Lung; 22 grandchildren; 48 greatgrandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11 a.m. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

Carmen, Margaret, *Nov. 20, 2009* Margaret Carmen, 81, of Aiea. She was born in Kahakaloa, Maui. She is survived by sons Walter, Wallace and William Reyes; daughters Margaret Tavares, Sandra Pavao, Grace Murato, Angeline Valdez and Caroline Reyes; brothers Henry and Eusebio "Togo" Ralar; sisters Elizabeth Saribay, Emma Patacsil and Kathy Lum Lung; 22 grandchildren; and 48 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 9:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

CARNEY JR., THOMAS JOSEPH, 62, of Honolulu, died April 13, 2009. Born in Burlingame, Vt. An attorney. Survived by son, Sean; daughter, Megan; mother, Gloria; brothers, James and Patrick. Service 1 p.m. Sunday at 'Iolani School St. Alban's Chapel. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 May 2009]

CARNEY JR., THOMAS JOSEPH, 62, of Honolulu, died April 13, 2009. Born in Burlington, Vt. An attorney. Survived by son, Sean; daughter, Megan; mother, Gloria; brothers, James and Patrick. Service 1 p.m. Sunday at 'Iolani School St. Alban's Chapel. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 May 2009]

CARNEY, CARL "SLIM" HUGH, 97, of Pahoa, Hawai'I, died July 6, 2009. Born in Campbell, Calif. A rocket test technician who worked on the Mercury, Apollo and Saturn rockets for NASA. Survived by wife, Eve; daughter, Sharon Lane; sons, Carl Jr., Thomas Miranda, Richard, Alan, Robin, Rory and Lance; 16 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Graveside service 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2; burial to follow. Casual attire.

Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 July 2009]

CAROTHERS, MATTHEW MICHAEL, 31, of Mililani, died Aug. 6, 2009. Born in San Diego. Survived by parents, Bette and Carl Morley; sister, Monica Johansen; brothers, Corey, Chris and Patrick Morley; special uncle, Thomas Sternberg. Graveside committal service 1 p.m. today at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 August 2009]

CARPENTER, EVELYN PEARL, 85, died March 17, 2009. Born in Fremont, Ohio. A former 'Aiea resident. Secretary for Borden Dairy Company. Survived by husband, Charles; daughters, Gerry Reese, Patricia Enomoto and Barbara McClain; son, Dennis; brother, Fred Adams; 11 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Donations to the Alzheimer's Association. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 2009]

CARR, JAMES "KIMO" E., 71, of Kahana, Maui, died Feb. 10, 2009. Born in Beaver Falls, Pa. General engineering contractor in Lake Havasu City, Ariz.; commercial property manager. Survived by wife, Sandy; mother, Adeline; sister, Jeanne Juneau; stepdaughter, Kelly; daughters, Jamison VanMeter and Shana; son, Wesley; six grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 February 2009]

CARREIRA, DENNIS RALPH, 58, of Honolulu, died Oct. 4, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Survived by brother, Robert. Private service. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 2009]

CARREIRA, GALAHAD "GALLY" SR., 51, of Honolulu, died Feb. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Supervisor and high school football coach. Survived by wife, Terri; sons, Gally Jr. and Kawai; brothers, Lancelot Jr. and Gaylord; sisters, Brenda Antonio, Donna Cabral, Greer Cruz and Maeda Timson; three grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Patrick's Church; Mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 2009]

Carreira, Galahad Sr., Feb. 24, 2009 Galahad "Gally" Carreira Sr., 51, of Honolulu, a supervisor and high school football coach, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Terri; sons Gally Jr. and Kawai; brothers Lancelot Jr. and Gaylord; sisters Brenda Antonio, Donna Cabral, Greer Cruz and Maeda Timson; and three grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Patrick Church on Waialae Avenue. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 March 2009]

CARREIRA, VIOLET OLGA TOPOLINSKI, 86, of Honolulu, died Sept. 20, 2009. Born in Alberta, Canada. Retired state Capitol employee. Survived by sons, Arthur and Michael; daughter, Violet Ann Del Mar; brothers, Michael and John Topolinski; sister, Mary Fung; 14 grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Graveside service 12:45 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 2009]

CARREIRA, WINIFRED PUANANI GIFFARD, 69, of 'Ewa Beach, died July 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Patrick; daughters, Veronica and Katherine; son, David; three grandsons; brothers, James and Matthew; sisters, Elizabeth Benedict and Frances Morris. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary East Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 a.m. Friday at Sts. Peter and Paul Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Donations to St. Francis Hospice West. Casual or aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 July 2009]

Carreira, Winifred Puanani Giffard, *Jul. 13, 2009* Winifred Puanani Giffard Carreira, 69, of Ewa Beach died in St. Francis-West Hospice. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Patrick, son David, daughters Veronica and Katherine, brothers James and Matthew, sisters Elizabeth Benedict and Frances Morris, and three grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. next Friday at Sts. Peter and Paul Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual or Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to St. Francis-West Hospice. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 July 2009]

CARREIRO, RALPH G., 69, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, died July 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Heavy equipment operator; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Alexis; son, Koa; daughters, Makana Johnson and Kelly Yaris; six grandchildren; brother, LeRoy Santos; sisters, Estrelita Santos, Barbara Wilson, Rose and Betty Santos. Service pending on O'ahu. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 July 2009]

Carreiro, Ralph G., *Jul. 4*, 2009 Ralph G. Carreiro, 69, of Keauu, Hawaii, a heavy equipment operator and an Army veteran who served in Germany, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Alexis; son Koa; daughters Makana Johnson and Kelly Yaris; brother LeRoy Santos; sisters Estrelita Santos; Barbara Wilson, and Rose and Betty Santos; and six grandchildren. Services in Oahu pending. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 July 2009]

CARRELL, CATHERINE MARIE, 62, of Waipahu, died March 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sister, Martha Sue. Committal service 3 p.m. Friday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2009]

CARSON, ANN B., 67, of Honolulu, died April 28, 2009. Born in Sault Ste. Marie, Mich. Registered nurse for 15 years. Survived by husband, Charles; son, David Tomlin; brothers, Robert III and John Baker; sister, Sally Ketchem. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 2009]

CARTER, DAYTON LEIALOHA, 85, of Kailua, died Sept. 19, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired from the state Department of Education; World War II veteran. Survived by sister, Helen Medeiros; sons, Robert and Wendall; grandchildren, Malia and Noah. Service 1 p.m. Sunday at St. Matthew's Church, Waimanalo. Interment 2 p.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of

the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 2009]

CARTER, PAULINE LAIEIKAWAI, 81, of Honaunau, Hawai'i, died Jan. 28, 2008. Born in Honaunau. Retired musician. Survived by daughters, Barbara Parish, Jennifer Friels, Janis Omori and Sonja Lee Kalili; brothers, Thomas and Gabriel Kelekolio; sisters, Helen Soto, Kawehi Watson and Jane Wiles; 15 grandchildren; 38 great-grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. Friday at St. Benedict's Catholic Church; rosary 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 9:30 a.m. Feb. 7 at the church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow in the church cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser January 31 2009]

Carter, Pauline Laieikawai, *Jan. 28, 2009* Pauline Laieikawai Carter, 81, of Honaunau, Hawaii, a retired musician Hospital. She was born in Honaunau. She is survived by daughters Barbara J. Parish, Jennifer Friels, Janis Omori and Sonja L. Kalili; brothers Thomas and Gabriel Kelekolio; sisters Helen Soto, Kawehi Watson and Jane Wiles; 15 grandchildren; 38 great-grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. Rosary: 7 p.m. Friday at St. Benedict's Catholic Church in Honaunau. Call after 8 a.m. Committal services to follow at Painted Church Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 February 2009]

Cartorna, Mario Ernesto, May 3, 2009. Mario Ernesto Cartorna, 59, of Mililani, a Marriott International Inc. cook, died in Tripler Army Medical Center. He was born in Laupahoehoe, Hawaii. He is survived by mother Conchita; brothers Morris, Manny and Richard Cantorna, and Chuck and Martin Obiacoro; and sisters Gloria and Jean Lauro. Services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Committal services and inurnment to follow at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl incorrect information was given in an obituary printed Monday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 2009]

CARTY, EMIKO, 75 of Mililani, died May 30, 2009. Born in Tokyo. Survived by daughters, Patricia Kataoka, Jeannette Ribellia and Joana Akagi; nine grand-children; six great-grandchildren; brothers, Heitaro and Yoshiaki Kaneda; sisters, Miyoko Matsuyama, Hideko Ishii, Machiko Tanabe and Eiko Sakai. Visitation 5 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 June 2009]

CARVALHO, ANTHONY "GENE", 63, of Ocean View, Hawai'i, died Jan. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A heavy-equipment operator and mechanic for Teruo Matsumoto Bulldozing Co. Survived by wife, Betty; sons, Leslie, Larry and Leonard; brothers, Jules Carvalho and Virgil Olivera; sisters, Flora Mitchell and Betty Wilson; four grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Inurnment at a later date. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 2009]

CARVALHO, ANTHONY "GENE", 63, of Ocean View, Hawai'i, died Jan. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Teruo Matsumoto Bulldozing Co. heavy equipment operator and mechanic. Survived by wife, Betty; sons, Leslie, Larry and Leonard; brothers, Jules Carvalho and Virgil Olivera; sisters, Flora Mitchell and Betty Wilson; four grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Glad Tidings Church, Hilo; service 11 a.m.; inurnment at a later date. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 2009]

CARVALHO, ANTHONY BONIFACE, 63, of Ocean View, Hawai'i, died Jan. 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Police Department sergeant. Survived by daughters, Terry Signorelli and Taliesa Olivares; sons, Anthony Jr., Thomas and Matthew; half brother, Clarence; 12 grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Anne's Parish, Kane'ohe; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Homelani Memorial Park & Crematory. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 January 2009]

Carvalho, Boniface Anthony, *Jan. 1, 2009* Anthony Boniface Carvalho, 63, of Ocean View, Hawai, a retired Honolulu Police Department sergeant and Air Force Veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Anthony Jr., Thomas and Matthew; daughters Terry Signorelli and Talisea Olivares; half brother Clerence and 12 grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Anne's Parish, 47-129 Haiku Road, Kaneohe. Call after 9 a.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 January 2009]

CARVALHO, DAYNE JASEN KUIOKALANI, 31, of Wai'anae, died Feb. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Enjoyed golfing, surfing and playing music. Survived by wife, Misha; daughter, Cace Marie Kealaokapualani; parents, Alfred Jr. and Shelaine; brothers, Dansen, Darrid and Davin; sisters, Jadean Carvalho and Janel Romero; grandmothers, Frances Ashley and Betty. Service 6 to 8 p.m. Friday at Lualei Beach Park (Pokai Bay Street); scattering of ashes to be announced at the service. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 2009]

CARVALHO, DONNA, 65, of Ewa Beach, died Dec. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Navy Exchange receiving clerk. Survived by husband, Richard; sons, Richard Jr. and Christopher; daughters, Mariealanea Soares and Kuuleialoha Good; father, Mun Chong Lau; sister, Aletheia Palakiko; 11 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; half sisters, Audrey Karr, Gaylene Berssenbrugge, Rebecca "Becky," Illinois "Illi," and Kimberly "Kimi" Ah Nee; half brothers, Charles, Glenn, Quintain and Lani Ah Nee. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 2009]

Carvalho, Donna, Dec. 5, 2009 Donna Carvalho, 65, of Ewa Beach, a retired Navy Exchange receiving clerk, died in Ewa Beach. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Richard; sons Richard Jr. and Christopher; daughters Mariealanea Soares and Kuuleialoha Good; father Mun C. Lau; sister Aletheia Palakiko; half brothers Charles, Glenn, Quintain and Lani Ah Nee; half sisters Audrey Karr, Gaylene Berssenbrugge and Rebeccan "Becky," Illinois" and Kimberly "Kimi" Ah Nee; 11 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 2009]

CARVALHO, HAZEL IRENE, 89, of Honolulu, died Sept. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Patrick; daughter, Kathryn Cabacungan; one grandchild. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 October 2009]

CARVALHO, HAZEL IRENE, 89, of Honolulu, died Sept. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker and retired Punahou School cafeteria employee. Survived by son, Patrick; daughter,

Kathryn Cabacungan; a grandson. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 2009]

Carvalho, John Simon, *March* 6, 2009 John Simon "Pops" Carvalho, 75, of Hanamaulu, Kauai, a retired Lihue Plantation chief engineer, died. He was born in Lihue. He is survived by son Jonathan; daughters Shandrina Garcia, Joanna Carvalho and Christina Medina; brother Adam; sisters Violet Koerte and Daisy Medeiros; 10 grandchildren; and one great-grandchild. Celebration of life: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Kauai Mortuary chapel. Call after 6 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 March 2009]

CARVALHO, KIYOKO "LARAINE" YOSHIZUMI, 81, of Hilo, Hawai'i. died May 31, 2009. Born in Hilo, A waitress at Dick's Coffee, Tropics Lanai and Restaurant Hibachi. Survived by sons, Gregory Minato and Russell, Mark, Allen and Don; daughters, Susan Okubo, Darin Daranciang, June Nakamura and Teresa "Missy"; brothers, Richard, Herbert, and Robert Yoshizumi; 16 grand-children; eight greatgrand-childrens. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary service at 6 p.m No flowers. Casual attire, [Honolulu Advertiser 7 June 2009]

CARVALHO, KIYOKO "LARAINE" YOSHIZUMI, 81, of Hilo, Hawai'I, died May 31, 2009. Born in Hilo. Waitress for Dick's Coffee House, Tropics Lanai and Restaurant Hibachi. Survived by sons, Gregory Minato, Russell, Mark, Allen and Don; daughters, Susan Okubo, Karin Daranciang, June Nakamura and Teresa "Missy"; brothers, Richarch, Herbert and Robert Yoshizumi; 16 grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary Chapel; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 2009]

CARVALHO, LORETTA VIOLET, 73, of Pukalani, Maui, died Jan. 24, 2009. Born in Sprecklesville, Maui. Retired Stouffer's Renaissance Hotel cashier/room service personnel. Survived by husband, Gordon; son, Michael DeCambra; stepson, Galen; daughters, Lori Naluai, Lisa DeCambra and Lynel McQuillan; nine grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Monday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park; lunch to follow at the funeral home. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Advertiser January 30 2009]

CARVALHO, PATRICIA "PATSY" ANNE, 74, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died April 28, 2009. Born in Hilo. Consolidated Theaters cashier with 37 years of service. Survived by son, David Sr; daughter, Leanne Baskin; sisters, Virginia Birch, Blanche Henson and Mae Canfield; six grandchildren. Visitation 8 to 10 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Hilo; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 10:45 a.m. at Homelani Memorial Park (Ilima Section). Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2009]

CARVALHO, STEVEN LOUIS, 29, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Feb. 7, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Self-employed mechanic. Survived by wife, Sheena Ann; son, Vanderlei; daughter, Zenia; mother, Cynthia; father, Steven Sr.; sister, Sherry Mattos; brother, Jarred Kuwana; grandmother, Elsie. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 5 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 February 2009]

CARVALHO, WAIKA WILA, 23, of Hauula, died Nov. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Laborer for Evans Construction. Survived by father, Lew; mother, Karlotta; sister, Brandi Crawford;

brothers, Nalu and Kuuliko Vivas; grandparents, Priscilla Hanohano, Bernard Sr., Laura and Thomas Adolpho; great-grandmother, Mayrose Iwalani Adolpho. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Hauula 2nd Ward; service 11 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Hauula Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 2010]

CARVALHO, WILLIAM REISE, 80, of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 10, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawaii. Retired Maui Soda and Ice Works assistant manager. Survived by wife, Patricia; sons, Louis "Rocky" Nobriga, William "Billy" and Patrick "P.J."; daughters, Emmy, and Marianne Mattos; sister, Patsy Silva; 16 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at St. Anthony Catholic Church; Mass 12:30 p.m; burial 2 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 2009]

CARVALLYO, GILBERT RIVERA, 67, of Kamuela, Hawaii, died Jan. 23, 2009. Born in Koloa, Kaua'i. Retired steward for the Orchid at Mauna Lani. Survived by wife, Caroline; daughter, Sonja; sisters, Violet Diaz and Rosita Buna; brothers, James Carvallyo and Robert Marzan. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Annunciation Catholic Church, Waimea; Mass 11 a.m.; burial at a later date. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawaii, Kailua, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 February 2009]

CASABAY, REMEGIA ACAIN, 56, of 'Ewa Beach, died March 20, 2009. Born in Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by husband, Ricarte; daughters, Josie Cagaoan, Gloria and Arnida; five grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church; Mass 11 a.m. Burial at a later date in the Philippines. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

CASERES, GLENN "SHONGIE" FLORENCIO SUPNET SR., 67, of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 14, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired Grand Waikapu Golf Course irrigation specialist. Survived by wife, Geri Kaililaau Caseres; sons, Glenn Jr., Sherman, Derek and Michael; stepsons, Kaipo Jr. and Kalei Bal; daughters, Evie Fung and Alohilani Williams; stepdaughters, Roxanne Kehaulani Bal and Sheila Dean; sister, Dottie Rodrigues; 17 grandchildren; three greatgrandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m.; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 December 2009]

CASH, ARTHUR, 87, of Ka'a'awa, died Dec. 24, 2008. A retired firefighter; a U.S. Army veteran. A visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery; service 10 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 February 2009]

CASH, ROLLAND KAEEOKALANI, 62, of Wai'anae, died April 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sister, Aileen Barrett; nieces; nephews. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 2009]

CASH, ROLLAND KAEEOKALANI, 62, of Wai'anae, died April 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sister, Aileen Barrett; nieces; nephews. Visitation 6 p.m. Friday at 89-425 Keaulana Ave., Wai'anae; service 7 p.m. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. next Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

Castaneda, Edmundo P., *April 29, 2009*. Edmundo P. Castaneda, 61, of Riverside, Calif., a Army veteran who served in the Vietnam War and was a federal government cargo load specialist, died in Riverside. He was born in Brawley, Calif. He is survived by wife Cynthia; stepsons Joseph and Andrew Tritz; daughters Allison Harris and Moana Castaneda; brothers Gilbert Jr. Raymond, Mario and Ruben; sister Mary E.; and two grandchildren. Services held. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 May 2009]

CASTANEDA, FLORIANO "LARRY" REGIDOR SR., 86, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 7, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired from Pauahi Hale, Maunakea Hale, Naunakea Hale as a hotel manager; U.S. Army and Navy veteran. Survived by wife, Dolores; sons, Floriano Jr., Richard, Henry and Wilfred; daughters, Elizabeth Kukita and Susan Leutwyler; 11 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; brother, Loreto; sister, Filomena Turaray. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; committal service 11 a.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Casual/aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 2009]

CASTANEDA, JAMES PHILLIP GILL, 35, of Kapolei, died Nov. 16, 2009. Born in Yuma, Ariz. Worked for KN Lawn Service and Germaine's Luau. Survived by fiance, Lokelani Kalaaukahi; sons, Kaeo and Kaimi Kalaaukahi-Castaneda; mother and stepfather, Lupe and Joe Campbell; father and stepmother, Ralph and Margi; brothers, Ralph Jr. and Joshua; sister, Rachel; grandparents, Tomasa Castaneda, Roger and Esther Kalaaukahi. Service 4 to 5 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 2009]

CASTANEDA, JULIA "DARLING" ACEDILLO, 81, of Honoka'a, Hawai'i, died June 1, 2009. Born in Pa'auhau. Retired from Hilo Airport and Hilton Waikoloa Village. A member of Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church. Survived by sons, Melvin, Larry and Michael; brothers, Zoilo "Joe" Kupukaa, Manuel Acedillo, Henry Acedillo and Walter Rickard; sisters, Violet Acedillo, Helen Roloff and Ida Walls; six grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; four great-great grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church; Mass 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Friday; service 10 a.m.; burial 10:30 a.m. at Hono-kaa Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 2009]

CASTANETO, ALICIA SERAPION, 43, of Lahaina, Maui, died May 28, 2009. Born in Dagupan, Pangasinan Philippines. A housewife. Survived by husband, Florentino; mother, Lita Ramirez Serapion; sons, Florence Aaron and Ritchie; brothers, Hely, Noli, Jimmy and Salvador Serapion; sisters, Gemma Cameron and Susan Aquino. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; burial in the Philippines. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

CASTELO, BIBIANA "BIANING" "VIVIAN" BAYSA, 87, of Waipahu, died July 14, 2009. Born in Solano, Nueva Vizcaya, Philippines. Retired cook from Beeman Center, Pearl Harbor

Naval Shipyard. Survived by sons, Elizardo, Rogelio, Rodolfo, Juan Jr., Gerardo, Diosdado, Romeo and Arnel; daughters, Teresita Agtarap and Sally Espiritu; sister, Clemencia Baysa Racoma; 23 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 2009]

CASTELO, PATRICK "PAT" ROSS, 47, of Wailua Homesteads, Kauai, died Nov. 18, 2009. Born in Líhue, Kauai. Worked at Tradewinds-A South Seas Bar. Survived by mother, Rose; brothers, John Jr. and Alvin; nephew, Luca; nieces, Lola, Sakile and Laakea. Visitation 8 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Conception Church; Mass 10 a.m. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 November 2009]

Castelo, Patrick Ross, *Nov. 18, 2009* Patrick Ross "Pat" Castelo, 47, of Wailua Homesteads, Kauai, a Tradewinds- A South Seas Bar employee, died at home. He was born in Lihue. He is survived by mother Rose and brothers John Jr. and Alvin "Bino." Mass: 10 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Conception Church. Call after 8 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 November 2009]

CASTILLO, CARLOS JR., 40, of Mililani, died Oct. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Welder for Paradise Cruises. Survived by sons, Christopher Castillo-Toler, Carlos Konapiliahi III and Keoni; stepchildren, Brada and Brittney Flores; mother, Joei Kapule; father, Carlos Sr.; brother, Cleighton; sister, Wendy Whittington; stepsisters, Marisol, Teresa, Wilma and Diane Iguin. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 2009]

Castillo, Carlos Jr., *Oct.* 20, 2009, Carlos Castillo Jr., 40 of Mililani, a Paradise Cruises welder, died in Kaiser Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Carlos K. III and Keoni Castillo, and Christopher Castillo-Toler; stepson Brada Flores; stepdaughter Brittney Flores; father Carlos Sr.; mother Joei Kapule; brother Cleighton; sister Wendy Whittington; and stepsisters Marisol, Teresa, Wilma and Diane Iguin. Services: 11 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 October 2009]

CASTILLO, CONCEPCION BILLENA, 88, of California, formerly of Honolulu, died April 12, 2009. Born in Rancho, Santa Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired nursing aide. Survived by daughters, Emmie Villaruz, Cora, Pronia, Marcy Eng and Lorie Mallari; seven grandchildren; sister, Rufina Arzadon. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Philomena Church; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 a.m. Saturday at the church; Mass 8:30 a.m.; burial 10 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 May 2009]

Castillo, Concepcion Billena, *April 12*, 2009. Concepcion Billena Castillo, 88, of California, formerly of Honolulu, a retired nursing aide, died in California. She was born in Rancho, Santa Ilocos Sur, Philippines. She is survived by daughters Emmie Villaruz, Cora and Pronia Castillo, Marcy Eng and Lorie Mallari; sister Rufina Arzadon; and seven grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m.

Friday and 8:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Philomena Church. Call after 6 p.m. Friday and 8 a.m. Saturday. Burial: 10 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 2009]

Castillo, Macario R., *March 11*, 2009. Macario R., "Mac" Castillo, 89, of Ewa Beach, a retired Ewa Sugar Plantation irrigator, died in St. Francis Hospice West. He was born in Bacsil, Lapog, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. He is survived by son Tony, daughters Julita Llusala and Anita Allado, 11 grandchildren, 20 great-grandchildren and 19 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 April 2009]

CASTILLO, MARIA BARTOLOME BONIFACIO, 94, of Waipahu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Former member of Piddigineos of Hawaii. Survived by husband, Lucas Batara Castillo; daughters, Nena and Andrea Salazar; grandchildren, Rodney and Raymond. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 2009]

Castillo, Maria Bartolome Bonifacio, Feb. 15, 2009 Maria Bartolome Bonifacio Castillo, 94, of Waipahu died in Malama Ohana. She was born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by husband Lucas B., daughters Nena and Andrea Salazar, and two grandchildren. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 March 2009]

CASTILLO, OLIVIA "EVA" GARCIA, 84, of Pearl City, died June 26, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired Dole Cannery forelady. Survived by husband, Maximo "Max" Jr.; son, Ronald; daughters, Maxine Vegas and Raenette Yuen; brothers, Joseph "Sonny" and Raymond Torres; sisters, Helen Milare, Josephina Umiakaka; 39 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flower welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 2009]

Castillo, Pascuala Butac, *April 25, 2009*. Pascuala Butac Castillo, 92, of Eleele, Kauai, a homemaker, died in Kauai Veterans Memorial Hospital. She was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by husband Mariano, son Orlino and Romy Castillo; daughters Mary Duncanson and Teresita Jones; sisters Damasa Corpuz and Juliana Lagundino; 10 grandchildren; and 21 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 May 2009]

CASTILLO, PILI FU'A, 81, of Waipahu, died Sept. 10, 2009. Born in American Samoa. Retired caregiver for private care homes. Survived by daughters, Malia Vaita and Castolynn "Cassie"; son, Ignacio Jr.; brothers, Sio, Pea and Fua Fua Jr.; sisters, Ario Otton, Salaia Fua and Telesia Leiato; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:45 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:45 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 2009]

CASTILLO, PILI FU'A, 81, of Waipahu, died Sept. 10, 2009. Born in American Samoa. Retired caregiver for private care homes. Survived by daughters, Malia Vaita and Castolynn "Cassie"; son, Ignacio Jr.; brothers, Sio, Pea and Fua Fua Jr.; sisters, Ario Otton, Salaia Fua and

Telesia Leiato; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 2009]

CASTILLO, SALUSTIANA "SALUS", 75, of Waialua, died June 1, 2009. Born in Pangasinan, Philippines. Del Monte Pineapple fresh-fruit packer. Survived by sons, Rey and Rogelio; brothers, Antonio, Benito and Bartolome Cruz; sister, Francisca Ripa; two grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel. Visitation also 9 a.m. Wednesday at St. Michael Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 2009]

CASTRO, ALFRED "BUTCH", 66, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Oct. 6, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired special investigator for state of Hawai'i, Department of Human Services; Big Island liaison for the former Gov. Ben Cayetano. Survived by wife, Catherine; companion, Diana Nham; sons, Troy, and Eric Gray; daughters, Genia Castro Flick and Marlena Castro Dixon; brothers, Daniel Sr., Antone Jr., Roger and Milton De Luz; sisters, Margaret Mattos, Helen Figueroa, Alice Serrao, Bernadette Ferreira, Mildred Kelly and Geraldine Tavares; seven grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Graveside committal service 11 a.m. Wednesday at Homelani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 2009]

CASTRO, BRIDGET ELEANOR CHANG, 92, of Acworth, Ga., formerly of Honolulu, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. City and County of Honolulu swim instructor active with Makua Alii Senior Citizens Club. Survived by daughter, Claire Toomey; sons, Donald and Stanley Snyder, Paul Mau and Juan Jr.; 12 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 7 p.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; Mass 7 p.m. Private scattering of ashes.

CASTRO, CHRISTINE SANTIAGO, 80, of Volcano, Hawai'i, died March 27, 2009. Born on O'ahu. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Roy and Larry; daughters, Christine Antolin, Shirley Kaaumoana, Doris Meria and Nora Ward; brother, Louis Santiago; grandchildren; greatgrandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Burial 9 a.m. Thursday at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 2009]

CASTRO, DAVID "KOJAK" H., 64, of Honolulu, died March 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A former Wiki Wiki Tire Company tire changer. Survived by son, David Jr.; five grandchildren; brother, Alvin "Al"; caregiver /niece, Josephine Self. Visitation from 5 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 2009]

CASTRO, DAVID "KOJAK" H., 64, of Honolulu, died March 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Former Wiki Wiki Tire Co. tire changer. Survived by son, David Jr.; five grandchildren; brother, Alvin "Al"; sister, Elizabeth Williams; caregiver/niece, Josephine Self. Visitation 5 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2009]

Castro, David H., *March 16, 2009* David H. "Kojak" Castro, 64, of Honolulu, a former Wiki Wiki Tire Co. tire changer, died in St. Francis Hospice. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son David Jr., brother Alvin "Al," caregiver/niece Josephine Self and five grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 March 2009]

CASTRO, FLORA BATACAN, 89, of Honoka'a, Hawai'i, died March 27, 2009. Born in San Nicolas, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Homemaker. Survived by son, Florencio; daughter, Avelina Cabel; 15 grandchildren; 24 great-grandchildren; one great-granddaughter. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church, Honoka'a; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Monday at the church; Mass 10 a.m. Burial to follow in the church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2009]

CASTRO, IRENE VIVIAN, 81, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died July 13, 2009. Born in Hilo. Homemaker. Survived by daughters, Sandy Tsuha and Leeann Kamelamela; brothers, Gilbert and George Aguiar; 11 grandchildren; 15 great grandchildren. Private services held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 2009]

CASTRO, JESUS PANGANIBAN, 66, of Pearl City, died Aug 29, 2009. Born in Calamba, Laguna, Philippines. Retired master printer. Survived by wife, Soledad; sons, Jonathan and Angelo Claude; daughter, Sara Jane; mother, Natalia. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 2009]

CASTRO, VIOLET SANTOS, 69, of Käneohe, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Makaweli, Kauai. Homemaker. Survived by daughters, Mary, Michele Rivadeneyra, Melissa Laleo and Melveen; sons, Roy Jr., Kaui Leleo and Gabriel Rivadeneyra; sister, Babara Baliguat; brother, Peter "Sonny" Santos Jr.; 14 grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; committal service 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 2009]

Catasneda, Julia Acedillo, June 1, 2009 Julia Acedillo "Darling Castaneda, 81, of Honokaa, Hawaii, a retired Hilo Airport and Hilton Waikoloa Village employee, died in North Hawaii Community Hospital. She was born in Paauhau, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Melvin, Larry and Michael; brothers Zoilo "Joe" Kupukaa, Walter Richard and Manuel and Henry Acedillo; sisters Violet Acedillo, Helen Rofoff and Ida Walls; six grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; and four great-great grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church. Call after 5 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at the Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial to follow at Honokaa Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 June 2009]

Catasneto, Alicia Serapion, *May* 28, 2009 Alicia Serapion Castaneto, 43, of Lhaina, a homemaker, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Dagupan, Pangasinan, Philippine. She is survived by husband Florentitino; sons Florence A. and Ritchei J.; mother Lita R. Serapion; brothers Hely, Noli, Jimmy and Salvador Serapion; and sksters Gemma Cameron and Susan Aquino. Services: 7 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick/Norman's Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 June 2009]

Catekisa, Joseph Robert Pualani, *Nov. 13, 2009* Joseph Robert Pualani Catekisa, 59, of Honolulu, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Helen C.; brothers Anthony F., Rudolph F., Harry E. and Charles P.; and sisters Marie E. Sele and Mary E. Au. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 November 2009]

CATEKISTA, JOSEPH ROBERT PUALANI, 59, of Honolulu, died Nov. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Helen; brothers, Anthony, Rudolph, Harry and Charles; sisters, Marie Sele and Mary Au. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 2009]

CATIAN, ANNETTE NAZARINO, 48, of 'Aiea, died Dec. 17, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Dimetrio and Aguida; brothers, Russell, Matthew and Gilbert. Visitation 10 a.m. Wednesday at St. Elizabeth Catholic Church; Mass 11 a.m. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 2009]

Catian, Annette Nazarino, *Dec. 17, 2008* Annett Nazarino Catian 48, of Aiea died in St. Francis-West Hospice. She was born in Honolulu. She survived by parents Dimetrio T. and Aguida; and brothers Russel, Mathew and Gilbert. Mass; 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. Elizabeth Catholic Church, Aiea. Call after 10 a.m. Burial; 12:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire, No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 January 2009]

Catugal, Patricia, Nov. 15, 2009 Patricia Catugal, 60, of Lahaina, a Maui Surf, Westin Hotel & Pioneer Inn dishwasher, died in hale Makua, Kahului. She was born in Lahaina. She is survived by father Antonio; brothers Ricardo, Stanford, Steven and Delafonte Catugal and Dennis and Chester Opaon; and sisters Kris A. Klask, Pauline Stropp, Siane Merriles, Joan Davenport and Valerie Vierra. Services: 2 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. Call after 1 p.m. Leis welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 November 2009]

CAUTON, HERMAN, 63, of Wai'anae, died Jan. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Police Department police officer. Survived by daughters, Desiree "Noe" Pavao, Brendanette "Maui" and Darnell "Ipo" Bright; son, Brendan "Hale"; brothers, Pedro "Philip," Samuel, Richard and Frederick; sister, Eliza "Lisa" Dias; three grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Committal service 10 a.m. Jan. 30 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 2009]

Cavanaugh, Lori Ellen, *Sept. 11, 2009* Lori Ellen Cavanaugh, 55, of Maunaloa, Molokai, died in Molokai General Hospital. She was born in Danbury, Conn. She is survived by sons Hal and Darren, daughter Tamara, sisters Cherie Levinson and Susan Brigida, and three grandchildren. No services. Scattering of ashes by family at later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 September 2009]

CELEBRADO, FELIPE APAN, 85, of Pearl City, died Aug. 1, 2009. Born in Nabua, Philippines. Retired U.S. Navy veteran; member and founder of Bicol Club of Hawai'i. Survived by wife, Paz; daughter, Melissa Bojorquez; son, Philip; brother, Dionesio; sister, Ines Petalio; five grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:45 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Catholic Church; Mass

11:15 a.m.; committal service 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 August 2009]

CEREZO, GLADIOLA "MAMA", 80, of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 3, 2009. Born in Kailua. Retired receptionist and administrative assistant for the Honolulu Community Action Program and Puohala Senior Center. Survived by daughter, JoAnn Puaauli-Harrison; son, PeniDean Puaauli; sister, Magnolia "Leimamo" Vasconcellos; three grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; reception to follow. Committal service 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Best aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 February 2009]

CERIA, SEVERO FORONDA, 98, of Wahiawa, died March 4, 2009. Born in Magsingal, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired Del Monte Corp. heavy-equipment operator. Survived by wife, Margarita; daughter, Madeline Omnes; son, Dean; sister, Maria Utrela. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 2009]

CESAR, SIMON EDISON, 19, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 20, 2009. Born in Hilo. A student. Survived by mother and stepfather, Diana and Dwight Damon; sisters, Cecilia Cesar, Julia and Esme Damon; fiancee, Liza Pedronan; grandmothers, Marcia Wilson and Betty; grandfather, Richard Slote. Wake service 2 to 6 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo. Visitation 8 to 10 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph's Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

CEZAR, RICARDO CABRALES, 84, of 'Aiea, died Sept. 4, 2009. Born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired chef for American Airlines for 35 years. Survived by wife, Zenaida; daughters, Arlene, and Aida Busch; son, Albert; sisters, Pacita and Rosita; brothers, Bonifacio, Leon and Ben; four grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Friday at the mortuary; service 10 a.m.; reception to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2009]

CHAGAMI, MARY H., 90, of Honolulu, died Dec. 6, 2008. Born in San Francisco, Calif. Retired HOPACO salesclerk. Survived by son, Ronald Jr.; daughter, Arlene Tsurutani; brother, Fred Kai; four grandchildren; one great-grandson. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park chapel; service 10:30 a.m.; reception to follow. Cemetery committal service 9:30 a.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 2009]

CHALKAN, ANDREW "ANDY", 72, of Pahala, Hawai'i, died May 7, 2009. Born in Pennsylvania. Coffee farmer; retired U.S. Air Force technical sergeant. Survived by wife, Narumol; sons, Christopher, Alan, and Mark; two daughters, Jaclyn Babcock and Diana Shemirani; brother, Steve; three grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Homelani Memorial Park & Crematory. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

Chamberlain, LaVona, *Dec. 19, 2009* LaVona Chamberlin, 81, of Honolulu died in Honolulu. She was born in Whittier, Calif. She is survived by husband Alton, sons Gary and Guy, daughters Roxane Cook and Nora Brainerd, sister Mildred Stroade and six grandchildren. Private Services. No flowers. Donations suggested to the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 January 2009]

CHAMBERLIN, ALTON E., 85, of Honolulu, died Sept. 5, 2009. Born in Florence, Colo. Retired from the U.S. Air Force. Survived by sons, Gary and Guy; daughters, Roxane Cook and Nora Brainerd; six grandchildren. Service 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 2009]

CHAMBERLIN, LAVONA, 81, of Honolulu, died Dec. 19, 2008. Born in Whittier, Calif. Survived by husband, Alton; sons, Gary and Guy; daughters, Roxane Cook and Nora Brainerd; sister, Mildred Stroade; six grandchildren. Private graveside service to be held at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Donations to American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 2009]

CHAMBERLIN, LAVONA, 81, of Honolulu, died Dec. 19, 2008. Born in Whittier, Calif. Survived by husband, Alton; sons, Gary and Guy; daughters, Roxane Cook and Nora Brainerd; sister, Mildred Stroade; six grandchildren. Private graveside service to be held at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Donations to American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

CHAMBERS, TERRY RAY, 64, of Kapolei, died Oct. 17, 2009. Born in Waynesburg, Pa. Retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop 38; U.S. Navy veteran. Survived by wife, Rizalinda; daughter, Stacia Bishop; sons, Mark and Scott; mother, Twylia; brothers, Raymond "Bud," Richard "Rick," Arthur "Butch," Kevin and Jeffrey; seven grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2009]

CHAMIZO, ALFRED "COURTHOUSE AL", 83, of Honolulu, died Aug. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired federal government employee; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by brothers, Alfonso and Daniel. Private committal at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. In lieu of flowers, donations to Friends of Alfred Chamizo, c/o First Hawaiian Bank. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 2009]

CHAMPION, ALICE SOUZA, 90, of Honolulu, died March 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Robert; daughters, Debra Bisho and Noreen; two grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 2009]

CHAN, ALICE WAI LAN, 82, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Survived by husband, Fo; sons, John, Edmund and Philman; daughter, Susan Harris; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sister, Han Gim Tom. Visitation 10:30 a.m. to 12:15

p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 November 2009]

CHAN, LARRY L., 76, of Honolulu, died June 13, 2009. Born in Stockton, Calif. Retired Owner of Cindy's Bakery; also bakery manager for Yum Yum Tree; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughter, Cindy Ikehara; sons, Kenneth, Dr. Kreighton and Kenwrick; six grandchildren; sisters, Beverly Jayne, Lucille Chong and June Ong. Visitation 8 to 9:15 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:15 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. *Flag indicates the service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 2009]

CHAN, PAUL, 86, of Honolulu, died June 15, 2009. Born in Taipei, Taiwan. Director of personnel for the U.S. Embassy in Taiwan. Survived by sons, Jack and Benny Chiam; daughter, Lili Sung; seven grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 2009]

Chan, Paul, *June 15, 2009* Paul Chan, 86, of Honolulu, a director of personnel for the American embassy in Taiwan, died in Ewa Beach. He was born in Taipei, Taiwan; He is survived by sons Janc and Benny Chiam, daughter Lili Sung and seven grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 June 2009]

CHAN, SALLY PIK TAN, 72, of Honolulu, died Oct. 21, 2009. Born in Taishan, China. Former president of See Yuo Benevolent Society. Survived by husband Henry; son Francis; daughter, Lorna; Visitation 10 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 October 2009]

CHAN, SIK-KANG, 93, of Honolulu, died Feb. 6, 2009. Born in Macau, China. Retired general manager. Survived by sons, Dennis and Bill; daughters, Polly, Rufina and Sylvia So; five grandchildren; one great-granddaughter. Chinese Buddhist service 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; cremation to follow. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

Chan, Sik-Kang, *Feb.* 6, 2009 Sik-Kang Chan, 93, of Honolulu, a retired general manager, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Macau, China. He is survived by sons Dennis and Bill; daughters Polly and Rufina Chan and Sylvia So; five grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Buddhist services: 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. Cremation to follow. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 February 2009]

CHAN, SIN MAN LUM, 77, of Honolulu, died July 19, 2009. Born in Zhong Shan, China. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Tai Hung; son, Jayson; sister, Siu Man Kwock. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 July 2009]

Chan, Sin Man Lum, Jul. 19, 2009 Sin Man Lum Chan, 77, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died at home. She was born in Zhong Shan, China. She is survived by husband Tai Hung, son Jayson and sister Siu Man Kwock. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 July 2009]

CHAN, YUEN MAN AU, 94, of Honolulu, died July 10, 2009. Born in China. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Antony and Albert; daughters, Amy Fu and Amelia Lee; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at The Chinese Lutheran Church of Honolulu; memorial service 10 a.m.; inurnment to follow at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 2009]

CHANDLER, JOHN DWIGHT, 93, of Honolulu, died July 14, 2009. Born in Wainiha, Kaua'i. Retired superintendent for Hawaiian Electric Co. Survived by son, Dwight; daughters, Jane Kamauoha and Cathy-Lynn Chandler-Matsuda; sister, Susie Espinueva; four grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 2009]

CHANDLER, MICHAEL VALENTINE, 78, of Kilauea, Kaua'i, died Aug. 10, 2009. Born in Wainiha, Kaua'i. A musician. Survived by wife, Merilee; sons, Walter, Michael, Lloyd, Jeffrey, Leo, Maka, Pio, Shawn and Monty. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Aug. 21 at Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. Visitation also 9 a.m. Aug. 22 at St. Sylvester's Church; Mass 11 a.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 2009]

Chandler, Michael Valentine, *Aug. 10, 2009*. Michael Valentine Chandler, 78, of Kilauea, Kauai, died at home. He was born in Wainiha, Kauai. He is survived by wife merrilee; sons Walter, Michael Jr., Lloyd, Jeffrey, Leo, Maka, Pio, Shawn and Monty; 25 grandchildren; and 16 great-grandchildren. Visitation: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Sylvester's Church, Kilauea. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 2009]

CHANG JR., CHARLES CHEU ING, 66, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Eldest son of Charlie Chang Sr. and Janet Kealoha Taylor. Survived by daughter, Chanda; brothers, Ronald and Harvey; sister, Lorna Pacheco. Celebration of life 11 a.m. Sunday at Ho Ho Chinese Cuisine, 590 Farrington Highway, Kapolei; private burial at sea to follow. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 30 2009]

CHANG JR., CHARLES CHEU ING, 66, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Eldest son of Charlie Chang Sr. and Janet Kealoha Taylor. Survived by daughter, Chanda; brothers, Ronald and Harvey; sister, Lorna Pacheco. Celebration of life 11 a.m. Monday at Ho Ho Chinese Cuisine, 590 Farrington Highway, Kapolei; private burial at sea to follow. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 31 2009]

Chang Sr., Walter Tuck, May 5, 2009. Walter Tuck Chang Sr., 89, of Waipahu, a retired draftsman, machinist, toolmaker, teacher, Realtor, administrator, funeral counselor and Sunday school teacher, died in Kaiser Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Evelyn S.C.; son Walter Tuck Jr.; daughter Nani; brothers Arthur and Joseph Chang, and Wayne W. Keahi; sisters Gladys Lopes, Mildred Brickton and Jeanette Brenner; and a grandchild. Services: 6 p.m. tomorrow at Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel, Kamehameha Schools. Call after 5 p.m. Additional services: 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: 10 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Pauahi Foundation at Kamehameha Schools. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 May 2009]

Chang Wo, Irene, *April 24, 2009*. Irene Chang Wo, 89, of Honolulu, a retired University of Hawaii Dispensary custodian, died in Honolulu. She was born in Kahakuloa, Maui. She is survived by sons Henry, Wilfred and Michael Chang Ho and Sanford White; hanai son Justin Alfafara; daughters Maile Douglas, Pauline A.M.J. Kiaha, Gwenlyn Ketchum and Twila Chun; brothers Anthony and Warren Kekona; sister Helen White; 32 grandchildren; 38 greatgrandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 May 2009]

CHANG, ADAM KAM JR., 58, of Honolulu, died Nov. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Federal Express. Survived by son, Brenton; daughters, Jaclyn and Kathryn; brothers, Vernon and Francis; sisters, Betty, Elaine and Kehau. Service to be held at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2009]

Chang, Alice Kam Choy, *April 12, 2009*. Alice Kam Choy Chang, 93, of Kaneohe, a homemaker, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Kahaluu, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Robert and Richard, daughter Evelyn, six grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Visitation: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 April 2009]

CHANG, ALICE YEN SIU CHING, 103, of Kane'ohe, died June 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl City Highlands Elementary School teacher. Survived by sons, Dr. Lenning and Dr. Hollis; daughters, Rowena Shriber and Sherlyn Goo; 12 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at United Church of Christ, Judd Street; service over the ashes 11 a.m. Aloha attire. Donations to United Church Of Christ, Judd Street and Hospice Hawaii. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 2009]

Chang, Alice Yen Siu Ching, *June 5*, 2009 Alice Yen Siu Ching Chang, 103, of Kailua, a retired Pearl City Highlands Elementary School teacher, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Drs. Lening W. and Hollis H., daughters Rowena C. Shriber and Sherlyn S.F. Goo, 12 grandchildren and 17 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at United Church of Christ on Judd Street. Call after 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Donations suggested to United Church of Christ or Hospice Hawaii. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 June 2009]

CHANG, BARBARA NG MUI, 89, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Hickam Air Force Audit Agency. Survived by sister, Nancy Lee-Kwai; nephews; nieces. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 2009]

CHANG, BARBARA NG MUI, Nov. 18, 2009. Barbara Ng Mui chang, 89, of Honolulu, a retired Hickam Air Force Base audit agency employee, died in St. Francis Hospice-West. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sister Nancy Lee-Kwai. Private services. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 1 November 2009].

CHANG, BARBIE, 45, of Kalaheo, Kaua'i, died June 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by companion, Frank Lopes; sons, Hoano'aiwa, Ka'ahuakamehanui and Ohiakukalani Brun; hanai daughters, Frankie, Kailana and Kyla Lopes; one grandchild; mother, Mary Jane; brother, Charles; sisters, Laurie, Cheri Matsusaka and Wendy. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at Kings Chapel, 'Ele'ele; service 10 to 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 2009]

Chang, Barbie, *June 11, 2009* Barbie Chang, 45, of Kalaheo, Kauai, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by companion Frank Lopes; sons Hoana'aiwa, Ka'ahuakamehanui and Ohia'kukalani Brun; hanai daughters Frankie, Kailana and Kyla Lopes; mother Mary Jane; brother Charles; sisters Laurie and Wendy Chang, and Cheri Matsusaka; and a grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at Kings Chapel in Eleele, Kauai. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 June 2009]

CHANG, BARON KELLEY, 17, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Vergie Tablit; stepfather, Moses Tablit; father, Kelly; brother, Donovan Tablit; sisters, Melanie Tablit, Tatianna Ramirez and Chastity Tablit; grandparents, Gwendolyn Felix, Sue Baker and Jack Sr. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 9:45 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2009]

Chang, Baron Kelley, *Aug. 23, 2009* Baron Kelley Chang, 17, of Aiea died in Aiea. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Vergie Tablit; stepfather Moses Tablit; father Kelly K.; brother Donovan Tablt; sisters Melanie and Chasity Tablit, and Tatianna Ramirez; and grandparents Gwendolyn Felix, Sue Baker and Jack Chang Sr. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, 94-675 Farrington Highway, Waipahu. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 September 2009]

CHANG, COLIN WAH SUNG, 66, of Honolulu, died June 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sister, Barbara Nagahama; nieces, nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 3 July 2009]

CHANG, DAI BEW, 87, of Honolulu, died Aug. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Star-Bulletin district manager. Survived by wife, Alice; sons, Roy and Nelson; daughter, Renee Chang- Yamada; brothers, Dai Sun and Dai Mung "Clifford"; sisters, Evelyn Titcomb, Marian Chun and Lillian Texeira; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21, 2009]

CHANG, DAVID KIU SUI, 89, of Honolulu, died Dec. 18, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Gas Co. salesman; veteran of World War II and Korean War. Survived by daughter, Lorna Lum; brother, Daniel; sister, Grace Yap; two grandchildren; one great-granddaughter. Visitation 10:30 to 11:30 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; Burial to follow at Hawai'i State Veteran's Cemetery. No flowers or koden (monetary gifts). Casual attire. Sharing a photo of David would be appreciated. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 2009]

CHANG, DOROTHY LING, 95, of Honolulu, died Nov. 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker. Survived by son, Dexter: daughter, Dyanne; brother, Dr. Leonard Ling; sisters, Thelma Yuen, Florence Ling, Gertrude Mellor, Bernice Chung, Rose Park and Sylvianne Nakamura; four grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at

Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 December 2009]

Chang, Dorothy Ling, Nov. 26, 2009 Dorothy Ling Chang, 95, of Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Dexter, daughter Dyanne; brother Dr. Leonard Ling; sisters Thelma Yuen, Florence Ling, Gertrude Mellor, Bernice Chung, Rose Park and Sylvianne Nakamura; four grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at a Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 17 December 2009]

CHANG, DR. STEPHEN C.S., 87, of Honolulu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired dentist. Survived by wife, Lillian Lee; daughters, Stephanie Chang-Mortenson and Lisa Chang-Spooner; grandchildren, Nicholas and Thomas. Private services pending. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

CHANG, DR. STEPHEN C.S., 87, of Honolulu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired dentist. Survived by wife, Lillian Lee Chang; daughters, Stephanie Chang-Mortenson and Lisa Chang-Spooner; grandchildren, Nicholas and Thomas. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

CHANG, ELAINE LAI WAH, 78, of Käneohe, died Oct. 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired owner of Chang's Enterprises and Lincoln's Drive-In. Survived by son, Wayne; daughters, Wendy Lau, Terry Weber, Debbie Kintaro, Julie Chidester and Stacy; brother, Norman Lau; 18 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Käneohe Stake Center; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 2009]

CHANG, ELAINE LAI WAH, 78, of Käneohe, died Oct. 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired owner of Chang's Enterprises and Lincoln's Drive-In. Survived by son, Wayne; daughters, Wendy Lau, Terry Weber, Debbie Kintaro, Julie Chidester and Stacy; brother, Norman Lum; 18 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Käneohe Stake Center; service 11 a.m. Burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

CHANG, ELLEN SHIZUKO MAEYAMA, 87, of Honolulu, died Dec. 8, 2009. Born in Nínole, Hawaii. Retired Princess Kaiulani Hotel front office cashier. Survived by son, Melton; brothers, George and Bert Maeyama; sisters, Florence Suzuki, Mildred Imada and Amy Habu; grandson, Brian. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 December 2009]

Chang, Ellen Shizuko Maeyama, *Dec. 8, 2009* Ellen Shizuko Maeyama Chang, 87, of Honolulu, a retired Princiess Kaiulani Hotel front officer cashier, died. She was born in Ninole, Hawaii. She is survived by son Melton; brothers George and Bert Maeyama; sisters Florence

Suzuki, Mildred Imada and Amy Habu; and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 2009]

CHANG, FLORA YUK TAN, 94, of Honolulu, died May 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, The Rt. Rev. Richard S.O. Chang; daughter, Charlotte Tomita; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at The Episcopal Cathedral of St. Andrew; service 10:30 a.m. No Flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2009]

Chang, Flora Yuk Tan, May 6, 2009. Flora Yuk Tan Chang, 94, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son The Right Rev. Richard S.O., daughter Charlotte L.M.L. Tmita, four grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Andrew's Cathedral, Honolulu. Call after 9:30 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 2009]

Chang, Flora Yuk Tan, *May 6*, 2009. Flora Yuk Tan Chang, 94, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son the Right Rev. Richard S.O., daughter Charlotte L.M.L. Tomita, four grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Andrew's Cathedral. Call after 9:30 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. Incorrect information was given in an obituary printed Sunday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 May 2009]

CHANG, FRED LOY FAT, 90, of Nu'uanu, died May 30, 2009. Born in Waikane Valley. Certified dental labotory technician; owner of Chang's Dental Labotary; builder of the AleAle Kai catamaran fleet for Henry J. Kaiser; Pearl Harbor Navy Shipyard Shop 68 civil servant with 17 years of service servant with 17 years of service. Survived by daughters, Laurie Lee and Lorinda Waltz; son, Fred; six grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 2009]

Chang, Fred Loy Fat, *May 30, 2009* Fred Loy Fat Chang, 90, of Kaneohe, a certified dental laboratory technician, died in Ann Pearl Nursing Home. He was born in Waikane Valley. He is survived by son Fred, daughters Laurie Lee and Lorinda Waltz, six grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Private services; [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 June 2009]

CHANG, GEORGE KAHOLOKAI, 91, of Honolulu, died March 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. City bus driver with Honolulu Rapid Transit; tour bus driver with Grayline Tours. Survived by daughters, Daphne Lowe and Cecilia; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 2009]

Chang, George Kaholokai, *March* 9, 2009 George Kaholokai Chang, 91, of Honolulu, a Honolulu Rapid Transit city bus driver and Grayline Tours bus driver, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by daughters Daphne Lowe and Cecilia Chang, three grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 March 2009]

- CHANG, GERALD KONG HUNG, 63, of Wahiawa, died Jan. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Police Department detective. Survived by wife, Brenda Ann; son, Christopher "Chris"; daughter, Kimberly Buyama; two grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 2009]
- CHANG, GORDON "GOON SING", 73, of Honolulu, died March 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Distribution office clerk for Y. Hata. Survived by wife, Il Suk; sons, Randal and Vernon; stepson, Suho Yi; six grandchildren; brother, Norman Chang; sisters, Bernice Chun and Gladys Pang. Service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; private scattering of ashes. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 2009]
- **CHANG, GRACE K. M. LEE,** 86, of Pearl City, died July 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. First female Asian at Naval Air Station, Ford Island, as personal secretary to the chief clerk. Survived by sons, Gordon and Carlton; daughter, Jeanie Chang Kwong; brothers, Samuel, Gilbert and Lawrence Lee; sister, Mabel Choy; nine grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]
- **CHANG, HELEN S.Y.,** 88, of Honolulu, died Nov. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Milford, Clifford and Alvin; daughter, Sandra Toma; eight grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 2009]
- **CHANG, HENRY "K.C.",** 71, of Honolulu, died Feb. 8, 2009. Born in Kaimuki. Retired sales representative; U.S. Air Force veteran. Survived by sons, Kirby Chang and Blaine Noda; daughters, Kerry Corpuz and Cindy Kaneshiro; brother, Karl; sister, Daisy Goo; seven grandchildren. Graveside service 1 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 February 2009]
- **CHANG, HENRY YUEN,** 79, of Honolulu, died June 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired city of Los Angeles electrian; U.S. Marine Corps veteran. Survived by brothers, Stephen, Charles and Roger; one niece; three nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009]
- **CHANG, HWEI MING,** 94, of Honolulu, died July 1, 2009. Born in Hangkow, China. Survived by son, Ben Chang, M.D.; grandson, Matthew Chang, M.D. Private services held. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 July 2009]
- **CHANG, IRIS FAITH**, 78, of Kailua, died April 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, William; son, Michael; daughter, Charlene Couch; stepson, Stan Nagatani; 12 grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 2009]

- **CHANG, KAM CHOY "ALICE",** 93, of Kane'ohe, died April 12, 2009. Born in Kahalu'u. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Robert and Richard; daughter, Evelyn; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 2009]
- **CHANG, KONG NUNG,** 87, of Honolulu, died Jan. 25, 2009. Born in China. Survived by sons, Wai Lim and Wayne; daughters, Jeanne Lung, Susan Woo and Lori Yuh; 11 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 February 2009]
- CHANG, MERVYN HARRY HOI ON "ONNIE", 72, of Hau'ula, died April 26, 2009. Born in Shanghai, China. Retired member of the Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees, Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts. Survived by sons, Eli, Jonah and Matthew; mother, Dorothy; sister, Jacqueline Faria; brother, Robert Chang. Private service. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2009]
- Chang, Mervyn Harry Hoi On "Onnie", *April 26*, 2009. Mervyn Harry Hoi On "Onnie", Chang, 72, of Hauula, a retired Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees, Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts member, died. He was born in Shanghai. He is survived by sons Eli, Jonah and Matthew; mother Dorothy; brother Robert Chang; and sister Jacqueline Faria. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 2009]
- **CHANG, MEW LING,** 57, of Honolulu, died Jan. 3, 2009. Born in Xia Jig, China. Survived by father, Se Gau; mother, Wai Lan; brothers, Han Hin and Seaton; sisters, Mia and Theresa. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]
- **CHANG, MEW LING,** 57, of Honolulu, died Jan. 3, 2009. Born in Xia Jig, China. Survived by father, Se Gau; mother, Wai Lan; brothers, Han Hin and Seaton; sisters, Mia and Theresa. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]
- **Chang, Mew Ling,** *Jan. 3, 2009* Mew Ling Chang, 57, of Honolulu died at home. She was born in Xia Jig. She is survived by father Se Gau, mother Wai Lan, brothers Han Hin and Season and sisters Mia and Theresh. Private Service. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]
- **CHANG, NELTON,** 54, OF Kane'ohe, died May 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Maintenance mechanic for the federal government at Pearl Harbor; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Susanne Nagai-Chang. Private service held. Arrangments by Borthwick Mourtuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 2009]
- **CHANG, NORMAN K.S.,** 65, of Pearl City, died Nov. 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Computer operator; National Guard veteran. Survived by wife, Edna; sons, Aaron and Travis; daughter, Cherilyn; sisters, Elaine, and Lorraine Osato. Visitation 5 p.m. Monday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 6 p.m. Inurnment 11 a.m. Dec. 16 at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2009]

CHANG, OK SUN, 80, of Honolulu, died Nov. 10, 2009. Born in Seoul, South Korea. Retired cook. Survived by sons, Rev. Michael and Steve Han Kil; daughter, Han Kyung Kim; two grandchildren; brothers, Hyong Ki and Young Ki Kim; sisters, Hun Soon and Hee Soon Kim. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 2009]

Chang, Ruth Kam Lung, Jan. 21, 2009 Ruth Kam Lung Chang, 95, of Honolulu died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Vernon K.K.C. and Whitney C.K.Y., daughter Viva Inouye, brothers K.S. and William Tom, sisters Helen Yee and Gladys Chun, seven grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 January 2009]

CHANG, SAMUEL B., 97, of La'ie, died Feb. 11, 2009. Born in Makena, Maui. Retired Honolulu mail carrier. Survived by son, Kenneth; daughters, Wanda Spytko, Norma Nawahine, Sharon Rickard and Gaylene Nikora Lolofie; brother, Frank; 30 grandchildren; 62 greatgrandchildren; two great-great grandchildren. Visitation 8 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, North Stake Center; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at La'ie Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

CHANG, SAMUEL BUNG KONG, 77, of Honolulu, died May 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Legislative Reference Bureau director. Survived by wife, Dorothy; daughters, Cecily Lui and Cathleen Sato; sister, Violet Ng; six grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 2009]

CHANG, SE GAU, 83, of Honolulu, died May 10, 2009. Born in Pong Tau Village, Chungshan, China. Retired cook. Survived by wife, Wai Lan; sons, Han Hin and Seaton; daughters, Mia Lau and Teresa Hung; 11 grandchildren; sister, Cynthia Wong. Visitation 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

CHANG, WALTER TUCK SR., 89, of Waipahu, died May 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired draftsman, machinist, toolmaker, teacher, Realtor, administrator, funeral counselor and Sunday school teacher for over 65 years. Survived by wife, Evelyn; son, Walter Jr.; daughter, Nani; granddaughter, Kealoha June Bower; brothers, Authur and Wayne Keahi; sisters, Glady Lopes, Mildred Brickton and Jeanette Brenner. Visitation 5 p.m. Friday at Princess Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel, Kamehameha Schools Kapalama; service 6 to 7 p.m. Visitation 8 a.m. Saturday at Bothwick Mortuary; service 8:30 a.m.; burial 10 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. In lieu of flowers, donations to the Bernice Pauahi Foundation at Kamehameha Schools, Kapalama Campus. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 May 2009]

CHANG, WILFRED, 92, of Kahului, Maui, died June 14, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. Retired salesman for various companies. Survived by sons, Steven, Clifford and Clarence; daughters, Rosemary Yokota and Stephanie; nine grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Wednesday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 2009]

CHANG, YAU CHOI, 88, of Honolulu, died April 16, 2009. Born in China. Survived by daughters, Yim Lan Wong, Christine Au and Mabel Wong; nine grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 2009]

Chang, Yau Choi, *April 16*, 2009. Yau Choi Chang, 88, of Honolulu died in Honolulu. She was born in China. She is survived by daughters Yim Lan Wong, Christine Au and Mabel Wong; and nine grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 April 2009]

CHANG, YORK SEE LEE also known as CHANG, KOON CHEE LEE, 94, of Honolulu, died June 10, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Survived by son, Michael; daughters, Patrica Ching and Sylvia Mitsui; brothers, Hang Quan Lee and Kwai Quon Lee; grandchildren, Terrernce Ching, Ryan Mitsui, Cory Mitsui and Edean Nomura. Visitation for Taoist service 9 to 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; burial noon at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 June 2009]

CHANG-REIS, ANNE MISSION, 77, of 'Ōmao, Kauai, died Nov. 22, 2009. Born in Päkalä, Kauai. Retired Wilcox Memorial Hospital data clerk. Survived by husband, Harry Reis, sons Clyde, Frederick, and Patrick Chang; sisters, Priscilla Ramos and Dorothy Keale; brothers, Richard and Francis Mission; two granddaughters. Visitation 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Immaculate Conception Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens and Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2009]

Chang-Reis, Anne Mission, *Nov. 22, 2009* Anne Mission Chang-Reis, 77, of Omao, Kaui, a Wilcox Memorial Hospital data clerk, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital data clerk, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Pakala, Kauai. She is survived by husband Harry Reis; sons Clyde, Frederick and Patrick Chang; brothers Richard and Francis Mission; sisters Priscilla Ramos and Dorothy Keale; and two grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at Immaculate Conception Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial to follow at Kauai Memorial Gardens. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

CHANSKY, JOSEPHINE "JOSIE", 83, of Kapahi, Kaua'i, died Feb. 3, 2009. Born in Kealia, Kaua'i. Retired First Hawaiian Bank teller. Survived by brother, Alfred Silva; sisters, Emily Rapozo and Virginia Rosa; nephew/caregiver, Manuel "Macky" DeSilva; nieces, nephew. Visitation 8 to 10:45 a.m. Feb. 12 at St. Catherine Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial to follow at Kaua'i Memorial Gardens. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 February 2009]

CHAPIN, BERTHA M. SPINDOLA, also known as BETH CHAPIN, 75, of Kissimmee, Fla., died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in New Bedford, Mass. Supervisor for Titlelist Golf Ball; sales clerk for Mars Bargain Land and Kmart. Survived by son, Glenn Spindola; daughters, Pamela Spindola-Almeida and Linda Spindola; brother, Anthony Teixeira; sisters, Eleanor Arruda and Dorothy Dauteil; eight grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Private service in Kissimmee and New Bedford. Donations to the American Heart Association. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 2009]

CHAPMAN, BARBARA ELAINE, 83, of Honolulu, died May 2, 2009. Chapman Roofing Co. secretary. Survived by husband, John. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

CHAR, MAURICE EN LOY, 69, of Honolulu, died Oct. 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Police Department officer with 29 years of service; Kahala Mall assistant security director; Army National Guard of Hawai'i veteran. Survived by son, Jonathan; daughters, Tammy Kualaau and Summer Wallace; sisters, Ellen Lim, Jean Nathaniel and Allison; brothers, Marvin and Myron; eight grandchildren. Visitation 11:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1:30 p.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 2009]

CHARLTON, RUSSELL JOHN, 57, of Honolulu, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Los Angeles. Survived by wife, Beth; daughter, Rebecca; father, Tom Hodges; mother, Hildegard; brothers, Eric Hodges and Timothy; sisters, Maija Beaudoin, Cathy Geletko and Barbara Hodges. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]

CHAVES, CALVIN KAHEA SR., 55, of Kailua, Kona, Hawaii, formerly of Hilo, Hawaii, died Sept. 19, 2009. Born in Hilo. An electrician. Survived by sons, Calvin Jr. and Marcus; mother, Henrietta Piilani; brother, Dexter; sister, Cheryl; four grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 5 p.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 5 p.m. No flowers. Lei welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 2009]

CHAVES, KATHERINE M., 86 of Hilo, Hawaii, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Hanalei, Kaua'i. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Gregory, Kevin and Stephen; daughters, Tina De Lima, Terry Bello, Tanya Schmidt and Stephanie Simeona; sister, Thelma Loretero; 22 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]

Chaves, Katherine M., Jan. 13, 2009 Katherine M. Chaves, 86, of Hilo, a homemaker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Hanalei, Kauai. She is survived by sons Gregory "Brad," Kevin and Stephen "Skipper"; daughters Tina DeLima, Terry Bello, Tanya Schmidt and Stephanie "Twinkle" Simeona; sister Thelma Loretero; 22 grandchildren; and 20 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 January 2009]

CHAVIS, KEITH EDWARD, 53, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 30, 2009. Born in Brooklyn, N.Y. Halawa Correctional Facility corrections officer (sergeant). Survived by mother, Marilyn Meers; sisters, Monteil Harper-Shakir and Lisa Chavis; brothers, Tera Harper and Preston Chavis; fiancee, Hina Antone-Stancil; stepchildren, Nalu, Kamaile, Breanna and Bryson MacLoves. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m., Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; reception to follow; committal 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 2009]

CHEANG, SIK HON, 77, of Honolulu, died Dec. 22, 2008. Born in Kong Toong, China. Survived by wife, Kam Chin; sons, David and Aaron; daughters, Jennifer Fujii, Lauren Hirata and Bethany Crowley; brother, Sik Tim; six grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; reception to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 2009]

CHEE, ALICE ASAE, 80, of Käneohe, died Dec. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired beautician. Survived by brothers, Robert and Richard Matsushita; sisters, Peggy Obayashi and Doris Mori; son, Gregory; one grandchild. Service 2 p.m. Saturday at Kailua United Methodist Church. No flowers. Aloha attire. No monetary donations. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 December 2009]

Chee, Alice Asae, *Dec. 5, 2009* Alice Asae Chee, 80, of Kaneohe, a retired beautician, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Gregory, brothers Robert and Richard Matsushita, sisters Peggy Obayashi and Doris Mori, and a grandchild. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Kailua United Methodist Church; 1110 Kailua Road. Aloha attire. No flowers. No monetary offerings. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 16 December 2009]

Chee, Ernest K.L., Nov. 19, 2009 Ernest K.L. "Ernie" Chee, 74, of Ewa Beach, a retired U.S. Postal Service and Blood Bank of Hawaii employee and Air Force veteran, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Yuko; son Lincoln; daughter Camille Teshima; brothers Chitton, Kalfred, James and Leslie; sister Jacqueline Char; and two grandchildren. Private services. Flag indicates service in the U.S armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 December 2009]

CHEE, GEORGE KAM KWAI, 85, of Honolulu, died Dec. 21, 2008. Born in Hono-lulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard industrial property management specialist. Survived by daughter, Darlene; granddaughter, Marcia Holborn; brothers, William and Cullen; sisters, Betty Ching and Rose Young. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; Catholic prayer service 10 a.m.; graveside service 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 January 2009]

CHEE, GEORGE KAM KWAI, 85, of Honolulu, died Dec. 21, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard industrial property management specialist. Survived by daughter, Darlene; granddaughter, Marcia Holbron; brothers, William and Cullen; sisters, Betty Ching and Rose Young. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; Catholic prayer service 10 a.m.; graveside service 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 January 2009]

CHEE, JAMES "JIMMY" YUN PUI, 86, of Honolulu, died Jan. 22, 2009. Born in Buck Toy, Canton, China. Retired manager of Hon Kung Chinese Restaurant in Kaimuki; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Patty; sons, Clayton and Clifford; daughter, Sandra Hunt; three grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. to noon Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; Chinese Buddist service. Inurnment 9:30 a.m. Feb. 20 The National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 February 2009]

CHEE, JESSIE CHUN, 93, of Honolulu, died Jan. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner of Curly Top Beauty Shop. Survived by son, Warren; daughter, Carolyn Aoki; four grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]

Chee, Jessie Chun, *Jan.* 8, 2009 Jessie Chun Chee, 93, of Honolulu, a Curly Top Beauty Shop owner, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Warren, daughter Carolyn Aoki, four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 January 2009]

CHEE, MARY ANNA, 63, of Honolulu, died Dec. 31, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Hickam Air Force Base after 25 years of service. Survived by husband, Randall. Visitation 10 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 2009]

CHEN, JASMINE SOPHIA JINJIN, 7 months old, of Honolulu, died Oct. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Jeffrey and Yik Ha; grandparents, Ming Yi and Chien Mei Chen, and Kim Sin Ho and Kin Thay Sin. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; Buddhist services, 10:30. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 October 2009]

Chen, Jasmine Sophia Jinjin, Oct. 20, 2009, Jasmine Sophia Jinjin Chen, infant daughter of Jeffery W.T. Chen and Yik Ha Ho of Honolulu, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is also survived by grandparents Ming Yi and Chien Mei Chen, and Kim Sin Ho and Kin Thay Sin. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 October 2009]

Chen, Jasmine Sophia Jinjin, Oct. 20, 2009, Jasmine Sophia Jinjin Chen, infant daughter of Jeffery W.T. Chen and Yik Ha Ho of Honolulu, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is also survived by grandparents Ming Yi and Chien Mei Chen, and Kim Sin Ho and Kin Thay Sin. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 October 2009]

CHEN, YEW LAK "POPO" "TAIPO", 83, of Honolulu, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Hong Kong. A homemaker. Survived by son, Kim Choon Yap; daughters, Yok Lan and Yok Yee Yap, Chin Fooi Yeo and Moi Fong Toki; 13 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; brothers, Yip Min and Yip Kong Chen; sisters, Yew Kuen, Pit Har, Pit Lan, Pit Ping and Pit Ying Chen. Private service. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 2009]

CHENG, KIT HOO TAM, 87, of Honolulu, died Sept. 1, 2009. Born in Canton, China. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Wai King and Chan. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; Buddhist service; burial noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 2009]

CHENG, SHER SUNG, 78, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Survived by wife, Siu Wan; son, David; daughters, Lennell Tomita, Yvonne Kametani, Carol; two grandchildren; brothers, Say Lee and Say Fu; sisters, In Quon Chun and Yuk King Wong.

Visitation 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 2009]

CHERNIN, TED, 92, of 'Aiea, died March 8, 2009. Born in Cleveland. Retired federal nuclear engineer at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by stepdaughter, Jean Sampaio; three stepgrandchildren; six stepgreat-grandchildren; sister, Stella Gerson and caregiver, Maryvic Dumlao. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; memorial service 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

CHERNIN, TED, 92, of 'Aiea, died March 8, 2009. Born in Cleveland. Retired federal electrical engineer at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by daughter, Jean Sampaio; three grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; one great-grandchild; sister, Stella Gerson. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Inurnment 11 a.m. April 1 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

CHERRY, RALPH BRONSON, 75, of Käneohe, died Dec. 1, 2009. Part-owner of Commercial Shelving Inc. Survived by wife, Molly; sons, Mark and Rex; brother, Charles; sister, Janette Akana; three grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Memorial reception 11:30 a.m. Saturday at his home in Käneohe. Private scattering of ashes. Information: markbcherry@gmail.com. No flowers. No monetary donations. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

Cherry, Ralph Bronson, *Dec. 1, 2009* Ralph Bronson Cherry, 75, of Kaneohe, co-owner of Commercial Shelving Inc. and Army veteran, died in Kaneohe. He is survived by wife Molly, sons Mark and Rex, brother Charles, sister Janette Akana, three grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Reception: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at the family residence. Private scattering of ashes. No flowers. No monetary offerings. E-mail markbcherry@gmail.com for information. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

CHEUNG, LAI HING CHAN, 90, of Honolulu, died July 6, 2009. Born in Chung Shan, China. A homemaker. Survived by daughters, Connie and Cecily; sons, Alan and Albert; two grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 to 11 a.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]

Cheung, Lai Hing Chan, *Jul. 6, 2009* Lai Hing Chan Cheung, 90, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Chung Chan, China. She is survived by sons Alan and Albert, daughters Connie and Cecily, and two grandchildren. Services: 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2009]

CHEW, CHARLIE NAM, 96, of Honolulu, died Oct. 15, 2009. Born in China. Owner of Puunui Grocery (Lup Chee Store) and Pensacola Villa Food Center. Survived by wife, Diana; son, Lawrence; daughter, Linda Widmer-Chew; five grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10.30 a.m. Burial 2 p.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 2009]

CHEW, HAZEL KUULEI MOCK, 80, of Kukuihaele, Hawai'i, died April 24, 2009. Born in Kukuihaele. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Dennis, Jayson, Lyle and Bradford; daughters, Sylvia Tompkins, Cynthia Kanekoa, Debbie Texeira and Moana Rae Kaneshiro; sisters, Clara Luke, Mathilda Richards and Rose Auna; 15 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Sunday at the Mock Chew residence, 48-5443 Government Road; celebration of life 11 a.m.; private scattering of ashes at a later date. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 2009]

CHIANG, YING MOK, 84, of Kane'ohe, died Jan. 23, 2009. Born in China. Retired. Survived by son, Pui On Cheung; daughters, Kit Leary and Kit Fung Tsui; eight grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 January 2009]

Chiang, Ying Mok, *Jan. 23, 2009* Ying Mok Chiang, 84, of Kaneohe died in Pearl City. She was born in China. She is survived by son Pui On Cheung, daughters Kit Leary and Kit Fung Tsui, eight grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 January 2009]

CHIBANA, EVELYN MASAE, 83, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 21, 2009. Born in Pauka'a, Hawai'i. Retired food service supervisor at Kubasaki High School in Okinawa, Japan. Survived by sons, James and Harry; daughter, Alice Isagawa; brother, Toshio Honma; sisters, Sadako Kaku, Myra Kadooka and April Apana. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 10 a.m.; burial to follow at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 2009]

CHIJIMATSU, JANET KIMIE, 95, of Honolulu, died Jan. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Donald; daughter, Joan Mikami; seven grandchildren; five greatgrandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sisters, Peggy Imamura, Evelyn Mukai and Helen Sato; brothers, William and Raymond Yamamoto. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Feb. 7 at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 January 2009]

CHILD, MARCUS B., 59, of Kailua, died March 25, 2009. Born in Iowa City, Iowa. Tile setter. Survived by wife, Elizabeth "Betsey"; sisters, Edith Holt and Laura Morgenstein. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 2009]

Child, Marcus B., *March 25*, 2009. Marcus B. Child, 59, of Kailua, a tile setter, died in Kailua. He was born in Kailua. He was born in Iowa City, Iowa. He is survived by wife Elizabeth "Betsey" and sisters Edith Holt and Laura Morgenstein. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 April 2009]

CHIN, NORA YOSHIKO, 78, of Honolulu, died June 1, 2009. Born in Keelung, Taiwan. Member of Rissho Kosei Kai Buddhist Church. Survived by daughter, Janet; hanai daughter, Jaynelle Toguchi; hanai son, Tom Yoza; sisters, Setsuko Nakazato, Matsuko Itokazu, Tsuruko Yoza and Sueko Itokazu; two grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel, Waipi'o; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 2009]

CHIN, ROSE ELLEN LEONG, 87, of Kane'ohe, died March 16, 2009. Born in Richmond, Ind. Retired Ketchum Distributors supervisor. Survived by daughter, Laura Chin-Leong; three grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, George Jr. and Charles Leong; sister, Juanita Lee; niece, Linda Gallagher; nephew, Curtis Lee. Visitation 2 to 8 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Aloha attire. Donations to the Cancer Research Institute, 1 Exchange Plaza 55 Broadway, Suite 1802 New York, NY 10006; LunGevity Foundation, 435 N. LaSalle St., Suite 310, Chicago, IL 60654; Development Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center, P.O.Box 27106, New York, NY 10087-7016. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 2009]

CHIN, WAY B., 87, of Honolulu, died Feb. 22, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Electronic engineer in the aerospace industry. Survived by wife, Nalinrat. Visitation 8 to 9:30 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; burial 10 a.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed services*. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2009]

CHIN, YOSHIKO AH, 90, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 26, 2009. Born in Hilo. A member of the Hilo Congregation of Jehovah's Witnesses. Survived by daughters, Violet Kameoka, Norma Miyamoto, Janice Tatsuhara, Hazel Bello, and Judy; 10 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Private service at a later date. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 2009]

CHINA, SADAYASU "YASU", 83, of Honolulu, died July 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired City Board of Water Supply pump station employee. Survived by wife, Hitoye; sons, Richard "Dickie" and Daniel; daughter Lee Ann Love; two grandsons; sister, Esther Shiroma, Visitation 3 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; memorial service 4 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 July 2009]

CHINA, TEIJI "SADA", 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Burroughs Corp. salesman; World War II U.S. Army veteran of 442nd Regimental Combat Team and of the 232nd Engineer Co. Survived by son, Leslie; daughters, Pat Takahashi and Joyce Young; three grandchildren; sisters Kimiko Toyama, Annie Arakaki, Dolly Gushikien and Betty Ahuna. Visitation 12:30 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 1:30 p.m.; private inurnment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 2009]

CHINAKA, GRACE SADAKO, 83, of Honolulu, died March 29, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired supervisor for the Veterans Affairs Office. Survived by husband, Ralph; son, Robert; daughter, Gwen Wolf; 10 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; sisters, Alice Johiro and Mary Ono. Service 4 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 2009]

Chinaka, Grace Sadako, March 29, 2009. Grace Sadako Chinaka, 83, of Honolulu, a retired Veterans Affairs office supervisor, died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Ralph T., son Robert, daughter Gwen Wolf, sisters Alice Johiro and Mary Ono, 10 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 April 2009]

CHINEN, JAMES, 79, of Honolulu, died Aug. 22, 2009. Born in 'Ewa Beach. U.S. Postal Service worker; U.S. Coast Guard veteran. Survived by wife, Sueko; daughters, Patricia Ishii and Sandra Wong; brothers, Eugene and Glenn; one grandchild. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 August 2009]

CHINEN, RICHARD SHIGEO, 84, of Honolulu, died Feb. 18, 2009. Born in South Hilo. Retired Nissan Motors of Hawai'i service manager. Survived by wife, Gladys; sons, Gary and Delwin; daughters, Colleen Berney and Lexy Chinen; six grandchildren; five greatgrandchildren; brothers, Charles, Clyde Chinen; sisters, Kimiko Chinen, Elaine Oda. Visitation 11a.m. to noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service noon. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2009]

Chinen, Richard Shigeo, Feb. 18, 2009 Richard Shigeo Chinen, 84, of Honolulu, a retired Nissan Motors of Hawaii service manager and Army veteran, died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in South Hilo, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Gladys, sons Gary and Delwin, daughters Colleen Berney and Lexy Chinen, brothers Kimiko Chinen and Elaine Oda, six grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Casual attire. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 March 2009]

CHINEN, RICHARD SHINOBU, 80, of Honolulu, died May 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Customs inspector; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughters, Richlyn Jan Okimi, Jerilyn Chibana, Joanne Ing and Julianne Nakamura; nine grandchildren; two greatgrandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Garden of Devotion. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 25 May 2009]

Chinen, Thomas Nobuo, Feb. 28, 2009. Thomas Nobuo Chinen of Seattle, formerly of Honolulu, a Wasa Electric employee, died. He was born on Molokai. He is survived by companion Amy Shibuya, son Paul, daughters Cyndi Kiyabu and Althea Childs, five stepchildren and several step-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 April 2009]

CHINEN, THOMAS NOBUO, of Seattle, formerly of Honolulu, died Feb. 28, 2009. Born in Moloka'i. Retired from WASA Electric; member of Kochinda Chojin Kai and Shinnyoen Seattle. Survived by partner, Amy Shibuya; son, Paul; daughters, Cyndi Kiyabu and Althea Childs; five grandchildren; brother, Yoshio; sister, Sakaye Nomura; five stepchildren; several stepgrandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 2009]

CHING JR., WILLIAM KAMAHIAI K.C., 61, of Hanapepe, Kaua'i, died April 24, 2009. Born in Hanapepe. Retired Kaua'i police lieutenant. Survived by son, Josiah; daughter, Kapiolani; mother, Mercedes; sister, Gwendolyn Hill. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Hanapepe

Hawaiian Congregational Church; service 10:30 a.m. Casual/aloha attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 2009]

Ching Jr., William Kamahiai K.C., *April 24, 2009.* William Kamahiai K.C. Ching Jr., 61, of Hanapepe, Kauai, a retired Kauai Police Department lieutenant, died at home. He was born in Hanapepe. He survived by son Josiah, daughter Kapiolani, mother Mercedes and sister Gwendolyn Hill. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hanapepe Hawaiian Congregation Church. Call after 9 a.m. Casual or aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 April 2009]

CHING, BERNICE KUI KYAU, 95, of Kane'ohe, died Aug. 29, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. Retired nanny. Survived by brother, Ten Yong; sisters, Bertha Kam and Ah How; nieces; nephews. Graveside service 2:15 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2009]

CHING, BETSY HATSUE TAMASHIRO, 89, of Honolulu, died Sept. 26, 2009. Born in Ninole, Hawai'i. Retired Sheraton Princess Kaiulani Hotel housekeeper. Survived by sons, Syun Kong II and Patrick; daughters, Carol and Patricia; three grandchildren; sisters, Vivian Uchida, Leatrice Oshiro, Bette Gushiken, Doris Nakagawa, Nancy Rossiter; brother, Roy Shimabukuro. Visitation 9 a.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

CHING, CALVIN KWAI SING, 91, of Honolulu, died June 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired United States Postal Service clerk. Survived by wife, Rose; daughters. Winona Chin and Ramona Yanai; brother, Robert. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

Ching, Calvin Kwai Sing, *June 24, 2009* Calvin Kwai Sing Ching, 91, of Honolulu, a retired U.S. Postal Service clerk and Army veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Rose, daughters Winona Chin and Ramona Yanai and brother Robert K.M. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 June 2009]

CHING, CAROL ANN, 65, of Honolulu, died Nov. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kamehameha Federal Credit Union operations manager. Survived by brothers, Syun Kong II and Patrick; sister, Patricia; nephews and niece. Visitation 3 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 2009]

CHING, CHRISTIAN "HONEY" KWON LUKE CHING, 68, of Kawaihae, Hawaii, died Sept. 14, 2009. Born in Kaneohe. Retired Verizon Telephone PBX operator; U.S. Army Special Forces veteran. Survived by wife, Mary Esther Kalanikiekie, son, Chris Jr.; daughters, Viclynn Germano, Lori Nahalea and Keola; brothers, Alvin, Willy and Kurtis; sisters, Doris Taira, Lilian Morgan, Geri Farley, Nancy Chun, Alice Chingbrow and Candace Hee; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Celebration of life 11:30 a.m. Oct. 3 at the family residence, 64-4098 Honouli St., Kawaihae. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Monetary gifts to P.O. Box 44935, Kamuela, HI 96743. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 2009]

Ching, Christian Kwon Luke Sr., Sept. 14, 2009 Christian Kwon Luke "Honey" Ching Sr., 68, of Kawaihae, Hawaii, a retired Verizon Telephone Co. employee, died in Honolulu. He was born in Kaneohe. He is survived by wife Mary; son Chris Jr.; daughters Viclynn Germano, Lori Nahalea and Keola; brothers Alvin, Willy and Kurtis; sisters Doris Taira, Lilian Morgan, Geri Farley, Nancy Chun, Alice Chingbrow and Candace Hee; 10 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 11:30 a.m. next Saturday at family residence, 64-4098 Honouli St., Kawaihae, Hawaii. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. Monetary gifts can be sent to P.O. Box 44935, Kamuela, HI 96743. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 September 2009]

CHING, CLARENCE KAM HON, 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 30, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired senior vice president at Hawaii National Bank; formerly employed at First Hawaiian Bank and American Security Bank. Survived by wife, Sumiko "Sue"; daughters, Cathy Toma, Caren Ludwig, Mavis Matsuzaki and Lisa Dyer; brothers, Chester and Donald; sister, Sylvia Young; eight grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Committal of ashes 1 p.m. Feb. 12 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 5 February 2009]

CHING, CONSTANCE KAM NEE YEE, 91, of Honolulu, died July 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired teacher. Survived by daughter, Linda Ching Sledge; son, Dr. Gerald; four grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Peter Yee. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at United Church of Christ; service 10 a.m. Private burial at a later date. No flowers. Donations to Maunalani Nursing & Rehabilitation Center, or United Church of Christ. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 2009]

Ching, Constance Kam Nee Yee, *Jul. 14, 2009* Constance Kam Nee Yee Ching, 91, of Honolulu, a retired teacher, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son De. Gerald D.S. Ching, daughter Linda Ching, brother Peter Yee, four grandchildren and two greatgrandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at United Church of Christ, Judd Street. Call after 9 a.m. Private burial. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to Maunalani Nursing & Rehabilitation Center or United Church of Christ, Judd Street. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 2009]

CHING, DEBRA IWALANI, 51, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Oct. 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A laborer for the Arc of Hilo. Survived by life partner, April San Jose; brother, Gregory. Visitation 5 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; celebration of life 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 2009]

CHING, DONALD KUI FAT, 81, of Kailua, died Jan. 14, 2009. Born in Ho'ae'ae, 'Ewa. U.S. Army veteran; retired U.S. Consumer Products Safety Commission officer. Survived by wife, Loretta; sons, Eric, Brian and Jonathan; daughters, Patricia Gesuale, Sandra Harvey and Kalei; 13 grandchildren; one great-grandson; sisters, Edna Ling and Ruth Lung; brother, Ernest. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; prayer service 11:30 a.m.; graveside service 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Lei welcome. Aloha attire. Donations to Hospice Hawai'i, St. Francis Hospice or St. John Vianney Catholic Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]

CHING, DONALD KUI FAT, 81, of Kailua, died Jan. 14, 2009. Born in Ho'ae'ae, 'Ewa. U.S. Army veteran; retired U.S. Consumer Products Safety Commission officer. Survived by wife, Loretta; sons, Eric, Brian and Jonathan; daughters, Patricia Gesuale, Sandra Harvey and Kalei; 13 grandchildren; one great-grandson; sisters, Edna Ling and Ruth Lung; brother, Ernest. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; prayer service 11:30 a.m.; graveside service 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Lei welcome. Aloha attire. Donations to Hospice Hawai'i, St. Francis Hospice or St. John Vianney Catholic Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

Ching, Donald Kui Fat, *Jan. 14*, 2009 Donald Kui Fat Ching, 81, of Kailua, a retired Consumer Products Safety Commission officer, died in Kailua. He was born in Hoaeae, Ewa. He is survived by wife Loretta; sons Eric, Brian and Jonathan; daughters Patricia Gesuale, Sandra Harvey and Kalei Ching; brother Ernest; sisters Edna Ling and Ruth Lung; 13 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Graveside services: 1 p.m. at the cemetery. Leis welcome. Donations suggested to Hospice Hawaii, St. Francis Hospice or St. John Vianney Catholic Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 January 2009]

CHING, EARL MUN TEONG, 58, of Pearl City, died Dec. 20, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Member of Local Union 675. Survived by wife, Christina "Chris" "Tina"; daughter, Kelli; mother, Elizabeth; sister, Roberta Tom. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 2009]

CHING, EDWARD SHUN TIM, 93, of Honolulu, died Feb. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired owner of a real-estate sales business. Survived by wife, Elsie; sons, Ken Wai, Edwin, Reginald and Robert; daughter, Mary Ogle; sisters, Charlotte Fung, Norma Young, Margaret Zane and Muriel Lew; five grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; entombment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to Koko Head Lions Club or Holy Nativity Episcopal Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 February 2009]

CHING, ELIZABETH WONG, 98, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16, 2009. Born in Honokaa, Hawaii. Past vice president of Aiea Ballroom Dance Association. Survived by daughters, Carol-Ann Gunn and Lucille Choy; three grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 December 2009]

CHING, ELLA TOONG MOI, 75, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired school teacher. Survived by sisters, Lena Kawelo and Beatrice Ng. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Oct. 15 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Oct. 16 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; no service; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 2009]

CHING, ELLA TOONG MOI, 75, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired schoolteacher. Survived by sisters, Lena Kawelo and Beatrice Ng. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30

p.m. Oct. 15 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Oct. 16 at the mortuary; no service; burial: 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

CHING, ELLA TOONG MOI, 75, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Milwaukee schoolteacher. Survived by sisters, Lena Kawelo and Beatrice Ng. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 October 2009]

CHING, ELMER JOSEPH SR., 81, of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 3, 2009. Born in Wailuku. Retired United Public Workers supervisor. Survived by wife, Naome; sons, Marvin, Elmer "Joey" Jr. and Isaac; daughter, Frances "Kim" Imamura; sister, Gail; eight grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

Ching, Elmer Joseph Sr., Dec. 3, 2009 Elmer Joseph Ching Sr., 81, of Wailuku, a retired United Public Workers supervisor, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Naome; sons Kim' Imamura; sister Gail; eight grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick. Norman's Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

CHING, FRANCIS MU SUNG, 80, of Honolulu, died Feb. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired real estate developer. Survived by wife, Elaine Tanaka; son, Steve; daughters, Laurie "Babes" Pe'a, Kathie Ikeda, Wendi and Bunny Tanaka; sister, Alice Haitsuka; brother, George; 11 grandchildren. Visitation noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service over the ashes 1 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2009]

CHING, FUSAYO, 92, of Honolulu, died Jan. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Suzanne; grandson, Ryan Senaga; two brothers; three sisters. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 30 2009]

CHING, FUSAYO, 92, of Honolulu, died Jan. 8, 2009. Born in Kapa'a, Kaua'i. Survived by daughter, Suzanne; grandson, Ryan Senaga; two brothers; four sisters. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 31 2009]

Ching, Fusayo, *Jan.* 8, 2009 Fusayo Ching, 92, of Honolulu died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughter Suzanne, two brothers, three sisters and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 January 2009]

CHING, GILBERT AH HUNG, 90, of Honolulu, died Sept. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee. Survived by wife, Mabel; son, Michael; daughter, Bonnie Uyeda; brother, Norman; four grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation

9:30 to 11:15 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; Chinese Buddhist service throughout; prayer service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:45 a.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 2009]

CHING, GRACE HISAKI, 89, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Liberty House. Survived by son, Sidney; daughter, Sharon; sister, Sally Faustino; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Mark's Episcopal Church; inurnment 2:15 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 February 2009]

CHING, KAREN MEW HOONG, 92, of Honolulu, died Oct. 1, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Loved mahjong. Survived by nieces and nephews. Visitation 11 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; Taoist service; burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 October 2009]

Ching, Lillian M.S., *Jul. 16*, 2009 Lillian M.S. Ching, 90, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Michael Ing; daughters Lorna Goo, Dr. Karen Hu and Natalie Thoresen; brothers Wah Chan, Wah Kam, Walter, Godfrey, Robert, Gerald, Gordon and Vernon Ching; sister Juanita Lum, Abigail Kam, Mary Jane Ching, Vivian Zimmerman and Loretta Nekota; 10 grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 2009]

Ching, Mary Jane Oct. 31, 2009 Mary Jane Ching, 73, of Aiea, a homemaker, died in Aiea. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Wilfred; hanai son Scott Rita; daughters Winifred and Lynne Ching, Lisa Robello and Sandee Niblock; brother Gilbert Yulo; sister Ruth Medeiros; six grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Incorrect information in an obituary published Sunday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 November 2009]

CHING, MARY JANE, 73, of 'Aiea, died Oct. 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Wilfred; daughters, Winifred, Lisa Robello, Lynne, and Sandee Niblock; sister, Ruth Medeiros; brother, Gilbert Yulo; hänai son, Scott Rita; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2009]

CHING, MARY JANE, 73, of Aiea, died Oct. 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker. Survived by husband, Wilfred; daughters, Winifred Ching, Lisa Robello, Lynn Ching and Sandee Niblock; sister, Ruth Medeiros; brother, Gilbert Yulo; hänai son, Scott Rita; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m., Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

CHING, MELVIA "MEL" KUUIPO, 76, of Honolulu, died Dec. 23, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Henry K.C. Ching; daughter, Leah L. Ching; sisters: Emmaline "Lei" Lee and Shirley K. Yong; nieces; nephews. visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary Chapel; public talk 6:30 p.m. Private Inurnment. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

Ching, Melvia Kuuipo, *Dec. 23, 2008* Melvia Kuuipo "Mel" Ching, 79, of Honolulu died in Straub Clinic and Hospital. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived ne husband Henry K.C., daughter Leah L. and sisters Emmaline "Lei" Lee and Shirley K. Yong. Service 6:30 p.m. Friday at Diamond Head Chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Private inurnment. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 January 2009]

CHING, OLIVIA AKANA, 95, of Honolulu, died June 29, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kamehameha Garment office manager. Survived by son, Noel; sister, Rosalind Lum. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:15 a.m.; burial to follow at National Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 July 2009]

CHING, PETER YEN YIN, 59, of Kane'ohe, died May 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Postal Service letter carrier. Survived by wife, Charlotte; son, Leslie; daughter, April Tanji; brothers, Charles, Paul, Cyrus and Wesley; three grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. May 20 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service over the ashes 6:30 p.m. Inurnment 10 a.m. May 21 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2009]

Ching, Peter Yen Yin, May 8, 2009. Peter Yen Yin Ching, 59, of Kaneohe, a retired U.S. Postal Service letter carrier, died in Kaneohe. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Charlotte; son Leslie; daughter April Tanji; brothers Charles, Paul, Cyrus and Wesley; and three grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5:30 p.m. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaheohe, Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 May 2009]

CHING, RAYMOND "DUCKY" KWAI TUCK, 84, of Kailua, died July 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired planner/estimator with Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Public Works Center. Survived by wife, Beverly; sister, Evelyn; nephew, Walter. Visitation 10:30 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 2009]

CHING, RAYMOND "DUCKY" KWAI TUCK, 84, of Kailua, died July 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired planner/estimator with Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Public Works Center. Survived by wife, Beverly; sister, Evelyn; nephew, Walter. Visitation 10:30 to 11:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 2009]

CHING, VIOLA FUKIE MORIGUCHI, 88, of Honolulu, died Jan. 30, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Accounting supervisor at Fort Shafter. Survived by sons, Wayne and Brian; daughter, Cheryl Johnson Civello; four grandchildren; one great-grandchild; brother, Shichiro Moriguchi.

Service 1 p.m. Saturday at Harris United Methodist Church. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 2009]

CHINN, CHARLES LUNG, 87, of Bremerton, Wash., died Feb. 4, 2009. Born in Seattle, Wash. Retired Puget Sound Naval shipyard supervisor; World War II and Korean War veteran; member of U.S. Navy OSS. Survived by wife, Marjorie; daughter, Christina Ching; one grandchild. Private committal service held at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 February 2009]

Chinn, Charles Lung, Feb. 4, 2009 Charles Lung Chinn, 87, of Bremerton, Wash., a retired Puget Sound Naval Shipyard supervisor and Navy veteran during World War II and the Korean War, died in Honolulu. He was born in Seattle. He is survived by wife Marjorie, daughter Christina Ching and one grandchild. Private services. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 February 2009]

CHINN, LILLIAN KIUM TAU, 76, of Honolulu, died Feb. 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired elementary school teacher. Survived by husband, James "Ted"; sons, Robert and Jon; daughter, Jade Mariano; brothers, Albert and Clarence Ching; sisters, Elsie Ching, Beatrice Chee, Thelma Chang and Theresa Ching. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Wai'alae Baptist Church; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Donations to Hospice Hawaii-Kailua House or The Queen's Medical Cancer Center. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

CHINN, SAU "GINNIE" GIN WONG, 96, of Honolulu, died Oct. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired teacher for the visually handicapped at McKinley High and Washington Intermediate schools and co-founder of Community Church of Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Kathy Chock, Pauline, and Priscilla Thompson; son, Edwin; sisters, Sau Chun Chun and Mabel Lum; brother, Wil Wong; four grandchildren. Visitation 2:30 p.m. Saturday at the Community Church of Honolulu; celebration of life 3 p.m. No flowers; memorial donations to the Community Church of Honolulu. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 October 2009]

CHINN, WALTER A.Y.H., 70, of Honolulu, died April 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired senior chief clerk in the U.S. federal court system. Survived by wife, Yong Nan; son, Gregory; stepdaughters, Linda Haro and Monica Quon; stepson, Michael Quon; two grandchildren; brother, Clarence, DDS; sister, Geraldine Choy. Private service held. Celebration of life remembrance hosted by the U.S. Federal Court, District of Hawai'i, 3 p.m. Friday in courtroom 'Aha Nonol, U.S. Courthouse Building. Arrangements by Curnow Funeral Home and Cremation Service, Sumner, Wash. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 2009]

CHINNA, TEIJI "SADA", 85, of Honolulu, died June 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Burroughs Corp. salesman; World War II U.S. Army veteran of 442nd Regimental Combat Team and of the 232nd Engineer Co. Survived by son, Leslie; daughters, Pat Takahashi and Joyce Young; three grandchildren; sisters, Kimiko Toyama, Annie Arakaki, Dolly Gushiken and Betty Ahuna. Visitation 12:30 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary, service 1:30 p.m.; private inurnment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No

flowers. Casual attire. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 2009]

Chitty, Kenneth H. Jr., *Jul. 14, 2009* Kenneth H. Chitty Jr., 44, of Wahiawa died in Wahiawa. He was born in Jacksonville, Fla. He is survived by brothers Marty Chitty and Michael Brandt, and sisters Carmen Chitty and Phyllis Eng. Services on the mainland. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 July 2009]

CHIYOKO IHA, VIOLET, 89, of Mililani, formerly of Hono-lulu, died Dec. 31, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired Palolo Elementary School cafeteria worker. Survived by sons, Herman "Sam" and Melvin; daughters, Sharon Shinkawa and Sharlene Shimada; 10 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Visitation from 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 2009]

CHMEL, MARGOT NADINE MONTEVERDE, 73, of Honolulu, died Aug. 4, 2009. Born in Ross, Calif. An associate athletic director at University of California at Berkeley. Survived by husband, Valentine; sons, Eric LaCross and Jeffrey Smith; three grandchildren. Private family service. Donations to the American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 2009]

CHO, KELLY LEIGH, 34, of Honolulu, died July 10, 2009. Born in Dayton, Ohio. Survived by husband, Joel; daughters, Victoria Garza, Marlana and Lily; mother, Connie Chapman; brothers, Charles Mays and Barry Ballard; hanai sisters, Cassandra Pikula and Caroline Anderson-Williams. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 2009]

CHO, LIVIA "MOMMA GINA" A., 79, of Honolulu, died Jan. 5, 2009. Born in Rome. Retired. Survived by daughter, Debra Stewart, sisters, Marcella Alcala and Teresa Polanschi; granddaughter, Michelle Stewart. Service 10 a.m. today at the Elks Lodge. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 2009]

CHO, MARGARENT YAYE, 93, of Waipahu, died July 13, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Retired Queen's Medical Center unit secretary. Survived by daughter, Beverly Winber; a grandson; sisters, Rosalie Kanehira and Sueko Johnson. Visitation 3 p.m. Saturday at Waipahu United Church of Christ; service 4 p.m. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

CHO, MARGARET YAYE, 93, of Waipahu, died July 13, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Retired The Queen's Medical Center unit secretary. Survived by daughter, Beverly Winber; a grandson; stepbrother, Ronald; sisters, Rosalie Kanehira and Sueko Johnson. Visitation 3 p.m. Saturday at Waipahu United Church of Christ; service 4 p.m. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 July 2009]

Cho, Margaret Yaye, *Jul. 13, 2009* Margaret Yaye Cho, 93, of Waipahu, a retired Queen's Medical Center unit secretary, died in Waipahu. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by daughter Beverly Winber, sisters Rosalie Kanehira and Sueko Johnson, and a grandchild.

Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Waipahu United Church of Christ, 94-330 Mokuola St., Waipahu. Call after 3 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 2009]

CHOCK, ALICE SETSUKO, 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Known as the gardenia lady. Survived by sons, Vernon, Daron; daughter, Sharon Tamanaha; sisters, Eunice Iwai, Arlene Tomita and Helen Katsuda; four grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 February 2009]

CHOCK, CHIEKO, 80, of Honolulu, died Dec. 1, 2009. Born in Makawao, Maui. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Gordon; son, Byron; daughters, Debra Satsuma, Charlene Kawabata and Carol; three grandchildren; brothers, Hide and Katsu Kaneshiro; sister, Kay Ige. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; memorial service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

CHOCK, HONG CHOW "AH CHOW", 95, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Hickam Air Force Base painter. Survived by brothers, Steven Pau and Roland Like; sisters, Josephine Lum and Edna Wright; hanai daughter, Madeline "Madie" Greene; hanai sons, David Chock Jr. and Rex Auna. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; celebration of life 10:30 a.m.; burial 11:45 a.m. at Homelani Memorial Park Lehua Section. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 2009]

CHOE, OKI, 46, of Honolulu, died Jan. 2, 2009. Born in Seoul, South Korea. Survived by parents, Heung Bae and Ja Soon Choi; brother, Jin Il Choi; sister, So Yoon Choi; companion Eric Watanabe. Private service held. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 2009]

Choe, Oki, *January* 2, 2009 Oki Choe, 46, of Honolulu died at home. She was born in South Korea. She is survived by companion Eric Watanabe. Parents Heung Bae and Ja Soon Choi, brother Jin II Choi and sister SoYoon Choi. Private Services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 January 2009]

CHOI, SOONAE, 87, of Kane'ohe, died April 1, 2009. Born in Wando South Korea. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Chang Kuk and Chang Bong; daughters, Ok Soon, Ok Bun "Audrey Song" and Ok Ran; 17 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. to noon Wednesday at Korean United Methodist Church; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 2009]

Choi, Soonae, *April 12 009*. Soonae Choi, 87, of Kaneohe, a homemaker, died in Ann Pearl Nursing Facility. She was born in Wando, Korea. She is survived by sons Chang Kuk and Chang Bong; daughters Ok Soon, Ok Bun "Audrey Song" and Ok Ran; 17 grandchildren; and 15 greatgrandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Wednesday at Korean United Methodist Church. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 April 2009]

CHONG, CHONG YE, 93, of Mililani, died Sept. 29, 2009. Born in Chon Puk, South Korea. Survived by daughters, Ok Sun "Tammy" Ortogero, Chong Cum Ye and Chong Cum Ja; caregiver, Amelita Samiego; 18 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at St. John's Apostle & Evangelist Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani

Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 2009]

CHONG, CHRISTINE NORDMEIER, 94, of Waipahu, died March 21, 2009. Born in Kekaha, Kaua'i. Retired baker at Lincoln Elementary School. Survived by son, Albert Jr.; daughter, Imogene Thomas; brother, Eric Nordmeier; 7 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 to 7 p.m. today at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2009]

Chong, Christine Nordmeier, *March 21, 2009* Christine Nordmeier Chong, 94, of Waipahu, a retired Lincoln Elementary School baker, died in Waipahu. She was born in Kekaha, Kauai. She is survived by son Albert Jr.; daughter Imogene Thomas; brother Eric Nordmeier; seven grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5:30 p.m. Burial: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 2009]

CHONG, DOROTHY NOBUKO, 81, of Pearl City, died April 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired food server in the restaurant business. Survived by daughters, Christina, and Colleen Yap; sister, Violet Takaoka; brother, James Takahashi; three grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service and reception to follow. Private inurnment at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 2009]

CHONG, HENRY AKEE, 84, of Honolulu, died April 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Oahu Plumbing & Sheet Metal sheet metal worker. Survived by wife, Beryl; son, David; daughter, Vanessa; brothers, Charles Hew Len, Harry, Clarence and Robert; sisters, Winefred Kanoho, Henrietta Aveiro and Wilhelmina Dailey. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2009]

Chong, Henry Akee, *April 14*, 2009. Henry Akee Chong, 84, of Honolulu, a retired Oahu Plumbing and Sheet Metal worker and Air Force veteran, died in Leahi Hospital. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Beryl L.; son David K.; daughter Vanessa Y.; brothers Charles Hew Len and Harry, Clarence and Robert Chong; and sisters Winefred Kanoho, Henrietta Aveiro and Wilhelmina Dailey. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 2009]

Chong, James Baker, *Jul. 5, 2009* James Baker "Kimo" Chong, 89, of Ewa Beach, a retired Army heavy equipment truck driver, died in St. Francis West Hospice. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Shirley J.; daughters Alberta Keamo, Betty Kumata, Sharon Kim, Jacquelyn Franco, Jamie Kim and Valorry Adams; sister Juliet Cavaco; 14 grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Makakilo Stake Center, 92-900 Makakilo Drive. Call after 6 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 July 2009]

CHONG, JANE CHIYO, 92, of Kane'ohe, died Dec. 31, 2008. Born in Wahiawa. Active member of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kane'ohe Stake. Survived by son,

Alan; daughter, Eleanor Hayashi; two grandchildren; sisters, Emeline Van Epps and Janey Waiau; brother, William Oshiro. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]

Chong, Jane Chiyo, *Dec.* 31, 2008 Jane Chiyo Chong, 92, of Kaneohe died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Wahiawa. She is survived by son Alan, daughter Eleanor Hayashi, brother William Oshiro, sisters Emeline Van Epps and Janey Waiau, and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 January 2009]

CHONG, PATRICK "BOY", 43, of Wai'anae, died Sept. 25, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. Survived by sons, Neill and Kendrick Chong-Jones; daughters, Eleanor Chong-Jones, Shanelle Chong-Galario and Cheyenne Chong-Jones; mother, Jennie Chong; brothers, Henry and William Chong; sisters, Anastasia Chong and Patricia Badayos; five grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 October 2009]

Chong, Patrick, Sept. 25, 2009, Patrick "Boy" Chong, 43, of Waianae died in Waianae. He was born in Hawaii. He is survived by sons Neill and Kendrick Chong-Jones; daughters Shanelle Chong-Galario and Eleanor and Cheyenne Chong-Jones; mother Jennie; brothers Henry and William; sisters Anastasia Chong and Patricia Badayos; and five grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 October 2009]

CHONG, PEARL AU, 92, of Honolulu, died Dec. 3, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired Aloha Airlines supervisor of commercial sales with 33 years of service. Survived by daughters, Barbara Jeanne Chong Gossard, Eleanore Chong and Joy Chong-Stannard; four grandchildren; brother, Man Kwong Au; sister, Rose Au Gordon. Service 5 p.m. Friday at Central Union Church; reception to follow. Private inurnment. No flowers. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 2009]

Chong, Pearl Hung Chin Au, Dec. 3, 2008 Perl Hung Chin Chung, 92, of Honolulu a retired Aloha Airlines commercial sales supervisor, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Barbara J.C. Gossard, Eleanore A. Chong and Joy Chong- Stannard, brother Man K. Au; sister Rose Au Gordon; and four grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Friday at Central Union Church Reception to follow. Private inurnment. No flowes. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 2009]

CHONG, SAM TAN PAU, 83, of 'Aiea, died April 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired federal fire captain who worked at Pearl Harbor. Survived by wife, Bertha; son, Kennerd "Ken"; daughter, Karynne "Lei" Morgan; eight grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 2009]

Chong, Sam Tan Pau, *April 8*, 2009. Sam Tan Pau Chong, 83, of Aiea, a retired U.S. government fire captain at Pearl Harbor and Army veteran, died in Kapunawaiola. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Bertha, son Kennard "Ken," daughter Karynne "Lei" Morgan and eight grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Additional information for an obituary published Monday. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 April 2009]

CHOO, RAYMOND YOUNG MAN, 90, of Honolulu, died June 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Service clerk; World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sons, Wendell, Jeffrey and Russell; sisters, Minnie Gomes and Mary Spencer; brother, Douglas; two grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Graveside service 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Donations to Friends of the Library of Hawai'i, 690 Pohukaina St., Honolulu, HI 96813. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 2009]

CHOO, RAYMOND YOUNG MAN, 90, of Honolulu, died June 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Postal Service clerk; World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sons, Wendell, Jeffrey and Russell; two grandchildren; sisters, Minnie Gomes and Mary Spencer; brother, Douglas. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Graveside service 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Donations to Friends of The Library Of Hawaii; 690 Pohukaina Street, Honolulu, HI. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 June 2009]

CHORNEY, PAUL P., 71, of Honolulu, died April 29, 2009. Born in Manhattan, N.Y. AIA medalist at Columbia University School of Architecture 1969; practiced at Gruzen & Partners, New York City, and Group 70, Honolulu. Survived by wife, Joanne; son, Christopher; sisters, Stella Zukas, Olga Georgia and Irene Easton. Service 3 p.m. Saturday at Waiokeola Congregational Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 2009]

Chorney, Paul P., April 29, 2009. Paul P. Chorney, 71, of Honolulu, an architect for Gruzen & Partners NYC, died in Hospice Kailua. He was born in Manhattan. He is survived by wife Joanne, son Christopher and sisters Stella Zukas, Olga Georgia and Irene Easton. Services: 3 p.m. Saturday at Waiokeola Congregational Church, 4705 Kilauea Ave. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 2009]

CHOTE, MARY E., 85, formerly of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 2009. Longtime Kailua High School swim coach and member of the Hawaii Yacht Club. Survived by daughters, Suzanne Vawter and Patty Puhl; grandchildren, Malia Phillips, Sarah, Lindsey and Mack Puhl; hänai daughter, Cinny Shaw. Private scattering of ashes off Waimanalo Beach. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November]

CHOW, ALBERT KOON YNIP, 86, of Honolulu, died Nov. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired motor vehicle operator with the Air National Guard; Department of Defense employee at Hickam Air Force Base. Survived by daughter, Claudia Solmarin; grandchildren, Regina Asuncion and Keith Solmarin; four great-grandchildren; brothers, Fred, Walter and Wilfred. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 2009]

CHOW, ALBERT WAH KIM, 71, of Honolulu, died April 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired traffic engineer for the Department of Transportation. Survived by wife, Margaret; sons, Benson and Winston; daughter, Sherrianne; sister Barbara Poepoe; brother, Calvin. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at St. Peter Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 2009]

CHOW, ANNEMARIE, 81, of Kailua, died Jan. 31, 2009. Born in Germany. Retired Young Laundry clerk with 30 years of service. Survived by son, Michael; four grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service over the ashes 10:15 a.m.; inurnment to follow at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 February 2009]

CHOW, CHESTER FOONEY, 81, of Honolulu, died March 6, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Survived by brothers, Gary and Matthew. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 2009]

CHOW, LYNNE NAOMI MURAOKA, 51, of Honolulu, died Jan. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner /sales representative of Lynne Chow Enterprises-Golf Supplies. Survived by husband, Nelson; son, Matthew; daughter, Marissa; mother, Myrna Matsumoto; father, Louis Muraoka; sisters, Leonore Rittenhouse and Lauren Thompson. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]

CHOW, LYNNE NAOMI, 51, of Honolulu, died Jan. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A self-employed golf supplies sales representative doing business as Lynne Chow Enterprises. Survived by husband, Nelson; son, Matthew; daughter, Marissa; parents, Louis and Myrna Muraoka; sisters, Lenore Rittenhouse and Lauren Thompson. Visitation 2 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 2009]

CHOW, MARTHA HUDDY, 74, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died Jan. 4, 2009. Born in Hanamaulu, Kaua'i. Longtime employee of Kaua'i Surf and The Westin Kauai; also employed and retired from Esaki's Produce. Survived by daughters, Lyndelle Makanani and Darlene Thronas; sons, Ken, Clayton and Michael; hanai daughter, Cheryl Doi Kuriki; sister, Eliza Huddy;11 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:45 a.m. Saturday at Kapa'a First Hawaiian Church; service 11 a.m.; burial to follow at Lihu'e Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 2009]

CHOW, MICHAEL YEW MENG, 65, of Honolulu, died May 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Aloha Airlines captain; retired Hawai'i Air National Guard fighter pilot. Survived by wife, Iris Mizusawa Chow; son, Dr. Michael; daughter, Stacy Chow Brandon; mother, Thelma; brothers, Leonard and Norman; three grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Star of the Sea Church; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 May 2009]

Chow, Michael Yew Meng, *May 12, 2009*. Michael Yew Meng Chow, 65, of Honolulu, a retired Aloha Airlines captain and Hawaii Air National Guard fighter pilot, died n Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived y wife Iris M., son Dr. Michael, daughter Stacy Chow Brandon, mother Thelma, brothers Leonard and Norman, and three grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Star of the Sea Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 2009]

- CHOW, RAPHAEL "RALPH" K. SING, 82, of Honolulu, died Nov. 29, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Air Force staff sergeant; retired from Hawaiian Telephone Co. Survived by wife, Audrey; sons, Ralph Jr., Derek and Ty; eight grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 10 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; committal service 2 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 December 2009]
- **CHOW, TEDDY LEE,** 40, of Kailua, died Aug. 26, 2009. Born in Little Rock, Ark. Owner of TLC Services LLC. Survived by wife, Sandy; daughter, Taylor Lee Kiana; parents, Bobby and Diann; sister, Brandy "Kehau"; brother, Robert "Bobby." Visitation 12:30 to 5 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 2:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 2009]
- Chow, Teddy Lee, *Aug. 26, 2009* Teddy Lee Chow, 40, of Kailua, owner of TLC Services LLC, died at home. He was born in Little Rock, Ark. He is survived by wife Sandy, daughter Taylor Lee K., parents Bobby and Diann, brother Robert "Robby" and sister Brandy "Kehau," Services: 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary, Call after 12:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 September 2009]
- CHOY, CYNTHIA "CEE" ANN, 61, of Honolulu, died July 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Minister of Jehovah's Witnesses of Diamond Head Congregation. Survived by husband, Wenceslaus; son, Kevin; daughter, Keriann Snyder; brothers, Harold, Vernon, Edwin and Ernie Kim; sister, Debra Hopkins; two grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 July 2009]
- **CHOY, DAI MON**, 94, of Pearl City, died May 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Navy petty officer. Survived by son, Rodney; brothers, Robert, Tai Fong and Boniface; grandchildren, James and Anthony Cabreros. No service. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates services in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 2009]
- CHOY, FRANCES Y. OKAMOTO CUP, 69, of Honolulu, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired state Department of Education kindergarten teacher. Survived by husband, Edward; daughters, Carrie and Cindy; sister, Jerrylyn Miura; brother, Robson Okamoto. Private service held. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 2009]
- **CHOY, HELEN CHUNG SUN**, 91, of Hilo, Hawai'i, formerly of Honolulu, died April 23, 2009. Born in Kipapa. Retired McKinley Adult Community School teacher. Survived by son, Myron; daughters, Millicent Kim and Melvia Kawashima; three grandchildren; two greatgrandchildren. Private service held. Donations to the Korean Christian Church, 1832 Liliha St., Honolulu, HI 96817. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 2009]
- **CHOY, HERMAN "TIMMY" H.T.,** 84, of Honolulu, died April 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard production group superintendent. Survived by wife, Sanh; son, Tom; daughter, Marcia Choy Lane; sisters, Madeline Wong and Thelma Taylor; two

grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. Stephen Church; Mass 11 a.m. Private inurnment. No flowers or monetary gifts. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 2009]

CHOY, LORETTA CHANG, 83, of Honolulu, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Clifton and Garret; daughters, Denise Schoppe and Janice Leong; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Melvin Chang. Private services held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 2009]

CHOY, MAY YEE, 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 21, 2009. Born in Cincinnati, Ohio. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Richard; sons, Christopher and Darrell; daughters, Adrianne and Beverley Takabayashi; brother, Harry Yee; sisters, June Li, Emma Moy and Pauline Mok; ten grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; private scattering of ashes. No flowers. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 2009]

CHOY, YOUNG WO, 94, of Honolulu, died Jan. 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and the city. Survived by wife, Loretta; sons, Clifton and Garret; daughters, Denise Schoppe and Janice Leong; six grandchildren; one great-grandson; one brother; two sisters. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]

Choy, Young Wo, *Jan.* 16, 2009 Lynne Naomi Chow, 51, of Honolulu, a self-employed Lynne Chow Enterprises sales representative, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Nelson, Son Matthew, Daughter Marissa, father Louis Muraoka mother Myrna Muraoka and sisters Leonra Rittenhouse and Lauren Thompson. Service: 3 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 2 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]

CHRISTIAN, ADELINE CAMBRA, 91, of Honolulu, died June 2, 2009. Born in 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i. Retired Pauoa Elementary School cafeteria employee. Survived by daughters, Yvonne Mendonca, Eloise Graham and Charlene Gamiao; seven grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; great-great grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Catherine's Church, Kapa'a, Kaua'i; service 10 a.m.; inurnment to follow in Kealia Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

CHRISTIAN, ADELINE CAMBRA, 91, of Honolulu, died June 2, 2009. Born in 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i. Retired Pauoa Elementary School cafeteria employee. Survived by daughters, Yvonne Mendonca, Eloisie Graham and Charlene Gamiao; seven grandchildren; two great-great grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Catherine's Church, Kapa'a, Kaua'i; service 10 a.m.; inurnment to follow in Kealia Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 2009]

Christiansen, David W., *Apr. 14, 2009*, David W. Christiansen, 59, of Lihue, formerly of Peabody, Mass., a photographer manager for the travel and tourism industry, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. He was born in Stoneham, Mass. He is survived by mother Doris M., brother Wayne B. and sister Carol Ann Short. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 July 2009]

CHRISTIANSEN, DAVID W., of Lihu'e, Kaua'I, formerly of Peabody, Mass., died April 18, 2009. Born in Stoneham, Mass. Manager of photography for the travel and tourism industry. Survived by mother, Doris; brother, Wayne; sister, Carol Ann Short. Private celebration of life. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 2009]

CHRISTMAN, HELEN D., 87, of Kíhei, Maui, died Nov. 27, 2009. Born in Denver, Colo. Retired developer of Mana Kai Maui Resort. Survived by daughter, Linda; two grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 5 p.m. Tuesday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 2009]

CHRISTOPHER GARY PIMENTAL, 58, of Kane'ohe, died June 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Cabinet maker. Survived by wife, Annabele; daughters, Chris and Chris-Ann; brother, Donald Broxson; sisters, Marian Perez and Donna Fernandez; two grandchildren. Service 3:30 to 8 p.m. Friday at St. Ann's Catholic Church. No flowers. Casual attaire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 2009]

CHU JR., WALTER, 63, of Wai'anae, died Aug. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Painter. Survived by wife, Jane; sons, Walter III and Wayne; daughters, Lisa Mayor and Cecelia Cachola; brothers, Roland and Daniel. Visitation 10 to 11a.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11a.m. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 August 2009]

Chu, Benjamin H.W. *Nov.* 27, 2009 Benjamin H.W. Chu, 65, of Honolulu, a dentist, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by wife Gloria, sons Michael and Russell, mother Margaret and sister Leona. Celebration of life: 2 p.m. Saturday at Honolulu First Church of the Nazarene, 408 N. Judd St. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

CHU, DENNIS SHEN-ON, 71, of Silverdale, Wash., has died. Born in Honolulu. An electrician with Johnson Controls. Survived by wife, Valerie; sons, Darren and Dwayne; daughters, Denise, Denette and Desiree; hanai children, Ryan, Gary and Deidra; 17 grandchildren; a greatgrandchild. Mass 11 a.m. Monday at Holy Trinity Catholic Church, Bremerton, Wash. Online guest book: www.tuellmckeebremerton.com. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 2009]

Chu, Dennis Shen-On, *Aug 2, 2009*. Dennis Shen-On Chu, 71, of Silverdale, Wash., formerly of Honolulu, a retired electrician, died in Silverdale. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Valerie; sons Darren and Dwayne; daughters Denise Harker, Denette George and Desiree Olmo; hanai children Ryan, Gary and Deidra Wheeler; brothers Donald an dDouglas Chu; sister Darlene Wakita; 17 grandchildren, and a great-grandchild. Services in Washington. For online condolences, visit www.tuellmckeebremerton.com. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 2009]

CHU, DOROTHY ALICE, 93, of Hau'ula, died Sept. 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Secretary for Bishop Estate. Survived by daughter, Anna Hickcox; sisters, Julia Copp and Georgiana Downey; stepson, Sherwin; nine grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 a.m. Friday, at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service noon. Burial 1 p.m. at Oahu Cemetery. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 2009]

CHU, FU NGAN, 82, of Honolulu, died Feb. 14, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Retired Chun Hoon Drive Inn cook. Survived by son, Tack Fu Chu; daughters, Patty Ng, Shirley Chu, Heidi Won and Wendy James; eight grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial 9 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

CHUBERKO, FRANK, 88, of Honolulu, died March 1, 2009. Born in Masontown, Pa. Retired assistant repair superintendent. Survived by wife, Felicitas; sons, Frank, Peter and Fedor; daughters, Carol Ann and Feli; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 to 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 2009]

Chun Jr., Walter W., *Aug.* 20, 2009. Walter W. Chun Jr., 63, of Waianae, a painter, died in Kapolei. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Jane, sons Walter III and Wayne, daughters Lisa Mayor and Cecelia Cachola, brothers Roland and Daniel, and nine grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. next Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 2009]

CHUN, ALBERT HOON GUN, 88, of Honolulu, died July 30, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from the Department of Transportation and M.T.L. Survived by wife, Thelma; sons, Nathan and Malcolm; brother, Dr. Clarence Lum; sisters, Betty Lew, Ellen Lee, Stalla Juan and Jeanne Chan. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of The Pacific. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 August 2009]

CHUN, BEN SHAM, 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired deputy sheriff; World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Eleanor; son, Eric; daughters, Carin Lim and Carol; four grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

Chun, Ben Sham, *Sept. 18, 2009,* Ben Sham Chun, 82, of Honolulu, a retired deputy sheriff and an Army veteran who served in World War II, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Eleanor K., son Eric B., daughters Carin C. Lim and Carol M.L. Chun and four grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 October 2009]

CHUN, BERNICE "BEE" C., 83, of Honolulu, died Aug. 28, 2009. Survived by husband, Herbert; daughters, Robin Coon, Penny Shiira and Vickie Borge; sister, Gladys Pang; brother, Norman Chang; four grandchildren. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m., Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 5 p.m.; private committal at a later date. No flowers. No monetary gifts. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2009]

Chun, Bernice C., *Aug.* 28, 2009 Bernice C. "Bee" Chun, 83, of Honolulu, died at home. She is survived by husband Herbert; daughters Robin Coon, Penny Shiira and Vickie Borge; brother Norman Chang; sister Gladys Pang; and four grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Thursday at

Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 4 p.m. Private Committal. No flowers. No monetary gifts. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 September 2009]

CHUN, BERTRAND C. W., 91, of Honolulu, died July 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired businessman and former plumber at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Doris Pang Chun; daughter, Lorelei; three grandchildren; brothers, Chew Nam and Melvin. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu at Ko'olau; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Private scattering of ashes in the ocean. Donations to George Mark Children's House, 2121 George Mark Lane, San Leandro, CA 94578. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 2009]

CHUN, BRENDA LOUISE, 54, of Honolulu, died July 13, 2009. Born n Honolulu. A former bank teller; 1973 Kamehameha Schools graduate. Survived by brothers, Dennis and Dickson, sister, Valerie. Private service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 2009]

CHUN, COLIN K.H., 53, of Kapahulu, died Feb. 5, 2009. Born in Kapahulu. A chef, free-diver and spear fisherman. Survived by fiancee, Lisa Davidson; daughter, Steffany; parents, Francis and Millie; brothers, Francis, Derek and Duncan. Private service. Donations to National Multiple Sclerosis Society. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2009]

Chun, Colin K.H., *Feb. 5, 2009* Colin K.H. Chun, 53, of Kapahulu, a chef, died in Kapahulu. He was born in Kapahulu. He is survived by fiancée Lisa Davidson, daughter Steffany Chun, parents Francis and Millie Chun, and brothers Francis, Derek and Duncan. Private services. Donations suggested to National Multiple Sclerosis Society. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 February 2009]

CHUN, DANIEL CHUNG SUN, 83, of Honolulu, died Oct. 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A pipefitter at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Wai Fun; son, Edmund; daughter, Lisa Young; brother, James; sister, Jane Chun; four grandchildren. Visitation noon Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 1 p.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 2009]

Chun, Daniel Chung Sun, *Oct. 12*, *2009*, Daniel Chung Sun Chun, 83, of Honolulu, a Pearl Harbor Navy Shipyard pipe fitter and Army veteran, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Wai Fun, son Edmund, daughter Lisa Young, brother James, sister Jane Chun and four grandchildren. Services: 1 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after noon. Burial: 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 October 2009]

CHUN, ELLA KUN HEONG CHAR, 100, of Kane'ohe, died June 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kuhio Elementary School teacher. Survived by daughters, Louella Chang and Valerie Wolter; sisters, Bernice Loui and Lillie Ching; two grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Pat Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009]

CHUN, EUNICE LUM CHANG, 93, of Honolulu, died July 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An educator. Survived by sons, Lawrence and Clarence; five grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m.

Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; Taoist services; English service noon; burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 2009]

CHUN, FLORA LOO AHUNA (SEE WUN), 93, formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 28, 2009. She was born in Kukuiopae, Kona. Retired cafeteria manager. Survived by daughter, Patricia Sitter; two granddaughters; a great-grandson; brothers, Henry and Glenn Ahuna. Service noon April 24 at United Community Church. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. April 25 at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. Information: enpsitter@comcast.net. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

CHUN, FLORENCE TAEKO, 87, of Makawao, Maui, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired waitress at St. Francis Hotel in San Francisco. Survived by sons, Leslie "Lucky," Patrick and Greg Chong Kee; stepsons, Thomas and Daniel; daughter, Jackie Hokoana; brothers, George and Roy Chinen; sisters, Patsy Asato, Peggy Fukumoto, Betty Lam, Shirley Tomei and Joyce Tomita; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at St. Pius X Catholic Church, Manoa; Mass 11 a.m. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 2009]

CHUN, FRANCES KAM YUK, 99, of Honolulu, died June 9, 2009. Born in Kailua. Owner of Vineyard Sundries. Survived by son, Richard; daughter, Leatrice Williams; grandchildren, Lee Ann, Kenneth, Lorelei, Richard Jr., Brandon and Nicole; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at O'ahu Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 2009]

CHUN, FRANCIS K. C., 84, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A sheet metal draftsman retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop 17. Survived by wife, June; son, Dana; daughters, Jo Ann Lumsden, Dianne Ching and Susan Wakayama; brother, Reuben; seven grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 to 11:45 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 2009]

CHUN, FRANCIS K.C., 84, of Käneohe, died Oct. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired sheetmetal draftsman, Pearl Harbor Naval Ship Yard, Shop No. 17; Army veteran. Survived by wife, June; son, Dana; daughters, JoAnn Lumsden, Dianne Ching and Susan Wakayama; brother, Reuben; seven grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 to 11:45 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

Chun, Francis K.C., *Oct.* 6, 2009, Francis K.C. Chun, 84, of Kaneohe, a retired sheet metal draftsman at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop No. 17, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife June; son Dana; daughters Jo Ann Lumsden, Dianne Ching and Susan Wakayama; brother Reuben Chung; and seven grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 October 2009]

CHUN, FRANK FOOK MING, 78, of 'Ewa Beach, died July 29, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Former groundskeeper at the Honolulu Zoo. Survived by daughters, Lorna Kidder, Linda

Morgan, Frances Labajo, Jan Medina and Labor Ann Hidaro; son, Nathan; brother, Howard; sisters, Beatrice Wong and Rhoda Lopez; 20 grandchildren; 40 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service noon; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21, 2009]

CHUN, GROVER C., 65, of Kane'ohe, died May 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Police Department officer. Survived by companion, Georgiana Alvaro; sons, Preston and Brandon; two grandchildren; brothers and sisters. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 2009]

Chun, Grover G., *May* 27, 2009 Grover G. Chun, 65, of Kaneohe, a retired Honolulu police officer, died in Kailua. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by companion Georgiana Alvar, sons Preston and Brandon, numerous brothers and sisters, and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 June 2009]

CHUN, HENRY S.M. 83, of Mililani, died Oct. 3, 2009. Born in Wahiawä. Retired printer; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Margaret; son, Bradford; daughter, Joyce Tanaka; brothers, Howard and Edward; sisters, Rose Wong and Mabel; granddaughter, Tiffany. Committal service held at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 October 2009]

Chun, Henry S.M., *Oct. 3, 2009*, Henry S.M. Chun, 83, of Mililani, a retired painter and Army veteran, died in Wahiawa. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Margaret, son Bradford, daughter Joyce Tanaka, brothers Howard and Edward, sisters Rose Wong and Mabel Chun, and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 2009]

CHUN, HIROKO OYAMA, 76, of Honolulu, died June 26, 2009. Born in Kokura, Japan. A dog lover. Survived by sons, Carlton and Terence; daughters, Almira Craig, Camellia and Michele Ancheta; brother, Norimasa Oyama; sisters, Toshiko Kingyo, Yuko Sato, Yoshiko Kondo and Setsuko Kamo; seven grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 2009]

CHUN, IVAN KAMUELA, 48, of Hale'iwa, died June 3, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. Survived by father, Edward; brothers, Earl, Kaleo, Kaeo and Cain. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. June 20 at Lili'uokalani Protestant Church; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 2009]

Chun, Jeseph Wah Lun, *March 20*, 2009 Joseph "Joe" Wah Lun Chun, 64, of Pearl City, an Army veteran and retired Schuman Carriage employee, died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Aileen, daughters Joleen and Cherilyn, brother Herbert and one grandchild. Services: 7 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Inurnment to be held at later date. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 April 2009]

- **CHUN, JOSEPH "JOE" WAH LUN,** 64, of Pearl City, died March 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired manager for Schuman Carriage; past president and trustee of See Dai Doo Society; audio manager of Guang Zhong Chinese Music Club; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Aileen; daughters, Joleen and Cherilyn; grandson, Kika; brother, Herbert. Visitation 6 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; inurnment at a later date. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2009]
- **CHUN, JOSEPH FAH,** 84, of Kane'ohe, died Dec. 27, 2008. Born in Kane'ohe. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard machinist. Survived by wife, Janet; son, Jacob; daughter, Joyce; two grandchildren; sisters, Mary Wong, Dora Kong, Annie Loui and Abbie Lee. Visitation 9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 January 2009]
- CHUN, JOYCE KAM JOK CHUN, 83, of Honolulu, died Oct. 10, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. Retired from Chun Hoon Market. Survived by husband, Richard; sons, Milton and Steven; daughters, Sandra Wong and JoAnn Tam; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary service 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 October 2009]
- Chun, Joyce Kam Jok, Oct. 10, 2009, Joyce Kam Jok Chun, 83, of Honolulu, a retired Chun Hoon Market employee, died at home. She was born in Hawaii. She is survived by husband Richard, sons Milton and Steven, daughters Sandra Wong and JoAnn Tam; nine grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 October 2009]
- **CHUN, JUNE Y.Y.,** 82, of Hayward, Calif., died Aug. 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired medical secretary. Survived by sons, Desmond and Clayton; sisters, Lena Loo, Florence Chang, Bertha Ho and Lauretta Gum; five grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 August 2009]
- Chun, June Y.Y., Aug. 9, 2009. June Y.Y., Chun, 82, of Hayward, Calif., a retired medical secretary, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Desmond and Lt. Col. Clayton; sisters Lena Loo, Florence Chang, Bertha Ho and Lauretta Gum; and five grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 2009]
- CHUN, KATHERINE SADAKO KAN, 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kaiser Medical pediatric practitioner. Survived by husband, Stanley; sons, Gilbert and Frank; brothers, Sidney and Robert Kan; sister, Aileen Lee; five grandchildren; four greatgrandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 2009]
- **CHUN, LEE SUM,** 87, of Honolulu, died Sept. 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner of a retail grocery store. Survived by wife, Patti; son, Ian; daughters, Amba and Lisa; sisters, Yuk Yau Yip, Yuk Chan Nuuhiwa and Yuk Ip Fong. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2009]

- **CHUN, LILY "LEE",** 92, of Honolulu, died June 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Edwina Chun Char; sons, Wendell and Ivan; brother, Wilson Lee; sisters, Dorothy Zielenski and Violet Roberts; two grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 2009]
- CHUN, MAL SUN, 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 3, 2009. Born in Kyong Buk, South Korea. Retired Ilikai Hotel housekeeper. Survived by daughter, Helen Saito; nieces; nephews. Visitation 10 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Aiea Korean United Methodist Church; service 10:30 a.m.; committal service 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 2009]
- CHUN, MARSHALL KEOLA, 57, of Kailua, died March 10, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Hotel worker. Survived by mother, Mary Mock-Chun; sister, Andrea Kualapai; nephew, Peter Kualapai; niece, Anakalia Duncan. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Hope Chapel, Kane'ohe Bay, 45-815 Po'okela St.; service 10 a.m. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 2009]
- CHUN, MARY LOUISE HUNG CHOY, 67, of Honolulu, died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired teacher. Survived by son, Gerald; two grandchildren; brother, Henry; sister, Elizabeth Chow. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Sunday at The Episcopal Cathedral of St. Andrew; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 2009]
- **CHUN, NANCY YOSHIKO TESHIMA,** 74, of Honolulu, died Sept. 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Purchasing agent at Pearl Harbor. Survived by daughter, Kimberly; son, Kipp; sister, Mary Tanaka; brother, Uriel Teshima; grandson, Julius. Visitation 5 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6 p.m.; reception to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 2009]
- CHUN, PATRICK "PAT" FRANCIS WAH LI, 71, of Aiea, died Oct. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Air Force major. Survived by wife, Vina; daughter, Tina Chang; two granddaughters, Tiffannie, Tehannie Chang; sisters, Diana Somile, Lovaina Roylo, Hazel Burchfield; brother, Herbert. Service 11 a.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; burial 1 p.m. Nov. 9 at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 2009]
- CHUN, PAUL Y. C., 84, of Honolulu, died July 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Hickam Air Force Base; City & County of Honolulu civil engineer; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Carolyn; daughters, Lori-Ann, Susan Fell and Kathleen Lee; sisters, Elsie Lau, Katherine Jay and Thelma Mau; six grandchildren. Private service held. Donations to the Arthritis Foundation Hawai'i Branch. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]
- **Chun, Paul Y.C.**, *July 15*, 2009. Paul Y.C. Chun, 84, of Honolulu, a retired Hickam Air Force Base and city civil engineer, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Carolyn; daughters Lori-Ann, Susan Fell and Kathleen Lee; sisters Elsie Lau,

Katherine Jay and Thelma Mau; and six grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to Arthritis Foundation Hawaii Branch. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 2009]

CHUN, RAYMOND WO HING, 77, of Honolulu, died Dec. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Aloha Airlines maintenance planner; U.S. Coast Guard veteran. Survived by wife, Aileen; sons, Steven and Jayson; daughter, Michelle; brother, Gilbert; sisters, Violet Perry and Ellen Kong. Private service. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2009]

Chun, Raymond Wo Hing, *Dec. 8*, 2009 Raymond Wo Hing Chun, 77, of Honolulu, a retired Aloha Airlines maintenance planner, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Aileen, sons Steven and Jayson, daughter Michelle, brother Gilbert and sisters Violet Perry and Ellen Kong. Private services. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 16 December 2009]

CHUN, RUBY YUN CHIN WONG, 89, of Honolulu, died Feb. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by daughters, Cheryl Kong and Gwyned Lum; sons, Theron and Raynard; 10 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 2009]

CHUN, TAI YEE, 92, of Honolulu, died March 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired co-owner of Mutual Welding Co. Survived by wife, Beatrice; son, Rupert; grandchildren, Christopher and Christina; brother, Thomas; sisters, Helen Chung, Alice Sakai and Janet Okuna. Service noon Tuesday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 2009]

CHUN, WADE, 45, of Kula, Maui, formerly of Kona, Hawai'i, and Honolulu, died Oct. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Dispenser Beverages service technician. Survived by wife, Alana; sons, Spencer and Koa; brothers, Winston, Wayne and Brian; two grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 October 2009]

Chun, Wade, *Oct.* 8, 2009, Wade Chun, 45, of Kula, Maui, formerly of Kona and Honolulu, a Dispenser Beverages service technician, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Alana; sons Spencer and Koa; brothers Winston and Wayne Chun, and Brian Lee; and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 October 2009]

CHUN, WAI LUM, 82, of Pearl City, died Feb. 3, 2009. Born in ZhongShan, China. A retired Pearl Harbor machinist. Survived by wife, Gee Ying Ng; son, Stephen; daughter, Caroline Chun Toews; brothers, Wai Nam and Wai Ming; three grandchildren; one great-grandson. Visitation 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

Chun, Wai Lum, *Feb. 3, 2009* Wai Lum Chun, 82, of Pearl City, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard machinist and Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Zhong-Shan, China. He is survived by wife Gee Ying Ng, son Stephen Y.F., daughter Caroline Chun Toews, brothers Wai Nam and Wai Ming, three grandchildren and one great-grandchild. Taoist services. Visitation: 10

a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 February 2009]

CHUN, WALTER KAM SING, 89, of Kailua, died April 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard electrician. Survived by sons, Walter and Nathan; daughter, Lovey Saludares; six grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; sister, Katherine Perkins. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at First Chinese Church of Christ, King Street; memorial service 11 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 2009]

CHUN, YET AN PANG, 97, of Honolulu, died April 12, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Chinese Model Mother of The Year in 1994. Survived by sons, Charles and Randall; daughter, Jennie Wong; 16 grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Star of The Sea Church; Mass noon; burial to follow at Manoa Chinese Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 2009]

CHUNG, AYANO, 87, of Honolulu, died April 3, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired seamstress. Survived by son, Howard; daughter, Risa Kaheaku; two grandchildren; brothers, Mitsuo and Yoshiyuki Nagaki; sisters, Chisato Shintani, Mitsue Aoki and Doreen Maeda. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 2009]

Chung, Ayano, *April 3, 2009.* Ayano Chung, 87, of Honolulu, a retired seamstress, died in Honolulu. She was born in Waialua. She is survived by son Howard; daughter Risa Kaheaku; brother Mitsuo and Yoshiyuki Nagaki; sisters Chisato Shintani, Mitsue Aoki and Doreen Maeda; and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 April 2009]

CHUNG, CHARLOTTE ULULANI, 83, of Kailua, died Feb. 10, 2009. Born in San Francisco. Retired registered nurse. Survived by son, Clifford Kapono; daughters, Deborah Pieretti and Kathleen Camara; 11 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private service were held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 February 2009]

CHUNG, CHIN SIK, 84, of Honolulu, died Jan. 9, 2009. Born in Taejon, Korea. Retired professor of Biomedical Science and Genetics at the University of Hawai'i. Survived by wife, Hyun Sook; sons, Raymond and Daniel; daughter, Joyce; four grandchildren. Service 11 a.m. Friday at the Korean Christian Church. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 January 2009]

Chung, Chin Sik, Jan. 9, 2009 Chin Sik Chung, 84, of Honolulu, a retired University of Hawaii public health and genetics professor, died in Honolulu. He was born in Taejon, Korea. He is survived by wife Hyun S., sons Dr. Raymond T. and Dr. Daniel C., daughter Joyce A. and four grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Korean Christian Church, 1832 Liliha St., Honolulu. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 January 2009]

CHUNG, DELMA JUNE, 52, of Honolulu, died Sept. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A cosmetologist. Survived by sister, Blessing Yamamoto; brother, Mason; niece and nephew.

Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 2009]

CHUNG, EARL "ATTACK" KALEOALOHA KAM SING, 71, of Kapolei, died Oct. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Marine Corps veteran; also Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee. Survived by wife, Masako; sister, Healani Mew Lan De Coursey. Visitation 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 2009]

CHUNG, ELAINE LOO, 75, of Hau'ula, died April 1, 2009. Born in Tientsin, China. Retired state social worker. Survived by husband, Waldron; son, Waldron "Bill"; daughters, Gay, Cissy Boyer and Abby Chung-Jones; sister, Loraine Loo Pang; six grandchildren. Committal service over the ashes 11 a.m. Friday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Celebration lu'au 11 a.m. April 18 at Ho'omaluhia Botanical Gardens. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

Chung, Heung Ting, *Jul. 8, 2009* Heung Ting Chung, 69, of Honolulu, a retired McDonald's server, died at home. He was born in Vietnam. He is survived by brothers Hansen, Cumming and Timmy. Services: 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2009]

CHUNG, HEUNG TING, 69, of Honolulu, died July 8, 2009. Born in Vietnam. Retired server for McDonald's. Survived by brothers, Hansen, Cumming and Timmy. Service 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]

CHUNG, HYUN SOOK, 81, of Honolulu, died Sept. 3, 2009. Born in Seoul, Korea. Retired Cannon's Business College teacher. Survived by sons, Raymond and Daniel; daughter, Joyce; four grandchildren. Service 11 a.m. Friday at Korean Christian Church; private burial. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2009]

Chung, Hyun Sook, *Sept. 3, 2009* Hyun Sook Chung, 81, of Honolulu, a retired Canon's Business College teacher, died in Honolulu. She was born in Seoul. She is survived by sons Raymond and Daniel, daughter Joyce and four grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Korean Christian Church, 1932 Liliha St. Private burial. Incorrect information printed in an obituary Monday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 September 2009]

CHUNG, JAMES S., 86, of 'Aiea, died Feb. 6, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Hazel; son, James Jr.; daughters, Carol Suzuki, Patti Johnson and Lee Chung; eight grandchildren; brothers, Daniel Chung, Henry and Richard Lee; sisters, Helen Jury and Sara Miller. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2009]

Chung, James S., *Feb. 6, 2009* James S. Chung, 86, of Aiea, an Army veteran, died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by wife Hazel; son

James Jr.; daughters Carol Suzuki, Patti Johnson and Lee Chung; brothers Daniel Chung and Henry and Richard Lee; sisters Helen Jury and Sara Miller; and eight grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 February 2009]

Chung, Jonah Pua III, Dec. 20, 3008 Jonah Pua Chung III, 46, of Kaneohe died in Waianae Coast Comprehensive Health Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by companion Roxanne Raquedan; sons Jonah, Justin, Samson and Joshua; daughters Jenai and Beverly; parents Jonah Chung Jr. and Deanna Siliado; brothers Andrew, Solomon, Matthew and Mark; sisters Brenda Chung and Jennifer Myers; and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 January 2009]

CHUNG, KIMIE, 82, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 22, 2009. Born in Papa'ikou, Hawai'i. A housewife. Survived by sister, Ruriko Hatanaka; brothers, Toshio, Shigeo and Shoichi Hashimoto. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). No flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 2009]

Chung, Mary Chiyoko, *April 11, 2009*. Mary Chiyoko Chung, 78, of Honolulu, a University of Hawaii assistant professor and social worker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Jeff and Wesley; sisters Mildred Ogai, Nancy Welder, Edna Hatakenaka and Margie Teruya; and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 April 2009]

CHUNG, MICHAEL ARTHUR, 52, of Honolulu, died Jan. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner of Loco Services. Survived by mother, Joanne; sisters, Rona, Janice and Jayna; fiancee, Yongae. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 January 2009]

Chung, Michael Author, *Jan.* 2, 2009 Michael Author- Chung 52, of Honolulu. Loeo Servings owner, died in Kaiser Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by fiancé Yongae; mother Janice and Jayna. Service: 11 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 January 2009]

CHUNG, MIRIAM K.S., 87, of Honolulu, died Aug. 5, 2009. Born in Waialua. Maluhia Hospital dietary aide. Survived by husband, Nam Sun; sons, Michael, Daniel and Nathan; daughter, Ellen Char; six grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 7 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; private burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 2009]

CHUNG, MIRIAM K.S., 87, of Honolulu, died Sept. 5, 2009. Born in Waialua. A Maluhia Hospital dietary aide. Survived by husband, Nam Sun; sons, Michael, Daniel and Nathan; daughter, Ellen Char; six grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 7 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; private burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2009]

CHUNG, REGINALD "LEFTY" YONG SUNG, 87, of Wahiawa, died July 19, 2009. Born in Kohala, Hawai'i. A retired federal electronic technician. Survived by sons, Darrell, Russell and

Mitchell; daughter, Merry Alice; sister, Hannah Balcanoff; eight grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6 p.m. burial 11 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 2009]

Chung, Reginald Young Sung, *July 19*, 2009. Reginald "Lefty" Young Sung Chung, 87, of Wahiawa, a retired federal government electronic technician, died in Wahiawa. He was born in Kohala. He is survived by sons Darrell Y.H., Russell Y.J. and Mitchell Y.H.; daughter Merry A.; sister Hannah Balcanoff; and eight grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5 p.m. Burial: 11 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 August 2009]

CHUNG, ROBERTA "BERTA" FRANCES 64, of Mililani, died May 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Allan "Cherokee", daughters, Faith, and Karen Manrique; six grandchildren; brothers, Ellsworth "Pocho" and Wallumoore "Honey Boy" Place; sisters, Winona 'Noni' Reyers, Henrietta Robb and Kathy Puaa. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; prayer service 12:45 p.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 2009]

Chung, Roerta Frances, *May 16, 2009* Roberta Frances "Berta" Chung, 64, of Mililani died in Kaiser-Moanalua Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Allan "Cherokee"; daughters Faith M. Chung and Karen E. Manrigue; brothers Ellsworth W. "Pocho" and Wallumoore "Honey Boy" J. Place; sisters Winona "Noni" Reyes, Henrietta Robb and Kathy D. Puaa; and six grandchildren. Services: 12:45 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 June 2009]

CHUNG, STANLEY HUNG TONG, 72, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Avid golfer. Survived by wife, Kathryn; son, John; daughters, Sunday Butler and Pamela Rodrigues; sisters, Aileen Au and Glenna Wakui; six grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Inurnment 9 a.m. Sept. 25 at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 2009]

CHURCH, GEORGE 62, of Honolulu, died July 17, 2009. Born in Webb City, Mo. A U.S. Air Force veteran. Survived by mother, Sybil; brother, David Church. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 August 2009]

CIACCI, C. CORNWELL, 44, of Waimanalo, died July 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A stevedore with McCabe, Hamilton and Renny Co. Ltd. Survived by daughter, Christina; sons, Cheyne, Chaz and Chaysen; parents, Lane and Mary; sister, Ellen Ciacci-Lono; brothers, Michael and Daniel; half brother, Jonathan. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; scattering of the ashes to follow in Waimanalo. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 July 2009]

CICCOTELLO, PATRICK "PAT" ALOYSIUS, 82, of Honolulu, died Feb. 25, 2009. Born in Portage, Pa. Retired longtime federal civil servant. Survived by brother, John; grandniece, Laurie Cicotello; 11 nieces; nine nephews; 23 grandnieces and grandnephews. Service 10:30 a.m.

tomorrow at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2009]

CILIAX, COLE, 24, of Honolulu, died April 28, 2009. Born in Las Vegas. Parasail instructor Survived by companion, P.I. Enriquez; father, Carl; mother, Dana Lamb; stepfather, Tom Lamb; brothers, Jim and Randy Lamb; sisters, Amanda, Elise and Alison Lamb. Service pending. No flowers. Donations to the Hawaiian Humane Society, 808-356-2224. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 2009]

CILIAX, COLE, 24, of Honolulu, formerly of Las Vegas, died April 28, 2009. SeaBreeze Watersports employee. Survived by parents, Carl Ciliax and Beverly Wilson, Dana DeLong Lamb and Tom Lamb; sisters, Amanda, Elise and Alison; brothers, Jim and Randy; grandparents, Jerry and Barbara DeLong; girlfriend, P.I. Service 2 p.m. Monday at Makapu'u Beach. Celebration of life 4 p.m. to sunset at Maunalua Bay Beach Park. Donations to the Hawaiian Humane Society. www.supporthhs.org. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 May 2009]

Ciliax, Cole, *April 28, 2009*. Services are pending for Cole Ciliax, 24, of Honolulu, a parasail instructor who died in Honolulu. He was born in Las Vegas. He is survived by companion P.I. Enriquez, father Carl, mother Dana Lamb, stepfather Tom Lamb, brothers Jim and Randy Lamb, and sisters Amanda, Elise and Alison Lamb. No flowers. Donations suggested to Hawaiian Humane Society. Call 356-2224. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 2009]

CIMATU, LAURETA CALVAN, 93, of Honolulu, died July 26, 2009. Born in Barangay 3, Pagudpud, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. A homemaker. Survived by daughters, Filipinas Manglinong, Nena Caldetera, Araceli Rubina, Leticia, Luz Fuerte and Remy Acupido; 20 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 to 10 a.m. Aug. 22 at the mortuary; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 August 2009]

Cimatu, Laureta Calvan, *July 26*, 2009. Laureta Calvan Cimatu, 93, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Pagudpud, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by daughters Filipinas Manglinong, Nena Caldetera, Araceli Rubina, Leticia Cimatu, Luz Fuerte and Remy Acupido; 20 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11:30 a.m. at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 2009]

CIMATU, LUCRECIA "LUCY" TAMBIO, 75, of Wahiawa, died Oct. 10, 2009. Born in Burgos, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by sons Edward, Alexander and Manolo Tambio; sisters, Nena Dalo, Lydia Abad and Magdalena Sanchez; brothers Ernesto, Dominic and Pat; seven grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 October 2009]

Cimatu, Lucrecia Tambio, *Oct. 10, 2009*, Lucrecia Tambio "Lucy" Climatu, 75, of Wahiawa died in Wahiawa. She was born in Burgos, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by sons Edward A. and Manolo T.; brothers Ernesto, Dominic and Pat Tambio; sisters Nena Dalo, Lydia Abad and Magdalena Sanchez; seven grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 October 2009]

Cimatu, Lucrecia Tambio, Oct. 10, 2009, Lucrecia Tambio "Lucy" Climatu, 75, of Wahiawa died in Wahiawa. She was born in Burgos, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by sons Edward A. and Manolo T.; brothers Ernesto, Dominic and Pat Tambio; sisters Nena Dalo, Lydia Abad and Magdalena Sanchez; seven grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 October 2009]

CLAGGETT, DALE "HIDEO", 85, of Mililani, died Aug. 12, 2009. Born in Columbus, Ohio. President and owner of Leeward Insurance Agency Inc. Survived by wife, Norie; sons, Floyd, Ernest, Russell and Mark; daughters, Mary Lou Roberts, Colleen Chong, G. Allyson Heldmann and Carle Enosara; brother, William; sister, Mary Frances; 18 grandchildren; nine greatgrandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 August 2009]

CLAIR, EDDIE GENE ST., 61, of Mililani, died April 22, 2009. Born in Morton, Wash. Retired chief communications specialist for the U.S. Army. Survived by wife, Kay; daughters; Marie, and Danielle De Guzman; nine grandchildren; brothers, Ralph and Ronnie; sister, Carol. Graveside service 1 p.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 2009]

CLARABAL, JULIANA "JULALA" JIMMYNETTE KEOLA, 57, of Pearl City, died June 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Shawn; daughter, Misty; brother, Andrew Farley; and sisters, Viola Goings and Andrene Texeira. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church; Mass 11 p.m.; committal 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 July 2009]

Clark, Charles Lamar, Dec. 2, 2009 Charles Lamar Clark, 82, of Kailua, a civil service retiree and Navy veteran, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He was born in Inglewood, Calif. He is survived by wife Patty, son Dennis, daughters Kim Clark and Cheryl Murphy, brother Wayne, sister Eloise Wiebalk and three grandchildren. Services: noon Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Inurnment: 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

CLARK, EUGENE "**GENE**" **CARLOS SR.,** 77, of Kíhei, Maui, died Oct. 15, 2009. Born on Oahu. Self-employed masseur. Survived by wife, Margaret "Mags"; sons, George "Keoki," Eugene "Genie" Jr., and Gaylane; hänai sons, Ronald "Ron" Hanks, Dennis Anderson and Dale

Tavares; daughters, Maile Clark-Miyamura, Margene "Hoku" Ornellas and Maeling "Ulii" Loque; brother, Rudy; sisters, Kaliko Nakamura and Adeline; 29 grandchildren; three hänai grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. Aloha/casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 2009]

CLARK, GAIL LEORA, 58, of Honolulu, died May 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Larry's Auto Air Conditioning Service manager. Survived by sons, Eric and Marc Aana; hanai son, David Vaughn; daughters, Kristi Sanjurjo and Tiffany; brothers Clarence Jr. and Wayne Abafo; sister, June Knell; five grandchildren; one hanai grandson. Visitation 6 to 7 p.m. Sunday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 May 2009]

CLARK, MARILYN "LYN", 62, of Wahiawa, died Jan. 27, 2009. Born in New Jersey. A security guard. No known survivors. No service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 February 2009]

Clark, Marilyn, *Jan.* 27, 2009 Marilyn "Lyn" Clark, 62, of Wahiawa, a security guard, died in Wahiawa. She was born in New Jersey. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 February 2009]

CLARK, MICHAEL ALAN, 54, of Haleiwa, died Nov. 16, 2009. Born in Three Rivers, Mich. Survived by wife, Kimberly Sue; sons, Abraham Michael Clark and Bernard Halama; daughter, Jade Danell Halama; grandchildren, Jazzie and Makana. Memorial service noon Saturday at Bay View Beach, Turtle Bay. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary[Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 2009]

CLARK, RONALD "RON" DAMRON, 68, of South Kona, Hawai'I, died Dec. 21, 2009. Born in Topeka, Kan. Histologist and diener for Clinical Laboratories of Hawai'I at Kona Community Hospital. Navy veteran. Survived by wife Danderine, sons, Todd Rhyne and Kamoku Chung Hoon Palau, daughters, Tracy Boyle, and Elizabeth Chung Hoon Palau; brother, Chris Hetherington, hanai son, Kekoa Avilia, 14 grandchildren, one great-grandson. Visitation 8 to 11 a.m. Jan 9 at Thy Word Ministries. Captain Cook service 11 a.m. luncheon to follow. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'I, Kailua, Kona. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 2009]

Clark, Ronald Damon, Dec. 21, 2009 Ronald Damon "Ron" Clark, 68, of South Kona, Hawaii, a Clinical Laboratories of Hawaii histologist and diener, and Navy veteran, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Topeka, Kan. He is survived by wife Danderine, sons todd Rhyne and Kamoku Chung Hoon-Palau, daughters Tracy Boyle and Elizabeth Chung Hoon-Palau, hanai son Kekoa Avilla, brother Chris Hetherington, 14 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 11 a.m. Jan. 9 at Thy Word Ministries, Captain Cook, Hawaii. Call after 8 a.m. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Flag indicates service in the U.S armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 2009]

CLARK, VINCENT MONROE, 85, of Honolulu, died May 28, 2009. Born in Detroit. Retired from Chrysler; World War II U.S. Army Air Corps veteran. Survived by wife, Dolores "Dee"; daughter, Karen DuChene; stepson, Keith Blok; four grandchildren; one great-grandson. Private service. Arrangements by

Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 2009]

CLARKE SR., GEORGE KALUAIHALAII, 92, of Honolulu, died April 24, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. Retired Schofield Barracks employee. Survived by daughters, Margarette Schiager and Mary Clark; sons, George Jr., Arthur and Richard Clark; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; prayer service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 2009]

Clarke Sr., George Kaluaihalaii, *April 24, 2009*. George Kaluaihalaii Clarke Sr., 92, of Honolulu, a retired Schofield Barracks employee, died in Ewa Beach. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by sons George F.K. Jr., Arthur and Richard Clark; daughters Margarette Schiager and Mary Clark; and numerous grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2009]

CLARKE, EDWARD FRANCIS, 65, of 'Aiea, died Oct. 3, 2009. Born in Brooklyn, N.Y. A Defense Logistics Agency investigator/polygraph examiner; retired U.S. Marine Corps master sergeant. Survived by wife, Eileen; sons, Edward III and Justin; daughters, Stacey Tomonaga and Stacie Kunihisa; brothers, Thomas, Michael and James; sisters, Rose Approbato, Patricia Lind, Clorita Galvin, Eileen Leota and Marion Bush; five grandchildren. Visitation 4 p.m. Monday at Makiki Christian Church; service 5 p.m. Inurnment 3 p.m. Oct. 13 at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

Clarke, Edward Francis, Oct. 3, 2009, Edward Francis Clarke, 65, of Aiea, a Defense Logistics Agency investigator-polygraph examiner and a retired Marine Corps master sergeant, died at home. He was born in Brooklyn, N.Y. He is survived by wife Eileen K.; sons Edward F. III and Justin R.J.; daughters Stacey R. Tomonaga and Stacie S. Kunihisa; brothers Thomas, Michael and James P.; sisters Rose A. Approbato, Patricia Lind, Clorita Galvin, Eileen Leota and Marion Bush; and five grandchildren. Services 5 p.m. Monday at Makiki Christian Church, 829 Pensacola St. Call after 4 p.m. Inurnment: 3 p.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. No flowers. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 October 2009]

CLEELAND, THE REV. B. ROSS, 90, of Kalaheo, Kauai, a retired minister for United Church of Christ, died Saturday in Hale Kupuna Heritage Home. He was born in Pittsburgh. He is survived by sons Byron "Hokulani" and Gene, two grandchildren and three greatgrandchildren. Services will be held at a later date [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

CLEGG, DORIS "DEE" JEAN, 84, of Honolulu, died June 5, 2009. Born in DuBois, Pa. Retired registered nurse. Survived by daughters, Sandra Lee and Laura Ann. Service at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 2009]

Clegg, Doris Jean, *June 5, 2009* Doris Jean "Dee" Clegg, 84, of Honolulu, a retired registered nurse, died in Honolulu. She was born in DuBois, Pa. She is survived by daughters Sandra Lee and Lauri Ann. Services at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 June 2009]

CLEGG, FELICIDAD ABUJIN, 80, of Honolulu, died Dec. 23, 2008. Born in Olongapo, Philippines. Survived by husband, Herman; sons, Roger, Gilbert and Henry; daughters, Emily and Lilian; 13 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Service in the Philippines. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 2009]

Clegg, Felicidad Abujin, *Dec. 23, 2008* Felicidad Abujin Clegg, 80, of Honolulu, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. She was born in Olongapo, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Herman R.; sons Rodger, Gilbert and Henry; daughters Emily and Lilian; 13 grandchildren; and four great- grandchildren. Services to be held in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 January Bulletin]

CLEMENS, ROY HAROLD, 93, of Honolulu, died Feb. 8, 2009. Born in Bay City, Mich. U.S. Navy veteran and Pearl Harbor survivor. Survived by wife, Ryuko; son; nieces; nephews; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Graveside Masonic service over the ashes 2 p.m. Monday at The National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 February 2009]

CLEMENT VIRTUDES SR. 82, of 'Aiea, died May 19, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Avid bowler at Leeward Bowl. Survived by son, Clement Jr.; daughters, Victoria Buendia and Linda; nine grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; brother, Pete. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel, Waipi'o; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 June 2009]

CLEVELAND, TINA SHIN HING, 58, of Kailua, died March 23, 2009. Born in Chong Shan, China. A therapeutic foster parent with Catholic Charities Na 'Ohana Pulama for more than 20 years. Survived by husband, Seth Jr.; daughters, Kameleonalani and Lahelakuupokii; brother, Peter Young; sisters, Lilian Ng and Shin Ling Vat. Mass 11 a.m. Wednesday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; burial 1:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 2009]

Cleveland, Tina Shin Hing, *March 23, 2009* Tina Shin Hing Cleveland, 58, of Kailua, a homemaker, died in Kailua. She was born in Chong Shan, China. She is survived by husband Seth K. Jr.; daughters Kameleonalani and Lahelakuupokii; brother Peter Young; and sisters Lilian Ng and Shin Ling Vat. Mass: 11 a.m. Wednesday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Burial: 1:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. Celebration of life: 11 a.m. Saturday. Call 263-7677. Additional information for an obituary printed Thursday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 2009]

CLEWETT, MAURINE B., 95, of Honolulu, died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Salt Lake City. A homemaker. Survived by son, Robert; daughter, Kathy Clewett; grandchildren, Samantha and Sydney Frandsen; brother, Max Barker. No service. Scattering of ashes at a later date. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 2009]

CLINES, NANCY LEE, 74, of Honolulu, died Oct. 23, 2009. Born in Cincinnati. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Stephen Villberg and James Potter; daughters, Susan, and Stephanie Potter; grandchild, Tammi Potter; great-grandchildren, Samantha and Emma Potter.

Service in Ohio. In lieu of flowers, donations to the American Cancer Society, Honolulu Unit. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 2009]

CLUNEY, WILL RUSSELL KA'AI, *Nov. 3, 2009* Will Russell Ka'ai Cluney, 53, of Kaneohe, a retired Honolulu Police Department Sergeant, died. He was born in Hoolehua, Molokai. He is survived by wife Allyson M.; sons Wilson, Christopher, Cheyne and Casen; daughters Michelle and Cierra; stepmother Lydia "Noe"; brothers John, Mark and Loy Cluney Jr., and Kane, Billy, Frederick and Hanale Ornellas; sister Sara "Hilei"; and two grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 12:30 p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. . [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 November 2009]

CLUNEY, WILL RUSSELL KA'AI, 53, of Käneohe, died Nov. 3, 2009. Born in Hoolehua, Molokai. Retired Honolulu Police Department sergeant. Survived by wife, Allyson; children, Michelle, Wilson, Christopher, Cierra, Cheyne and Casen; grandchildren, Christyn and John; stepmother, Lydia "Noe"; brothers, Loy Jr., John, Mark and Kane Ornellas, Billy Ornellas, Frederick Ornellas, Hanale Ornellas; sister, Sara "Hiilei." Visitation 12:30 to 3 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 3 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 2009]

CLUNEY, WILL RUSSELL KAAI, 53, of Käneohe, died Nov. 3, 2009. Born in Hoolehua, Molokai. Retired Honolulu Police Department sergeant. Survived by wife, Allyson; daughters, Michelle and Cierra; sons, Wilson, Christopher, Cheyne and Casen; grandchildren, Christyn and Caylee; stepmother, Lydia "Noe"; brothers, Loy Jr., John and Mark Cluney, Kane, Billy, Frederick and Hanale Ornellas; sister, Sara "Hiilei." Visitation 12:30 to 3 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 3 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 2009]

COADY, WILLIAM "BILL" ROBERT, 76, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, formerly of Chicago, died Feb. 10, 2009. Born in Chicago. U.S. Army Korean War veteran; worked at Walgreen's in Chicago; also a taxi driver. Survived by son, William Jr.; daughter, Ella. Service pending. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2009]

Coady, William Robert, Feb. 10, 2009 William Robert "Bill" Coady, 76, of Keaau, Hawaii, a Army veteran, Walgreen's employee and taxi driver, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Chicago. He is survived by son William R. Jr. and daughter Ella. Pending services. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 March 2009]

COAN, EDWARD M., 85, of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died Jan. 18, 2009. Born in New York City. Retired RCA Service Co. and Raytheon electrical engineer. Survived by wife, Barbara; sons, Edward and Michael; daughters, Alison Dibble, Annette and Susan; sister, Sarah Acheson; two grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Monday at Lihu'e Lutheran Church; service 10 a.m.; inurnment to follow at the church cemetery. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 2009]

Coates, Bruce J., *June 21, 2009* Bruce J. Coates, 54, of Ocean View, Hawaii, president, owner and chief excecutive officer of South Point Energy Corp., died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in

Kansas City, He is survived by wife Lisa Marie, sons Jeremy and Jason Fields, father John K., brother Larry Burns and two grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Wednesday at Ocean View Community Center, Leilani Circle. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 June 2009]

COBB-ADAMS, JONH, 78, of Carson City, Nev., formerly of Honolulu, died April 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Navy and California Air National Guard veteran serving in the Korean, Vietnam and Gulf Wars. Survived by wife, Lynnette; sons, John Jr., David and Michael; brother, Henry; sisters, Emily Brandi and Dorothea nary; six grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Committal service 11:30 a.m. June 18 at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Fitzhenry's Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 2009]

COBILE, AILFREDO PELENIO, 82, of Waipahu, died June 1, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Retired maintenance supervisor. Survived by wife, Niewves; sons. Camilo, Otelo, Frenie, Herman, Victor and Vincent; daughters, Sarah Gwin and Maria Nieves Yoshiko; sister, Elena England; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 a.m. Wednesday qt Ressurection of the Lord Catholic Church; Mass 1 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 2009]

Cobile, Alfredo Pelenio, *June 1, 2009* Alfredo Pelenio Cobile, 82. Of Waipahu, a retired maintenance supervisor, died in St. Francis Hospice West. He was born in Waipahu. He is survived by wife Nieves K.; sons Camilo K., Otelo K.; Frenie K., Herman K., Victor K. and Vincent K., daughters Sarah G.C. Gwin and Maria Nieves K. Yoshiko; sister Elena England; six grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Mass: 1 p.m. Wednesday at Resurrection of the Lord Catholic Chruch. Call after 11 a.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 June 2009]

COCKER, GARY NEIL, 57, of Kahana, Maui, died July 1, 2009. Born in Illinois. Owner of Top Notch Construction Co. Survived by wife, Theresa; sons, Jeff, Casey and Monty; daughters, Statia Mittie, Becky Matheney, Darby Killion and Meghan Bradford; father, Myron; brothers, Rick and Scott; sisters, Debbie and Robin Ihli; eight grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 10 a.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 2009]

COCKETT, PATRICIA K., 64, of Wailuku, Maui, died April 24, 2009. Born on O'ahu. Survived by sons, Dennis Soriano, Samuel Gusman, Norman Hoopai, Mike Soriano, Orio Soriano, Ricky Gusman and Laki Soriano; daughters, Mary Soriano and Patricia Pagan; 24 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 2009]

COCKETT, PATRICIA K., 64, of Wailuku, Maui, died April 24, 2009. Born in 'Oahu. Survived by sons Dennis Soriano, Samuel Gusman, Norman Hoopai, Mike Soriano, Orio Soriano, Ricky Gusman and Laki Soriano; daughters, Mary Soriano and Patricia Pagan; 24 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 May 2009]

COCKETT, THOMAS "UNCLE TOMMY" DUNCAN, 94, of Honolulu, died April 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Electric engineer with 35 years of service. Survived by daughter, Pua; nieces; nephews. Visitation 11 a.m. to noon Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 May 2009]

- CODY, VIOLA MAE "TUTU" RICHARDSON, 97, of Honolulu, died Feb. 11, 2009. Born in Vernal, Utah. Retired Bank of Hawaii executive secretary. Survived by son, Bruce; stepson, Robert; five grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 3:30 p.m. Thursday at First Presbyterian Church at Ko'olau; service 4 p.m. Private inurnment Friday. No flowers. Donations to Advocates for Africa's Children, 1007 5th Ave., Honolulu, HI 96816. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 February 2009]
- **Cody, Viola Mae,** *Feb. 11, 2009* Viola Mae "Richardson" Cody, 97, of Honolulu, a retired Bank of Hawaii executive secretary, died at home. She was born in Vernal, Utah. She is survived by son Bruce, stepson Robert, five grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. next Thursday at First Presbyterian Church at Koolau, 45-550 Kionaole Road, Kaneohe. Call after 3:30 p.m. Private inurnment. No flowers. Donations suggested to Advocates for Africa's Children, 1007 5th Ave., Honolulu, HI 96816. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 February 2009]
- **COELHO, ALBERTA FRANCES,** 77, of Kane'ohe, died Jan. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Kimo; daughter, Stacey Opiopio; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Kailua Beach Park boat ramp; scattering of ashes to follow. Lei welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 2009]
- **COELHO, ALBERTA FRANCES,** 77, of Kane'ohe, died Jan. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Bert; son, Kimo; daughter, Stacey Opiopio; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Jan. 24 at Kailua Beach Park boat ramp; scattering of ashes to follow. Lei welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 2009]
- **COELHO, BERTRAM "BERT" EDWARD,** 79, of Käneohe, died Nov. 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Pohai Nani Retirement Residence. Survived by son, Byrt; daughter, Stacey Opiopio; six grandchildren; sisters, Evelyn Ledesma and Winona Phillips. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 December 2009]
- **COEN, RAY FRANCIS,** 95, of Kailua, died April 11, 2009. Born in Berkeley, Calif. Retired from real estate. Survived by daughter, Debbie Kula; grandchildren, Raechel and Christopher Kula; three great-grandchildren. Service 1 p.m. Saturday at Holy Trinity Catholic Church. Donations to Kidney Foundation of Hawai'i or Hospice Hawai'i. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2009]
- **COEURVOISIER, PUEO,** 72, of Honolulu, died Dec. 3, 2009. Born on Staten Island, N.Y. Spiritual adviser. Survived by son, Ryan Baker; daughter, Holly McCracken; sister, Carol Schwamberger. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 December 2009]
- **Coeurvoisier, Pueo,** *Dec. 3, 2009* Pueo Coeurvoisier, 72, of Honolulu, a spiritual adviser, died. She was born in Staten Island. N.Y. She is survived by son Ryan Baker, daughter Holly McCracken and sister Carol Schwamberger. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 2009]

COFFEY, GLENN, 58, of Lahaina, Maui, died April 22, 2009. Born in Spokane, Wash. Central Pacific Bank Lahaina Branch manager. Survived by partner, Greg Smith. Celebration of life 10 a.m. Saturday at Kahekili Park, Airport Beach, Ka'anapali, Maui. Lei only. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 2009]

COFFIN, RICHARD VAN "DICK" SR., 80, of North Las Vegas, Nev., died June 30, 2009. Born in Cleveland. U.S. Air Force fighter pilot, transport pilot; missile, logistics and supply commander; retired state Department of Transportation, Airports Division, Lihu'e Airport, and Honolulu International Airport, assistant manager. Survived by wife, Janet LaRee; son, Richard Jr.; daughter, Theresa Wriston; eight grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Services noon tomorrow at Veteran's Cemetery, Boulder City, Nev. No flowers; donations to one's favorite charity. Arrangements by Palms Mortuary Northwest, North Las Vegas. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 2009]

COLE, HELEN HISERMAN, 95, of Honolulu, died June 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired public school teacher; co-founder of the Historic Hawaii Foundation; past regent of Daughters of Hawai'i; named a National Treasure. Survived by daughter, Patti Lupton; one grandchild; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. In lieu of flowers, donations to the Historic Hawaii Foundation or Daughters of Hawai'i. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 2009]

Cole, Helen Hiserman, *Jun. 17, 2009* Helen Hiserman Cole, 95, of Honolulu, a retired public school teacher, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughter Patti Lupton, a grandchild and two great-grandchildren. Private services. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to Historic Hawaii Foundation or Daughters of Hawaii. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 July 2009]

Coleman, Maximillian Z. Kaleiwohi, *Jul. 21, 2009* Maximillian Z. Kaleiwohi Coleman, 82, of Wailuku, a retired Army sergeant first class, died at home. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by sons Max F., George, Karl and Mark; daughters Lani Matthews, Julie Coleman-Crawford, Carol Coleman and Cindy Coleman-Jakubczak; sisters Donna DePonte, Roberta Peterson and Carla Ou; 16 grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Gathering: 7 a.m. Sunday at Kamaole III Beach Park. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 2009]

COLLEADO, CARNATION "KALUA" KAHOLO, 67, of Honolulu, died Oct. 19, 2009. Born in Hauula. Survived by son, Kahu Hanalei; daughters, Carnation Mokihana Naki and Elizabeth Nania Kamano; brothers, Michael and Dennison Kalua; sisters, Jackie Keliihoomalu, Elizabeth Welch, Jacelyn Fry and Elder Nancy Kamanu; seven grandchildren; 11 greatgrandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 2009]

COLLIN, HARRIETT M., 94, of Kihei, Maui, died Feb. 13, 2009. Born in Summit Township, Mich. Retired office manager for Central State Teachers College at Mount Michigan; pianist for

Keolahou Congregational Church, Kihei. Survived by caregiver, Carolyn Nichols. Service 3 p.m. Sunday at Keolahou Congregational Church. Donations to Keolahou Congregational Church Music Ministry, 177 S. Kihei Road, Kihei, HI 96753. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2009]

COLLIN, HARRIETT M., 94, of Kihei, Maui, died Feb. 13, 2009. Born in Mason County, Mich. Pianist for Keolahou Congregational Church. Survived by caregiver, Carolyn Nichols. Service 3 p.m. today at Keolahou Congregational Church. No flowers. Memorial donations to Keolahou Congregational Church, Music Ministry, 177 S. Kihei Road, Kihei, HI 96753. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

COLOBONG, EDWARD "EDDIE", 71, of 'Aiea, died Sept. 1, 2009. Born in Kawaihau, Kapa'a, Kaua'i. Retired welder with Iron Workers Union, Local 625. Survived by wife, Louise "Rowan"; son, Shane; daughter, Kristina Felicilda; brothers, Robert "Bobby" and James "Jimmy"; sister, Flora Cortez; four grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. next Saturday at the mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 2009]

COLOMA, LORETO GUILLERMO, 67, of Honolulu, died April 16, 2009. Born in San Nicolas, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Insurance salesman with Equitable Life Insurance Co. and Conseco Insurance. Survived by wife, Dorotea; sons, Wilbur, Albert, Lito and Loreto Jr.; daughters, Eva Losbog and Jasmin; brothers, Eugenio and Ernesto; sister, Josie Pasion; eight grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 8:30 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; Mass 8:30 a.m.; burial 10 a.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2009]

COLOMA, MAMERTO MANUEL, 96, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 2009. Born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. A member of Piddiguenos of Hawaii. Survived by daughter, Violeta Salenda; two grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

Coloma, Mamerto Manuel, *Nov. 17, 2009* Mamerto Manuel Coloma, 96, of Honolulu, died. He was born in Pidding, IIocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by daughter Violeta Salenda, two grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Church. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: noon at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

Coloma, Margarita Taylan, *May 19, 2009*. Margarita Taylan Coloma, 89, of Hanamaulu, Kauai, a homemaker, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by son Reynaldo; daughter Elena Comisap; sisters Francesca Pagtulingan and Antonia and Beatrice Taylan; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. May 30 at Immaculate Conception Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Kauai Memorial Gardens. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 2009]

COLOMA, PRESENTACION "PACING" "PRESIE" BOLOSAN, 74, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 8, 2009. Born in No. 30 Cadaratan, Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Former care home operator. Survived by sons, Eduardo "Eddie," Daniel and Reynaldo "Rey" Dancel, and Thomas "Sonny Boy" Jr.; daughters, Milagros "Mila" Velasco, Miriam Pagdilao and Josephine Chargualaf; brothers, Romeo and Ireneo Bolosan; sister, Perfecta Vinoya; eight grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Full Gospel Temple; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at the church; service 10 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 2009]

COLOMA, TRINITY KAPUALEINANIOMAKANAKEALOHALANI, of Ewa, died March 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by father, Psalm; mother, Tiffany; grandmothers, Sherry Patinio and Amy Corrales. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 2009]

COMBS, ROY ANDREW, 76, of 'Ewa, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Dewey, Okla. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughters, Debbie Newport and Kathryn Combs Rigsby; stepdaughters, Kuulei and Grace; son, Randy; stepsons, Louis, Herbert, Hammy and Kimo; 13 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2009]

CONJUGACION, ELAINE HISAKO, 77, of Wahiawa, died April 17, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. Survived by sons, Mel and Michael; daughters, Valarie Stewart and Stephanie Holford; six grandchildren; brothers, Susumo and Earl Kunihiro. Visitation 5 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 2009]

CONNOLLY, GEORGE CHARLES, 66, of Ocean View, Hawai'i, died July 17, 2009. Born in Somerville, Mass. Retired independent commercial fisherman. Survived by wife, Denice; sons, Mike and Dan; daughter, Autumn; stepdaughter, Angela Bascas; stepsons, Johnny and Kevin Appleby; two grandsons. Fall service to be announced. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 2009]

CONRAD, DAVID RICHARD, 75, of Kailua, Kona, Hawaii, died Feb. 4, 2009. Born in Poplar Bluff, Mo. U.S. Navy veteran; retired systems analyst and team leader at the Johns Hopkins University Applied Physics Laboratory. Survived by wife, Mary Lou; son, David. Private service. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 2009]

CONSTANTINO, DEXTER, 48, of Kihei, Maui, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. A mason in the construction industry. Survived by wife, Andrea; brothers, Frank and Benny; sisters, Priscilla Ross, Sheila Hernandez, Joanne Vares, La-Verne Fuqua and Linda Gonzales. Visitation 5 p.m. Saturday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 7 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

CONWAY, JANICE MARIE, 56, of Volcano, Hawai'i, died Aug. 24, 2009. Born in Buffalo, N.Y. Former schoolteacher employed by Hawai'i Natural History Association. Survived by daughter, Makana KC Aranda; parents, Marie and Francis; brothers, Frank, Jim, Bob and Barry. Celebration of Life 4 p.m. today at Cooper Center. Colorful attire. Potluck desserts. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

COOK, COURTNEY ANN, 18, of Mililani, died May 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Sales associate. Survived by mother, Sheldean Quebatay; stepfather, Luka Quebatay; legal guardian, Germaine Hall; brothers; James Sylva-Kamalii and Abraham Hall; sisters, Christy Ann, and Shena Davis; stepbrothers, Kalani and Manoa Quebatay; stepsister, Makella Quebatay. Visitation 5 p.m. tomorrow at Ka Hale Hoano Hou O Kea Akua Church; service 6 p.m. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 2009]

COOK, LEANNE KUULEIMOMIMAKAONAONA WAIAU, 58, of Waianae, died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A management analyst with the U.S. Navy Commander Pacific Fleet. Survived by husband, George; daughter, Kanoena; sister, Phyllis Doroh; nieces; nephews. Visitation 10:30 to 11 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 2009]

COOK, NORAH SEREFINA, 72, of Makaha, died June 24, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawai'i. Survived by daughters, Julyan Stilley, Dorothea Kempe, Mary Mastinm Jamie Reist and Linda Lovato; 15 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; brothers, Richard and Guy Rivera, and Bernard Hu; sisters, Agnes Chapman, Jane Phillips, Brenda Hu, Amanda Faifai, Bernice Jimnez and Glenda Glazer. Visitation at 10 a.m. to 1.30 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service noon; burial 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 2009]

COOPER, BEVERLY ELLEN HARRIS MOORE COSTELLO, 82, of Kane'ohe, died March 5, 2009. Born in Iowa. Retired resort hotel manager. Survived by sons, Terry and Patrick Costello and David; daughter, Melodie; three grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 2009]

COOPER, DAVID S., 85, of Wai'anae, died May 11, 2009. Born in Rocky River, Ohio. Retired U.S. Army colonel. Survived by wife, Kyong Ja; daughter, Amy Carson; grandsons, Maxwell and Oliver Carson; sister, Ann Hanich. Graveside service noon Wednesday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 15 May 2009]

COPELAN, DAISY LEE, 87, of Mililani, died June 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, James; daughter, Barbara Jean Auzias de Turenne; six grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 June 2009]

CORAGGIO, PETER ANTHONY, 69, of Honolulu, died Sept. 15, 2009. Born in Chicago. University of Hawai'i-Manoa Department of Music professor of piano. Survived by wife, Elizabeth; sons, Francesco and Giuseppe; four grandchildren; brothers, Frank and Paul; sister,

Lysette. Visitation 9 a.m. Monday at St. Philomena Church; service and Mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 2009]

Coraggio, Peter Anthony, Sept. 15, 2009 Peter Anthony Coraggio, 69, of Honolulu, a professor of piano with University of Hawaii Department of Music, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. Coraggio also wrote a five-book illustrated series, "The Art of Piano Performance." He was born in Chicago. He is survived by wife Elizabeth E., sons Francesco and Giuseppe, brothers Frank and Paul, sister Lysette and four grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Monday at St. Philomena Church, 3300 Ala Laulani St. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 September 2009]

Corber, Richard Hale Jr., *Jul. 10, 2009* Richard Hale Corber Jr., 60, of Wahiawa, a retired civil service employee and Navy veteran, died in Wahiawa. He was born in Boulder, Colo. He is survived by wife Angela A., sons Jon C. and Brandon L., daughter Rikki M. Celentano, parents Wilbur and LoisMcAllister, brother Michael Moynihan and eight grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 2009]

CORBER, RICHARD HALE JR., 60, of Wahiawa, died July 10, 2009. Born in Boulder, Colo. A federal retiree who belonged to the Military Vehicle Preservation Association. Survived by wife, Angela; sons, Jon Christopher and Brandon Lee; daughter, Rikki Celentano; eight grandchildren; parents, Wilbur and Lois McAlister; brother, Michael Moynihan. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 2009]

CORBETT, JEANNE CLAIRE, 64, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died June 5, 2009. Born in Manchester, N.H. An accomplished lauhala weaver. Survived by husband, John; daughter, Jesse; son Joseph; brother, Arthur "Bill" Beauparlant. Service 10 a.m. June 20 at Kapa'a First Hawaiian Church. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 2009]

Corbett, Jeanne, *June 5, 2009* Jeanne Claire Corbett, 64, of Kapaa, Kauai, a lauhala weaver, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Manchester, N.H. She is survived by husband John, son Joseph, daughter Jesse and brother Arthur "Bill" Beauparlant. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Kapaa First Hawaiian Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 June 2009]

CORBIN, WESLEY TODD, 67, of Hale'iwa, died July 29, 2009. Born in Baltimore. A retired U.S. Air Force lieutenant. Survived by aunt, Lurline Pulliam; cousins, Virgil Pulliam, Edwin Wagner, Sharon Long, Thresa Clanton, April Badgett and Glenn E. McKamey. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 2009]

Corbin, Wesley Todd, *July 29, 2009* Wesley Todd Corbin, 67, of Haleiwa, a retired Air Force lieutenant, died in Haleiwa. He was born in Baltimore. He is survived by aunt Lurline M. Pulliam and cousins Virgil R. Pulliam, Edwin A. Wagner, Sharon Long, Thresa Clanton, April Badgett and Glenn E. McKamey. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 September 2009]

CORCINO, LOURDES MARTIN, 89, of Honolulu, died Aug. 30, 2009. Born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by son, Ferdinand; nieces; nephews. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2009]

Corcoran, Chirs, *March* 8, 2009 Chris Corcoran, also known as "Hungry Painter," 62, of Princeville, Kauai, a painter, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. He is survived by son David, daughter Lisa and two grandchildren. Celebration of life: 5:30 p.m. today at Hanalei Beach Pier. Friends welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 March 2009]

CORCORAN, CHRIS also known as HUNGRY PAINTER, 62, of Princeville, Kaua'i, died March 8, 2009. Born in Long Beach, Calif. A painter. Survived by son, David; daughter, Lisa; grandchildren, Aaron and Holland. Celebration of life 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hanalei Beach Pier. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 2009]

CORDEIRO, AGNES KELIIKALUAOMAILANI SILLS, 90, of Honolulu, died Jan. 1, 2009. Born in Leilehua. Survived by son, Norbert; daughters, Edwina Lee, Colette Ruiz, Mary Ann Lafazia, Bernadette Miller, Loretta Joy Makua and Agnes Stahl; brother, Robert Sills; sister, Eleanor Muller; 28 grandchildren; 56 great-grandchildren; seven great-great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at St. Augustine Church; family program 10 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 January 2009]

CORDERO, DIONICIO "DIONING" CABACUNGAN, 54, of Kahului, Maui, died Feb. 21, 2009. Born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Carpenter and co-owner of Cab & Cord Construction. Survived by wife, Evelyn; mother, Benita; sons, Andy and Joseph; daughter, Laurie; brothers, Rosalino "Salino"; Irenio, Jesus "Jessie"; sisters, Erlinda "Linda" Racca and Alana "Edna" Webb; three grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Normans Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Saturday at Christ The King Catholic Church; Mass 11:30 a.m. Entombment 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Normans Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 March 2009]

Cordero, Dionicio Cabacungan, Feb. 21, 2009 Dionicio "Dioning" Cabacungan Cordero, 54f, of Kahului, a Cab and Cord Construction carpenter and co-owner, died in Waianae Community Clinic. He was born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. He is survived by wife Evelyn R,; sons Andy and Joseph; daughter Laurie; mother Benita; brothers Rosalino "Salino," Irenio and Jesus "Jessie"; sisters Erlinda "Linda" Racca and Alana "Edna" Webb; and three grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Norman's Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 March 2009]

CORLEY, FREDERICK RYNDERS, 27, of Waimea, Hawaii, died Oct. 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Maud Corley; sister, Jessica Schmidt; grandfather, Frederick Rynders. Private service at later date. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory and Funeral Home of West Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

Corley, Frederick Rynders, *Oct. 11, 2009*, Frederick Rynders Corley, 27, of Waimea, Hawaii, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Maud, sister Jessica Schmidt and grandfather Frederick Rynders. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 October 2009]

CORNELIO SR., ALFRED, 68, of Honolulu, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Retired from Ono Construction. Survived by wife, Martha; sons, Alfred Jr., Randolph and Clifford; brother, Henry; sisters, Margaret Hubin, Mary Caravalho, Connie Rodrigues, Nita Alvarez and Doris Basque; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 7 p.m. Sept. 3 at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Burial 9 a.m. Sept. 4 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21, 2009]

CORNELIO SR., ALFRED, 68, of Honolulu, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Retired from Ono Construction. Survived by wife, Martha; sons, Alfred Jr., Randolph and Clifford; brother, Henry; sisters, Margaret Hubin, Mary Caravalho, Connie Rodrigues, Nita Alvarez, Doris Basque; seven grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 7 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Burial 9 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 August 2009]

Cornelio Sr., Alfred, Aug. 16, 2009. Alfred Cornelio Sr., 68, of Honolulu, a retired Ono Construction employee, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by wife Martha; sons Alfred Jr., Randolph and Clifford; brother Henry; sisters Margaret Hubin, Mary Caravalho, Connie Rodrigues, Nita Alvarez, Doris Basque; six grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Burial: 9 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August 2009]

Cornelio Sr., Alfred, Aug. 16, 2009. Alfred Cornelio Sr., 68, of Honolulu, a retired Ono Construction employee, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by wife Martha; sons Alfred Jr., Randolph and Clifford; brother Henry; sisters Margaret Hubin, Mary Caravalho, Connie Rodrigues, Nita Alvarez and Doris Basque; seven grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Burial: 9 a.m. next Friday at Hawaiian Memorial park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 2009]

CORONEL, BING PERALTA, 60, of Ewa Beach, died Oct. 6, 2009. Born in Laoag City, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Waikíkí Marriott Hotel houseman. Survived by wife, Dionicia "Dionie"; son, Mitchell "Mitch"; brothers, Vicente "Vince," Reynaldo "Rey" and Bienvenido "Ben"; sisters, Amelia Balanza and Maria Victoria "Marivic" Salvador. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church; prayer service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Nov. 7 at the church; Mass 10:45 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 2009]

CORONEL, JUANITA "NITA" E., 78, of Wai'anae, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Wai'anae Drive Inn fry cook. Survived by sons, Jerry, Darrel, Mark, Sandy and Jason; daughters, Laureen and Kim; brothers, Mercado and Manuel Emia; sister, Feliciana Hancsak;

eight grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel, Waipi'o; prayer service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2009]

CORPUZ, ADELINA, 84, of Lahaina, Maui, died Dec. 3, 2009. Born in Paauilo, Hawaii. Retired Maui Surf Hotel dishwasher. Survived by husband, Simeon; sons, Manny, Felix, Andy, Rolly and Rod; daughters, Virgie Duque, Lilibeth Galonga and Lilian Licudan; sister, Marcela Domingo; 18 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Dec. 21 at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Dec. 22 at the mortuary; burial 10:30 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2009]

Corpuz, Adelina, Dec. 3, 2009 Adelina Corpuz, 84, of Lahaina, a retired Mauri Surf Hotel dishwasher, died at home. She was born in Paauilo, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Simeon; sons Manny, Felix, Andy, Rolly and Rod; daughters Virgie Duque, Lilibeth Galonga and Lilian Licudan, sister Marcela Domingo; 18 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.\m. Dec. 21 and 8 a.m. Dec. 22. Burial: 10:30 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 2009]

CORPUZ, GREG, 25, of Waialua, died July 30, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Candida; sister, Marcelina "Marcie" Curry; nephew, Sean Curry; aunts; uncles. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at St. Michael Catholic Church; eulogy 10:30 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]

Corpuz, Jacqueline Blanche, *Dec. 4, 2009* Jacqueline Blanche Corpuz, also known as "Jackie" Sakai, "65, of Honolulu, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Anthony Jr.; daughters Blanche Torres and Gwendolen Corpuz; brothers Douglas and Eric Sakai, and Harold Paresa Jr.; sisters Michelle N. Kidani, Ruth Sakai, and Harold Paresa Jr.; sisters Michelle N. Kidani, Ruth Sakai, Patricia Rivas, Gilbert lorg, Deborah Wilson, Susan Gabrillo and Cindy Tanouye; five grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Private services. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 17 December 2009]

CORPUZ, JUAN DULDULAO, 91, of 'Ewa Beach, died May 26, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Member of the New Marcos Association. Survived by wife, Dominga; daughters, Natividad Gabriel and Remidios Asuncion; son, Romulo; 20 grandchildren; 27 great-grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Monday at the mortuary; Mass 9:45 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009]

Corpuz, Juanitio Morales, *Nov. 21, 2009* Juanito Morales "Juaning" Corpuz, 65, of Lahaina, a retired Sheraton Hotel night utility man, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. He was born in Laoag, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by wife Adela G., sons James and Christopher, daughter Mary Ann and three grandchildren. Service: 11: 30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 November 2009]

CORPUZ, JUANITO "JUANING" MORALES, 65, of Lahaina, Maui, died Nov. 21, 2009. Born in Laoag, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. A night utilityman retired from Sheraton Waikiki Hotel. Survived by wife, Adela Galam; sons, James and Christopher; daughter, Mary Ann; two grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 2009]

CORPUZ, ROSEANN ROSANA CASTILLO, 42, of 'Ewa Beach, died July 28, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Survived by husband, Christopher; son, Javin; daughter, Jasery; stepson, Jeremy; stepdaughter, Jasmine; mother, Roberta Lleno; brothers, Domingo and Dominic Castillo; three grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Catholic Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 August 2009]

CORPUZ, RUFINA "INA PINANG" JULIAN, 97, of Waipahu, died Sept. 30, 2009. Born in Laoag City, Philippines. Survived by sons, Dalmacio and Irenio; daughters, Celerina Duldulao, Juanita Tuliao and Martina Manuel; sister, Justina Mandac; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 9:15 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 2009]

CORPUZ, VISITACIO "FELING" PASCUAL, 81, of Mililani, died July 30, 2009. Born in Laoag City, Philippines. Enjoyed playing the piano for Pearl City Nursing Home residents. Survived by sons, Francisco, Butch, Liester and Oliver; daughters, Nellie Tumacder, Gloria, Christina Falke, Henedine Smith, Juliet, Florence Willems and Imee Licare; 12 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Thursday at St. John Apostle & Evangelist Church; Mass 9:45 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 August 2009]

Corpuz, Visitacion Pascual, *July 30, 2009*. Visitacion "Feling" Pascual Corpuz, 81, of Mililani deid in Wahiawa General Hospital. She was born in Laoag City, Philippines. She is survived by sons Francisco P. Butch P., Liester P. and Oliver P.; daughters Nellie C. Tumacder, Christina C. Falke, Henedine C. Smith, Florence C. Willems, Imee C. Licare, and Gloria P. And Juliet P. Corpuz; 12 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Thursday at St. John Apostle & Evangelist Church, 95-370 Kuahelani Ave., Mililani. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial park. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 2009]

CORPUZ, VISITATCION "FELING" PASCUAL, 81, of Mililani, died July 30, 2009. Born in Laoag City, Philippines. Enjoyed playing the piano for Pearl City Nursing Home residents. Survived by sons, Francisco, Butch, Liester and Oliver; daughters, Nellie Tumacder, Gloria, Christina Falke, Henedine Smith, Juliet, Florence Willems and Imee Licare; 12 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel, Waipi'o; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Thursday at St. John Apostle & Evangelist Church;

Mass 9:45 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 2009]

CORRALES, EMILIANO ARQUERO, 91, of Lakewood, Wash., formerly of Waipahu, died June 17, 2009. Born in Orence, Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired from Sand Island Sheet Metal and Ilikai Hotel; U.S. Army, private first class, veteran. Survived by wife, Maxima; daughters, Fely Valdez, Virginia Abad, Rose Campos and Corazon Pagdilao; sons, Romeo, Juanito and Jose; sister, Paula Ramirez; 17 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 10:30 a.m.; committal service 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 July 2009]

CORREA, ELGIN JOSEPH, 77, of Kailua, died May 23, 2009. Born in Pepe'ekeo, Hawai'i. Retired from Pan American Airlines. Survived by wife, Theresa Kuulei; sons, Robert, Glenn, Nolan and Curtis; daughters, Elginette, Brenda, and Doreen Chapman; 26 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; sisters, Hilda and Margie. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 2009]

CORREA, ELIZABETH M. LEE, 96, of Honolulu, died Aug. 22, 2009. Born in Kilauea, Kaua'i. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Robert, George, Herbert and Wallace Lee; daughter, Elizabeth Eguchi; sisters, Hilda Silva and Caroline Kuret; stepchildren, Gilbert Jr., Clyde and Patsy; 20 grandchildren; 36 great-grandchildren; 11 great-great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church; Mass 11 a.m.; reception to follow. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 2009]

CORREA, EMILY, 92, of Honolulu, died June 24, 2009. Born on the Big Island. Retired Bank of Hawaii greeter. Survived by daughter, Nina Craig; brothers, Raymond and Albert Salsedo; sisters, Carmela Burgo, Eliza Flores and Margaret Ferreira; and a granddaughter. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 2009]

CORREA, HELEN HEW, 93, of Kahului, Maui, died Feb. 27, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Retired state Judiciary 2nd Circuit Court clerk. Survived by husband, Frank; sons, Harry and Philip; daughters, Leilani Roe, Leona Correa and Kimberlei Dutro; brothers, Samuel, Richard and Eugene Hew; six grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Christ the King Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

CORREA, RUTH ALMEIDA, 90, of Wailuku, Maui, died Sept. 15, 2009. Born in Makawao, Maui. A housewife. Survived by sons, Raymond Jr. and Gregory Anthony; 11 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren; a great-great-grandchild. Visitation 8 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Saint Anthony Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Saint Anthony Catholic Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 2009]

CORREA, VERNAY L., 77, of Sacramento, Calif., died May 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Stephen; daughters, Debbie, and Gerri Felix; brother, Greer White; three grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. to noon Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park

Mortuary; service noon; committal 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual or aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 May 2009]

CORREIA, EMILY, 72, of Wai'anae, died June 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Active member of the Wai'anae Senior Center and Sacred Heart Catholic Church, Wai'anae. Survived by companion, Herbert Sr.; son, Herbert Jr.; daughters, Rosemary Estives, Donna Mercado, Dorothy Rivera and Darlene Lovelace; 15 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; brother, Michael Pinero. Visitation 8:45 to 10:15 a.m. Tuesday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 2009]

CORREIA, STANLEY JOHN, 73, of Honolulu, died Sept. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner, president and CEO of Sentinel Silent Alarm Co.; owner and president of Honolulu Merchant Patrol and Guard Co.; U.S. Marine Corps veteran. Survived by sons, Stan, Russell, Craig and Jason; daughter, Tammy Beaumont; brothers, Robert and William Soto; Joseph "Garudi" and Dennis; sister, Lorraine Jordan; 11 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Private service. No flowers. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 2009]

CORREIA, STANLEY JOHN, 73, of Honolulu, died Sept. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner, president and CEO of Sentinel Silent Alarm Co.; owner and president of Honolulu Merchant Patrol and Guard Co.; U.S. Marine Corps veteran. Survived by sons, Stan, Russell, Craig and Jason; daughter, Tammy Beaumont; mother, Lily; brothers, Robert and William Soto; Joseph "Garudi" and Dennis; sister, Lorraine Jordan; 11 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Private service. No flowers. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 2009]

Correia, Stanley John, Sept. 4, 2009 Stanley John Correia, 73, of Honolulu, owner, Sentinel Silent Alarm president and chief executive officer, Honolulu Merchant Patrol and Guard Co. owner and president and Marine Corps veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Stan, Russell, Craig and Jason; daughter Tammy Beaumont; mother Lily; brothers Robert and William Soto and Joseph "Garudi" and Dennis Correia; sister Lorraine Jordan; 11 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Private services. No flowers. Additional information for an obituary Wednesday. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 September 2009]

CORREIRA, WESLEY "WES" JOHN SR., 57, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Nov. 16, 2009. Born in Honokaa, Hawaii. A member of the AFL-CIO Tapers Union Local 1944; Hawaii Army National Guard member. Survived by sons, Wesley Jr. "Cabbage" and Ty; wife, Vanessa; parents, John and Katherine; sister, Lorna Ganigan; eight grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 to 9 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; celebration of life 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Lei welcome. Casual attire. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 2009]

CORTUNA, NAPOLEON A., 73, of Waipahu, died Feb. 1, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired from City and County of Honolulu Wastewater Management Division. Survived by sister, Carolina Picayo; brother, Teotico; companion, Suki; hanai family, Roger and Kay Poaha. Visitation 2 to 2:30 p.m. March 21 at Moanalua Mortuary; service 2:30 p.m.; meal to follow.

Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Private disposition of ashes at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2009]

CORTUNA, NAPOLEON A., 73, of Waipahu, died Feb. 1, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired from City and County of Honolulu Wastewater Management Division. Survived by sister, Carolina Pilayo; brother, Teotico; companion, Suki; hanai family, Roger and Kay Poaha. Visitation 2 to 2:30 p.m. March 21 at Moanalua Mortuary; service 2:30 p.m.; meal to follow. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Private disposition of ashes at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 2009]

COSIER, BERNARD "FATSO" HAMANA, 53, of Kailua, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Waterproofing technician at American Coating Co. Survived by companion, Nita Sasser; son, Christopher Alfieri; brothers, David "Butch," Gordon "Bobo," Bruce, Eric and Lindsey "Herman"; sisters, Alice Drummondo, Rosemary Tamashiro and Linda Williams; hanai sister, Ria Sedillo; hanai daughters, Kimberley and Kelly Sasser; hanai son, Kodi Cosier. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Private scattering of ashes at a later date. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 2009]

Cosier, Bernard Hamana, *Aug. 19, 2009* Bernard Hamana "Fatso" Cosier, 53, of Kailua, a American Coating Co. waterproofing technician, died in Portland, Ore. He is survived by companion Nita Sasser; son Christopher Alfieri; hanai son Kodi Cosier; hanai daughters Kimberley and Kelly Sasser; brothers David "Butch," Gordon "Bobo," Bruce, Eric, and Lindsey "Herman"; sisters Alice Drummondo, Rosemary Tamashiro and Linda Williams; and hanai sister Ria Sedillo. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday and Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Private scattering of ashes. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 September 2009]

COSSEY, WINONA "NONA" BAKER, 80, of Honolulu, died Jan. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Former partner of Pelco Inc. Survived by son, Thomas Jr.; sisters, Kamaka Rosario and Alberta Chong; brothers, Robert and George Baker; grandchildren, Kimberlee Graham and Thomas. Private service at a later date. Donations to Hui Laulima o Hana (Hana Dialysis Home), c/o P.O. Box 408, Hana, HI 96713. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009]

Cossey, Winona Baker, *Jan. 19, 2009* Winona Baker "Nona" Cossey, 80, of Honolulu, a former Pelco Inc. partner, died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Thomas E. Jr., brothers Robert and George, sisters Kamaka Rosario and Alberta Chong, and two grandchildren. Private services. Donations suggested to Hui Laulima o Hana, Hana Dialysis Home, c/o P.O. Box 408, Hana, HI 96713. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 January 2009]

COSTA, FRANK S. JR., 87, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 30, 2009. Born in Makawao, Maui. Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard pipefitter; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughters, Adele Macanas and Gayle Miyamoto; brothers, George, Herman and Albert; sister, Momi Kelley; five grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Elizabeth Catholic

Church, 'Aiea; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 2009]

COSTA, GEORGE C. DE III, 48, of Kane'ohe, died July 8, 2009. Born in Japan. He was a mechanic. Survived by companion, Lianne Yamaguchi; sons, George IV and Tyson; daughters, Shelby De Costa-Galdeira and Kimberlee; parents, George II and Haruyo; brothers, Douglas and Glenn; sister, Barbara Pau. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 July 2009]

COSTA, HAROLD HERBERT, 78, of Kailua, died Nov. 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Department of Transportation engineer technician. Survived by wife, Joan; sons, Derek, Paul and Harold Jr.; daughters, Darylynn, Kathleen Costa-Johnson, Joanne Asuncion and Janice Gomes; nine grandchildren; brothers, John and William Costa Jr. Visitation 8:45 a.m. Monday at St. Anthony's Church, Kailua; eulogy 9:45 a.m.; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 2009]

COSTA, MERILYN MARIE IIDA, 74, of Waimänalo, died Nov. 30, 2009. Born in Líhue, Kauai. Retired Koolau Farmers sales associate. Survived by sons, Frank Valdez, Ricardo sister, Jennis Christian; 22 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at St. George Church; service 10 a.m.; scattering of ashes 1:30 p.m. at Kaiona Beach Park. Loose flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 2009]

Costa, Merilyn Marie, *Nov. 30, 2009* Merilyn Marie Iida Costa, 74, of Waimanalo, a retired Koolau Farmers sales associate, died in Honolulu. She was born in Lihue. She is survived by sons Frank P. Valdez, Rihcardo A. Caminos and Steven K. Costa; daughters Celeste E. Gabriel, Cathy C. Potts and Tina C. Cord; sister Jennis Christian; 22 grandchildren; and 16 great-grandchildren. Celebration of life; 10 a.m. Friday at St. George Church, Waimanalo. Call after 9 a.m. Scattering of ashes: 1:30 p.m. at Kaiona Beach Park, Waimanalo. Aloha attire. Loose flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 December 2009]

COSTA, MINNIE Q., 87, of 'Aiea, died June 6, 2009. Born in Kilauea, Kaua'i. Retired from S.H. Kress Store. Survived by husband, Frank; daughters, Adele Macanas and Gayle Miyamoto; sister, Katherine Snyder; five grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8 a.m. Wednesday at St. Elizabeth Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 2009]

COSTA, WILHELMINA JANE, 81, of Waianae, formerly of Honolulu, died Oct. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by many loving friends. Graveside service 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. Hing Fong Hoe 87, of Honolulu, died Oct. 12, 2009. Born in Hong Kong. A retired warehouse supervisor and Army Corps of Engineers inspector. Survived by wife, Ngoi Yung Chung; son, Louie; daughter, Priscilla Thode; two grandsons; brothers, Hing Pong Ho and Peter. Visitation from 9 a.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Yee King Tong Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 2009]

Costa, Wilhelmina Jane, *Oct. 14, 2009*, Wilhelmina Jane Costa, 81, of Waianae, formerly of Honolulu, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. No survivors. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 October 2009]

COSTALES, JOHN "POPS", 71, of Wai'anae, died July 15, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Retired plumber and maintenanceman for Royal Aloha Condominium. Survived by sons, Adam, Sammy and Gary; daughter, Jo-Ann Laping; four grandchildren; sister, Lucena Caberto. Visitation 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 July 2009]

COSTIN, LUCILA "LUCING" Y., 96, of Honolulu, died Aug. 8, 2009. Born in Dulag, Leyte, Philippines. Retired schoolteacher in the Philippines. Survived by husband, Jose; son, Virgilio; daughter, Lucita Cordero; brothers, Teofilo and Quiterio Yu; sisters, Juanita Gonzales and Paz Cabreros; 11 grandchildren. Mass 7 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at Star of The Sea Catholic Church. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 2009]

COTE, JEAN CHARLES, 83, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died June 5, 2009. Born in Lowell, Mass. A photographer; retired U.S. Navy photo-journalist. Survived by wife, Jewell; son, John; daughters, Belinda and Susan; five grandchildren. Private service. Donations to your favorite charity. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 3009]

COTILLON, MARCELINA CALITONG, 87, of San Diego, died Sept. 12, 2009. Born in Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by husband, Pablo; son, Pablo Jr.; daughters, Teresita Sagorsor and Lydia; sister, Conchita Lucas; 12 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 10:30 a.m.; committal service 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 2009]

COTTLE, JANICE MARILYN, 64, of Holualoa, Hawaii, formerly of Tennessee, Pennsylvania and Arizona, died Sept. 21, 2009. Born in Akron, Ohio. Active volunteer in many communities; volunteered and organized lunch donations from local restaurants and her own kitchen for the volunteers who worked to upgrade and refurnished Higashihara Park's Kamakana playground. Survived by husband, Bill; daughters, Kelly Stroud and Kirsten Kattinge; sons, Andrew and John; brothers, Dennis and Richard Blakney; sisters, Carol Armstrong and Bonnie Blakney; 16 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Graveside service 9 a.m. tomorrow at West Hawaii Veterans Cemetery Service also in Tucson at a later date. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 2009]

Cottle, Janice Marilyn, Sept. 21, 2009, Janice Marilyn Cottle, 64, of Holualoa, Hawaii, a homemaker, died in Kona Community Hospital. She was born in Akron, Ohio. She is survived by husband Bill, sons Andrew and John, daughters Kelly Stroud and Kirsten Kattinge, brothers, Dennis and Richard Blakney, 16 grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 October 2009]

COWING, CAROL S., 69, of Ha'iku, Maui, died April 2, 2009. Born in Williamsport, Pa. Education assistant at King Kekaulike High School. Survived by son, James; daughter, Cathy

Knowlton; stepdaughter, Marilyn Dulin; sisters, Florence Reece, Joyce Reynard, Constance Robbins and Rebecca Boyer; four grandchildren. Services pending. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 2009]

Cox, Isaac Joseph, *Dec.* 30, 2008 Isaac Joseph Cox, 30, of Waihee, Maui, a painter, died at home. He was born in Portland, Ore. He is survived by wife Ashley; mother Anne Atwood; brothers James Rodin and Ray and Joel Cox; and sister Emily. Celebration of life: 5 p.m. today at a family member's residence in Haiku, Maui. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 January 2009]

Cox, Janet Sebastian, *March 10, 2009* Janet Sebastian Cox, 71, of Hanapepe Heights, Kauai, a National Guard veteran and Pacific Missile Range Facility clerical worker, died in Las Vegas. She was born in Oahu. She is survived by husband Clyde Jr., daughter Susan and five grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Friday at Sacred Hearts Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Kauai Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 March 2009]

Cox, Robert Lewis, Oct. 31, 2009 Robert Lewis "Oreo" Cox, also known as Robert Lewis Goldmas, 55, of Honolulu, a caregiver and former employee at Honolulu Shipyard, Custom Casting, Island International, and Fordable Construction, died in Honolulu. He was born in Atlanta. He is survived by mother Olivia Smith, brothers Alfred and Lorenzo Goldmas, and sisters Annette E., Tina M. and Linda Goldmas, Patricia Anne Busvy and Lorretta Glover. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 December 2009]

COY, BECKY LYNN, 57, of Haiku, Maui, died Nov. 24, 2009. Born in Riverside, Calif. Entrepreneur. Survived by daughters, Tanya, and Wendy Shamblin-Romo; sons, Jerry and James; mother, Jenny; brother, Roger; sister, Bonnie Thompson. Service at a later date. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2009]

Coy, Becky Lynn, *Nov.* 24, 2009 Becky Lynn Coy, 57, of Haiku, Maui, an entrepreneur, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Riverside, Calif. She is survived by sons Jerry and James Shamblin, daughter Tanya Coy and Wendy Shamblin-Romo, mother Jenny, brother Roger and sister Bonnie Thompson. Services pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 2009]

Cozby, Delores Mildred, *June 9, 2009* Delores Mildred "Dolly" Cozby, 80, of Niland, Calif., a retired Sheraton Hotels employee, died Niland. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brothers Edward and William Ameida and sisters Marjorie Galluues and Bernice Lewis. Graveside services tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 June 2009]

COZBY, DOLORES "DOLLY" MILDRED, 80, of Niland, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died June 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Sheraton Hotels. Survived by brothers, Edward and William Alameida; sisters, Marjorie Gallues and Bernice Lewis. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 2009]

Crabbe, Richard Meek, *Nov. 9, 2009,* Richard Meek Crabbe, 76, of Pearl City, owner of Aikane Electric, died in Pearl City. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by former wife Noelani V. kamekona; sons Curtis, Nolan, Ian, Richard and Cy; brother George; sisters Judy Olson and

Aulani Keala; 10 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Dec. 4 at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Newtown Chapel, 98-530 Kaahele St., Aiea. Casual and aloha attire. Flowers welcome. Donations suggested to Richard Crabbe Trust. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 November 2009]

CRAIG, JONI MICHIKO KOBAYASHI, 43, of Kalaheo, Kaua'i, died July 31, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. A dispatcher with Kaua'i Police Department. Survived by husband, Gary; daughter, Tori; mother, Conchita Kobayashi; brother, Jon Kobayashi; sister, Debra Bahmiller. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Wednesday at Garden Island Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary and Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 August 2009]

CRAMER, ELMER "A.K." "POPS" "AL" LONOHIWA, 69, of Kailua, died Jan. 31, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Retired longtime Hawaiian Electric Co. cable splicer and foreman. Survived by wife, Rennette "Renee" "Rae"; sons, Scott and Dwayne; daughters, Yvette Tsuruda, Lynne Numata and Robin Agcaoili; five grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Committal of ashes 1 p.m. Feb. 24 at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

CRAMER, ELMER "A.K." "POPS" "AL" LONOHIWA, 69, of Kailua, died Jan. 31, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Retired Hawaiian Electric Co. cable splicer and foreman with more than 40 years of service. Survived by wife, Rennette "Renee" "Rae"; sons, Scott and Dwayne; daughters, Yvette Tsuruda, Ida, Lynne Numata and Robin Agcaoili; five grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Committal of ashes 1 p.m. Tuesday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 February 2009]

CRANE, CHARLES JR., 59, of Honolulu, formerly of Moloka'I, died May 21, 2009. Consultant. Survived by son, Wayatt; sisters, Beryl Caberos and Diana Chong. Service 10:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hilton Hawaiian Village, Tapa Towers, Honolulu Suite. Private inurnment. Arrangements by A Jui Hou Crematory and Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. *Flag Indicates Service In The U.S. Armed Forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 6 June 2009]

Crane, Charles Jr., *May 21, 2009* Charles Crane Jr., 59, of Waimea, Hawaii, died in Waimea. He was born on Molokai. He is survived by son Wyatt and sisters Beryl Cabreros and Diana Chong. Services: 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Hilton Hawaiian Village, Tapa Towers, Honolulu Suite, 2005 Kalia Road, Honolulu. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 June 2009]

CRANE, CRISTY LYNN, 50, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Dec. 29, 2008. Born in Casablanca, Morocco. A Jehovah's Witnesses member; estate manager. Survived by husband, Roy; son, Joshua; daughter, Heather Yokoyama; mother, Mae Carlson; brother, Robert II; sister, Betty Jane Helmandollar; two grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Jan. 10 at Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses, Mamalahoa Highway. No flowers. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 2009]

CRANE, CRISTY LYNN, 50, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Dec. 29, 2008. Born in Casablanca, Morocco. A Jehovah's Witnesses member; estate manager. Survived by husband, Roy; son, Joshua; daughter, Heather Yokoyama; mother, Mae Carlson; brother, Robert II; sister, Betty Jane Helmandollar; two grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Jan. 10 at Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses, Mamalahoa Highway. No flowers. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

CRASTES, JENNIE MARTELLES, 99, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired cafeteria assistant at College of San Mateo (California). Survived by daughters, Mabel Grotz, Katherine Bulda and Thelma "Sparky" Herrera; 10 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Friday at Christ The King Church; Mass 12:30 p.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 October 2009]

CRAVALHO, ALFRED SOUZA, 92, of Pukalani, Maui, died Aug. 11, 2009. Born in Kaupakalua. Retired heavy-equipment operator. Survived by wife, Margaret "Margie"; sons, Alfred Lester Jr. and Gary Wayne; brother, Louis; five grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Saint Joseph Church; Mass over the urn 10:30 a.m. Innichement 10 a.m. next Monday at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 August 2009]

Cravalho, Alfred Souza, *Aug. 11, 2009.* Alfred Souza Cravalho, 92, of Pukalani, Maui, a retired Maui County heavy equipment operator, died in Kula Hospital. He was born in Kaupakalua, Maui. He is survived by wife Margaret "Margie," sons Alfred Lester Jr. and Gary Wayne, brother Louis, five grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Mass; 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph Church. Call after 9 a.m. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Monday at Maui Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 2009]

CRAVALHO, MIDORI "GRACE", 87, of Kane'ohe, died May 8, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawai'i. Survived by sons, David and Samuel Hilea, Harmon and Clarence; daughter, Betty Jean "BJ" Mendiola; stepchildren, Frank, and Judy Ann Montalvo; seven grandchildren; sister, Margie Morita. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 May 2009]

Cravalho, Midori, *May 8*, 2009. Midori "Grace" Cravalho, 87, of Kaneohe, died. She was born in Kona. She is survived by sons David and Samuel Hilea, and Harmon and Clarence Cravalho; daughter Betty Jane "BJ" Mendiola; stepchildren Frank Cravalho and Judy Ann Montalvo; sister Margie Morita; and seven grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 2009]

CRAVER, MARY MALIA, 82, of Honolulu, died Oct. 3, 2009. Born in Ho'okena, Hawai'i. Survived by daughter, Sherlyn Dawn Haunani Glosesmeyer; sister, Leilani Kauwale; two grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 4 to 7:30 p.m. Wednesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kalihi Ward; service 7:30 p.m. Burial 10 a.m., Oct. 22 at Hawai'I State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 October 2009]

CRAWFORD, ALICE CHOCK, 98, of Käneohe, died Oct. 10, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. A retired elementary school teacher for Waialae, Ben Parker and Liliuokalani Elementary schools. Survived by sons, William Jr. and Richard; daughter, Charlene Gomes; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 to 11:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 2009]

CRAWFORD, CLIFFORD "CUE" JOHN, 71, of Honolulu, died Feb. 19, 2009. Born in Donora, Pa. U.S. Navy retiree. Survived by wife, Azucena Basto Crawford; son, Anthony; daughters, Elizabeth Yarbrough and Lisie Bates; 17 grandchildren; brothers, Samuel Jr., George, James, Larry, Gary and Gregory; sister, Sandra Law. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Philomena Catholic Church; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at the Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 27 February 2009]

CRAWFORD, EDWARD NAMOHALA JR., 77, of Wai'anae, died Aug. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Heavy machine operator. Survived by son, Preston; daughter, Jewellyn. Celebration of life noon Saturday at Tumble Land Beach Park, across Ma'ili Deli. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 2009]

CRAWFORD, TROY PAUL, 40, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died Jan. 1, 2009. Born in San Jose, Calif. Owner of Perals Perles Purles. Survived by parents, John and Pamela; brother, Todd. Visitation noon tomorrow at The Calvary Chapel, Kapa'a; service 1 p.m. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 2009]

Crawford, Troy Paul, *Jan. 1, 2009* Troy Paul Crawford, 40, of Kapaa, owner of Pearls Purles, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. He was born San Jose, Calif. He is survived by parents John and Pamela, and brother Todd. Celebration of life: 1 p.m. next Sunday at the Calvary Chapel, Kapaa, call after noon. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 January 2009]

Creacy, Mayrl Dean, *July 21, 2009*. Mayrl Dean Creacy, 57, of Pukalani, Maui, a former Polynesian Adventure Tours driver, died at home. He was born in Lyons, Kan. He is survived by wife Cheryle; daughters Trinette Furtado, and Tonya and Stephanie Creacy; step-brothers Melvin, Carl, John and Patrick Laws; step-sisters Tobie Hutton, Marilyn Kerr. Darlene Henard, Charlene Helphen, Bonnie Kerr, Pattie Hodges and Linda Jones; and a grandchild. Burial: 10 a.m. Friday at the Maui Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 August 2009]

CREACY, MEYRL DEAN, 57, of Pukalani, Maui, died July 21, 2009. Born in Lyons, Kan. Former Polynesian Adventure Tours driver. Survived by wife, Cheryle; daughters, Trinette Furtado, Tonya and Stephanie; stepbrothers, Melvin, Carl, John and Patrick Laws; stepsisters, Tobie Hutton, Marilyn Kerr, Darlene Henard, Charlene Halphen, Bonnie Kerr, Pattie Hodges and Linda Jones; a granddaughter. Urn burial 10 a.m. Friday at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 August 2009]

CREAL, ANNA MARIE, 70, of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died Jan. 14, 2009. Born in New Jersey. Retired real estate escrow manager. Survived by husband, William; daughter, Carolyn Booth; brother, Louis Gallo; sister, Frieda Darling; two grandsons; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m.

Saturday at Immaculate Conception Church; Mass 10 a.m. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]

CREAL, ANNA MARIE, 70, of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died Jan. 14, 2009. Born in New Jersey. Retired real estate escrow manager. Survived by husband, William; daughter, Carolyn Booth; brother, Louis Gallo; sister, Frieda Darling; two grandsons; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Immaculate Conception Church; Mass 10 a.m. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

Creitz, Richard Lyle, *Nov. 21, 2009* Richard Lyle Creitz, 49, of Kailua-Kona died at home. He was born in Hollywood, Calif. He is survived by wife Gladys, sons Richard M. and Andrew L., daughter Maleya N., father William, mother Marilyn Johnson and brothers Bill and Darrell. Visitation: 6 p.m. today at Kona Church of the Nazarene. Services: 1 p.m. tomorrow at Grace Community Church. Burial to follow at Kona Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 November 2009]

Cremer Jr., Henry Martin, *April 27, 2009*. Henry Martin "Kimo" Cremer Jr., 68, of San Jose, Calif., a retired Hawaiian entertainer and real estate agent, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Marcella; sons Hank, Robert and Dominic; daughter Kim; parents Henry M. Sr. and Margaret Drose; hanai siblings Melvin, Hal, Karen and Tracy; and three grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 May 2009]

CRÈMER, BETTY LING, 84, of Käneohe, died Nov. 12, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired Tripler Army Medical Center secretary. Survived by husband, Henry; daughter, Sandra Hom; grandson, Taylor Johnson; stepsons, Melvin and Hal. Celebration of life service and reception next summer. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 2009]

Cremer, Betty Ling, *Nov. 12, 2009* Betty Ling Cremer, 84, of Kaneohe, a retired Tripler Army Medical Center secretary, died in Holy Family Care Home. She was born in Wailuku. She is survived by husband Henry M., daughter Sandra Hom, stepsons Melvin and Hal, and a grandchild. Services pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 November 2009]

Cremer, Henry Martin Jr., *April 27, 2009* Henry martin "Kimo" Cremer Jr., 68, of San Jose, Calif., a retired Hawaiian entertainer and real estate agent, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Marcella; sons Hank, Robert and Dominic; daughter Kim; parents Henry M. Sr. and Margaret Drose; brothers Melvin and Hal; sisters Karen and Tracy; and three grandchildren. Private services. Incorrect information was given in an obituary printed Saturday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 June 2009]

CREWS, TRUDY, 69, of Hawthorne, Fla., formerly of Gainesville, Fla., died Feb. 13, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawai'i. Retired senior staff assistant to the city manager of Gainesville. Survived by husband, William "Bill"; son, Warren; daughters, Tammy Winkler and Tina Smiley; five grandchildren; brothers, William and Kenneth Nicol; sisters, Noelani Baldado and Lucia Minan. Florida services tomorrow; burial at Forest Meadows Central Memorial Park. No flowers; donations to Haven Hospice, 311 S. Main St., Gainesville, FL 32601. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

CRISOLOGO, STEPHANIE TANGONAN, 43, of Honolulu, died Nov. 28, 2009. Born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Aloha Products Produce accounting clerk. Survived by companion, Pepito Nicholas Dela Cruz; son, Sherwin Ray; daughter, Ricelle Calma; brother, Rudy; sisters, Juana and Nieves Robles, Antonia Ventura and Basilia Gaoiran; one grandchild. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Monday at St. John The Baptist Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of The Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 2009]

CRISTE, LORETO BANEZ, 74, of 'Ewa Beach, died July 14, 2009. Born in Santa Maria, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired Queen's Medical Center supply technician. Survived by wife, Concepcion; son, Jeanuel; daughter, Cherry Ignacio; four grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers, David Sr., Crecencio, Dominador and Patricio; sisters, Anita Trajano, Josephina Nelgas, Mansing Capilitan, Dora Dasalla and Filomena Lizardo. Visitation 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 11:15 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 2009]

CRISTOBAL, FELICIDAD TABIOS, 63, of 'Ewa Beach, died April 13, 2009. Born in Pagudpud, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Coconut Waikiki Hotel housekeeper with 20 years of service. Survived by husband, Ferdinand; daughter, Gina Cristobal Ecube; son, Claren; one granddaughter; brothers, Enrique Jr. and Dante Tabios. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Perpetual help Catholic Church; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Saturday at the church; Mass 10 a.m.; graveside service noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

Cristobal, Felicidad Tabios, *April 13*, 2009. Felicidad Tabios Cristobal, 63, of Ewa Beach, a Coconut Waikiki Hotel housekeeper, died in Aiea. She was born in Pagudpud, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. She is survived by husband Ferdinand, son Claren, daughter Gina Cristobal Ecube, brothers Enrique Jr. and Dante Tabios, and one grandchild. Services: 6:30 p.m. Friday and 10 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help. Call after 5:30 p.m. Friday and 9 a.m. Saturday. Burial: noon at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 2009]

CRISTOBAL, JOHNNY "JOHN" TOLORES, 75, of Kane'ohe, died July 23, 2009. Born in Lana'i City, Lana'i. Retired Filco Ford, electronic technician. Survived by sons, Dale and Adonis; daughters, Desirey Kalili, Avis Cristobal and Bridget Salzman; 14 grandchildren; 12 greatgrandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Friday at Seventh-day Adventist Church, Kane'ohe, service 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 2009]

CRISTOBAL, ZOE, of Mililani, died Feb. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Darryl and Robin. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

CRIVELLO, ANNA "ANNIE" PACHECO, 86, of Kaimuki, died June 26, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Formerly employed by Libby Pineapple Cannery. Survived by children, Violet DeCaires, Sylvia Chang, Joseph Jr., Sharon Nisbet-Jones and Esther Barbadillo; 14

grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Monday at Star of the Sea Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 July 2009]

Crivello, Anna Pacheco, *Jun. 26 2009* Anna Pacheco "Annie" Crivello, 86, of Kaimuki, a former Libby Pineapple Cannery employee, died in Honolulu. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by son Joseph Jr., daughters Violet DeCaires, Sylvia Chang, Sharon Nisbet-Jones and Esther Barbadillo; 14 grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Monday at Star of the Sea Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 July 2009]

CRIVELLO, CLARENCE WALTER, 84, of Hawaiian Beaches, Hawaii, died Feb. 24, 2009. Born in Papa'ikou. U.S. Postal Service mail carrier. Survived by wife, Felicidad; cousins, nieces and nephews. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 9 a.m. Friday at Pahoa Sacred Heart Catholic Church; Mass 9 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Hawaiii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 9 March 2009]

Crivello, Clarence Walter, Feb. 24, 2009 Clarence Walter Crivello, 84, of Hawaiian Beaches, Hawaii, an Army veteran during World War II and mail carrier, died at home. He was born in Papaikou, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Felicidad C. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary chapel. Call after 5 p.m. Mass: 9 a.m. Friday at Pahoa Sacred Heart Catholic Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial to follow at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 March 2009]

CRIVELLO, VIOLET MAE MEDEIROS, 70, of Honomu, Hawai'i, died June 23, 2009. Born in Pepe'ekeo, Hawai'i. A homemaker and also a member of the Honomu Village Association and Honomu Good Shepherd Catholic Church. Survived by sons, Steven "Crevy," Timothy "Tim" and Jonathan; daughter, Bonnie Jean; hanai daughter, Brandy Fisher; 15 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Honomu Good Shepherd Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 11:45 a.m. at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 2009]

CROCKFORD, MARY KATHLEEN, 78, of Kihei, Maui, died March 27, 2009. Born in Maple Lake, Minn. Librarian. Survived by sons, Scott, Douglas and Andrew; brother, Don Vandergon; sisters, Patricia Stumph and Connie Yantes; three grandchildren. Memorial service pending. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

Crockford, Mary Kathleen, *March* 27, 2009 Mary Kathleen Crockford, 78, of Kihei, Maui, a librarian in California, died at home. She was born in Maple Lake, Minn. She is survived by sons Scott, Douglas and Adrew; brother Don Vandergon; sisters Patricia Stumph and Connie Yantes; and three grandchildren. Services are pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 2009]

CRONIN, SUSAN HELENE, also known as SUSAN HELENE CHESKI, 68, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, 2008. Born in Chicago. Born in Chicago. Member of Star of The Sea Church.

Survived by sons, Richard, Harry, Eddie and Michael Cheski; daughters, Helene Delilo and MaryAnn Cheski; two grandchildren; sisters, Patsy Yesulailis, Geri Lynch and Joan Walsh. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at Star of The Sea Church; Mass 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 January 2009]

Cronin, Susan Helene, *Dec. 30, 2008* Susan Helen Cronin, formerly known as Susan Helen Cheski, 68, of Honolulu. She was born in Chicago. She is survived sons Richard, Harry, Eddie and Michael Cheski; daughters Helene Delilo and MaryAnn, Cheski; sister patsy Yesulailis Geri Lynch and Joan Walsh; and two grandchildren. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Catholic Church, 4478 Aliikoa St. Kahala. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 January 2009]

CROSS, DOROTHY "DOTTIE" CRANFORD, 89, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Jan. 23, 2009. Born in Phoenix. Employee and avid supporter of the Easter Seals Society. Survived by daughter, Kay Harper; son, John; five grandchildren. Celebration of life 1 p.m. Saturday at Hilo Yacht Club. Aloha attire. No flowers. Memorial donations to the Easter Seals Society or Hospice of Hilo. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 2009]

CROW, MARY JANE DE, 79, of Kane'ohe, died March 14, 2009. Born in Syracuse, N.Y. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Thurlow "DE"; sons, Michael and Steven; sister, Barbara Connors; one granddaughter. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at O'ahu Cemetery Chapel; celebration of life service 10:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Donations to the Arthritis Foundation. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 April 2009]

CROWELL, BEATRIX KEALAHINANOOPUNA, 89, of Honolulu, died Nov. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Member of the Kaahumanu Society. Survived by sons, Reinhardt and Carter; daughter, Freida Menezes; eight grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 December 2009]

CROWELL, LUCY "AUNTY LUCY LEE" MILDRED, 81, of Honolulu, died Aug. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Hula teacher for Lucy Lee's Polynesian Studio/costume designer for Hula Supply Center. Survived by daughters, Donnie Lu Koga and Joby Ann Lee; one grandson; sisters, Mary Wade and Jeannette Domingo. Visitation 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; inurnment 12:45 p.m. at Nuuanu Memorial park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 2009]

CRUMLY, MERRIE CHRISTINE OLSON, 86, of Honolulu, died Nov. 8, 2009. Born in Los Angeles. An artist; state Department of Education educator who piloted the first class for children with learning disabilities in public schools in the U.S. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Donations to St. Clement's Episcopal Church or Hospice Hawaii. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 2010]

CRUTHERS, EVAN D., 68, of Port Angeles, Wash., formerly of Honolulu, died July 23, 2009. Born in Victoria, Canada. Formerly employed by Media Five architectural firm. Survived by

wife, Shirley; daughter, Chris; sons, Mark, Paul and Mathew; stepson, Ron Patton; three grandsons; a granddaughter; mother, Eda Olney; brother, Mervin; half brothers, Brad and Edge; half sister, Muffin Jensen. Service Aug. 22 in Washington. Donations to First Presbyterian Church of Port Angeles, 139 W. 8th St., Port Angeles, WA 98632. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 2009]

Cruthers, Evan D., *July 23*, 2009. Evan D. Cruthers, 68, of Port Angeles, Wash., formerly of Honolulu, a Media Five architectural firm retiree, died. He was born in Victoria, Canada. He is survived wife, Shirley; sons, Mark, Paul and Mathew; daughter, Chris Cruthers; stepson, Ron Patton; mother, Eda Olney; brother, Mervin; half brothers, Brad and Edge; half sister, Muffin Jensen and four grandchildren. Services in Washington. Donations suggested to First Presbyterian Church of Port Angeles, 139 W. 8th St., Port Angeles, WA 98632. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 2009]

CRUZ, ANACLETO DELA, 91, of Waipahu, died April 13, 2009. Born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Enjoyed gardening. Survived by wife, Maria; sons, Jose, Efren and Samuel; daughter, Antonia Macabangon; sister, Damiana Agno; 12 grandchildren; 13 greatgrandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 May 2009]

CRUZ, ANDREA CASTILLO DE LA, 91, of Pähoa, Hawaii, died Dec. 7, 2009. Born in the Philippines. Homemaker. Survived by daughter, Tita Schildt; grandson, Erik Schildt; greatgranddaughter, Jasmine Schildt. Private service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 2009]

CRUZ, APOLONIO TORIBIO DELA, 79, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died April 17, 2009. Born in the Philippines. Retired Hilo High custodian; Puna Sugar Co. worker. Survived by wife, Emerenciana "Miling"; daughters, Maria McGuire and Maria Christina Higa; son, Feddy; brother, Facundo; sisters, Felicidad Flores, Clarita Loria, Valentina Mendonsa and Rosaria. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 10:30 a.m. Burial 11:45 a.m. at Homelani Memorial Park (Section 7). Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 2009]

CRUZ, BERNARDO "BENNY" ALEJANDRO DELA, 79, of Waipahu, died June 28, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Federal pest controller at Schofield Barracks. Survived by wife, Caridad; sons, Medardo, Roy and Leo; daughter, Jeanet Pascua; eight grandchildren; brothers, Bert and Paul. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; rosary 6 p.m.; eulogy 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 10:30 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass noon; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 July 2009]

Cruz, Bernardo Alejandro Dela, *Jun.* 28, 2009 Bernardo Alejandro "Benny" Dela Cruz, 79, of Waipahu, a retired Army sergeant first class and a civil servant pest controller at Schofield Barracks, died in Waipahu. He was born in Lihue. He is survived by wife Caridad S.; sons Medardo T., Roy T., and Leo R.; daughter Jeanet Pascua; brothers Bert and Paul; and eight

grandchildren. Rosary: 6 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Mass: noon Monday at St. Joseph Church, 94-675 Farrington Highway, Waipahu. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: 1: 30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2009]

Cruz, de la Andrea Castillo, *Dec. 7, 2009* Andrea Castillo de la Cruz, 91, of Pahoa, Hawaii, a homemaker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in the Philippines. She is survived by daughter Tita Schildt, a grandchild and a great-grandchild. Private services to be held at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 2009]

CRUZ, ELIXA "NANA", 65, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 7, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawai'i. A homemaker. Survived by son, Gilleboy; daughters, Linda, Elizabeth, Margarita, Monalisa, Nancy, Chica, Rachel Arrojo, Keleeda Thomas and Nena; brothers, Mathew, Benedict, Clifford, Norbert and Winfred Kelepolo; sisters, Hazel Juanich, Lurline Kina and Hilda House; 53 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at 16-1506 Pohaku Circle, Kea'au; celebration of life 11 a.m. Urn committal 10 a.m. Sunday at Alae Cemetery (Section K). Flowers and lei welcome, Causal attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 2009]

Cruz, Elixa, Sept. 7, 2009 Elixa "Nana" Cruz, 65, of Hilo, a homemaker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Kona. She is survived by son Gilleboy; daughters Linda, Elizabeth, Margarita, Monalisa, Nancy, Chica and Nena Cruz, Rachel Arrojo and Keleeda Thomas; brothers Mathew, Benedict, Clifford, Norbert and Winfred Kelepolo; sisters Hazel Juanich, Lurline Kina and Hilda House; 53 grandchildren; and 22 great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 11 a.m. Saturday at 16-1506 Pohaku Circle, Keeau. Call after 10 a.m. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Sunday at Alae Cemetery (Section K). Casual attire. Flowers and leis welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 September 2009]

Cruz, MacArthur Dela Sr., Jul. 2, 2009 MacArthur Dela Cruz Sr., 64, of Kekaha, Kauai, a Kekaha Sugar Co. employee and Syngenta retiree, died. He was born in Waimea, Kauai. He is survived by wife Linda, sons MacArthur Jr. and Doren, brother Robert, sister Gladys Cherry, seven grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at MacArthur Park in Kekaha. Call after 9:30 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2009]

CRUZ, MACARTHUR DELA SR., 64, of Kekaha, Kaua'i, died July 2, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. Worked for Kekaha Sugar Co. Survived by wife, Linda; sons, MacArthur Jr. and Doren; brother Robert; sister Gladys Cherry; seven grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at MacArthur Park; service 10:30 to 11 a.m. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]

CRUZ, MARGARITA T. DELA, 88, of Kahului, Maui, died Aug. 21, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired Maui Farmers Exchange packer. Survived by sons, Roxas Tomas, Rolando and Ceasar; daughters, Lilia Sado, Wilma, Norma Ragasa and Nancy Sebastian; 19 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony Church, Wailuku,

Maui; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

CRUZ, PEDRO APONTE, 92, of 'Ewa Beach, died Feb. 24, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Retired city laborer. Survived by sister, Annie Lee; caregivers, James and Helen Ortiz; nephews; nieces. Visitation 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 2009]

Cruz, Pedro Aponte, Feb. 24, 2009 Pedro Aponte Cruz, 92, of Ewa Beach, a retired city laborer, died in Ka Punawai Ola. He was born in Lihue. He is survived bysister Annie Lee and caregivers James and Helen Ortiz. Services: 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 March 2009]

CUADRO, CONSUELO ARCANGEL, 87, of Waikapu, Maui, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired from the Hyatt Regency, Maui. Survived by sons, Reynaldo and Nelson; daughters, Yolanda Gazmen, Carolina Andam, Anita Daquioag, Leticia "Letty" and Beverly Kahahane; 18 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6:30 to 7:30 p.m. Friday at Christ The King Church, Kahului; prayer service 7:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 11 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 2009]

CUADRO, CONSUELO ARCANGEL, 87, of Waikapu, Maui, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired from the Hyatt Regency, Maui. Survived by sons, Reynaldo and Nelson; daughters, Yolanda Gazmen, Carolina Andam, Anita Daquioag, Leticia "Letty" and Beverly Kahahane; 18 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6:30 to 7:30 p.m. Friday at Christ The King Church, Kahului; prayer service 7:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 11 a.m.; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery, Wailuku. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 October 2009]

CUADRO, CONSUELO ARCANGEL, 87, of Waikapu, Maui, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired from the Hyatt Regency, Maui. Survived by sons, Reynaldo and Nelson; daughters, Yolanda Gazmen, Carolina Andam, Anita Daquioag, Leticia "Letty" and Beverly Kahahane; 18 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6:30 to 7:30 p.m. Nov. 6 at Christ The King Church; prayer service 7:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 11 a.m. Nov. 7 at the church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 2009]

CUADRO, CONSUELO ARCANGEL, 87, of Waikapu, Maui, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired from the Hyatt Regency Maui. Survived by sons, Reynaldo and Nelson; daughters, Yolanda Gazmen, Carolina Andam, Anita Daquioag, Letty, and Beverly Kahahane; 18 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6:30 to 9 p.m. Nov. 6 at Christ The King Catholic Church; prayer service 7:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 11 a.m. Nov. 7 at the church; Mass 11 a.m; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 2009]

CUARISMA, MARGARET "CHOOCHOO", 66, of Waialua, died Dec. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by brothers, [0xa0] Melvin, Hiram, Jason, Glenn and Alfred; sisters, Charlene White, Joann Freeney, Jan Sayers, Marlene Canencia, Nina Harshbarger, Ashley Sanchez, Marchell Huewaa, Harriet Childs, Sharon Miyake and Susan Matsumoto. Service 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at 67-307 Kanalu St., Waialua. Graveside service 2 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2009]

Cuarisma, Margaret, *Dec. 3, 2009* Margaret "ChooChoo" Cuarisma, 66, of Waialua, died in Wahiawa General Hospital. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brothers Melvin, Hiram, Jason and Glenn Cuarisma, and Alfred Huewaa; and sisters Charlene White, Joann Freeney, Jan Sayers, Marlene Canencia, Nina Harsbarger, Ashley Sanchez, Marchell Huewaa, Harriet Childs, Sharon Miyake and Susan Matsumoto. Services: 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at 67-307 Kanalu St., Waialua. Graveside services; 2 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 2009]

CUARISMA, MARK, 52, of Wai'anae, died April 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Liu Construction mason. Survived by wife, Darlene; daughters, Chamme Keawe and Liana; mother, Harue; best friend, Hiram Silva; brothers, Jason and Glen; sisters, Harriet Childs, Sharon Miyake and Susan Matsumoto; grandchildren, Chamme Ann, Anthony Jr., Chante Keawe and Dakota Telles. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service noon. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 2009]

CUARISMA, MICHAEL MATIAS, 80, of Waianae, died Oct. 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Former security guard and truck driver; also employed by Yick Lung Crack Seed. Survived by three sons; brother, Emilio; nieces, nephews. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2010]

Cuarisma, Michael Matias, Oct. 31, 2009 Michael Matias Cuarisma, Oct. 31, 2009 Michael Matias Cuarisma, 80, of Waianae, a former security guard, truck driver and Yick Lung Cracked Seeds employee, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by three sons and brother Emilio. Services: 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

CUBIO, PAULINO JALA, 101, of Wahiawä, died Nov 7. 2009. Born in Tagbilaran, Bohol, Philippines. Retired Dole Pineapple Co, truck driver. Survived by daughter, Clara Tokumoto; eight grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; caregiver, Marilyn Castillo. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 2009]

Cubio, Paulino Jala, *Nov.* 7, 2009 Paulino Jala Cubio, 101, of Wahiawa, a retired Dole Pineapple Co. truck driver, died in Wahiawa General Hospital. He was born in Tagbilaran, Bohol, Philippines. He is survived by daughter Clara Tokumoto, caregiver Marilyn Castillo, eight-grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

CUI, EZEKIEL "KELLY", 70, died March 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Soledad; sons, Patrick and Kelly; daughters, Gaylene Resnick and Ursula Cui; three

grandchildren; sisters, Miguela Briones, Vicenta Pugeda, Linda Sablan, Katherine Scott, Jocelyn Pangelinan, Shirley Rezantes, Christine Smith, Susanah Cui, Jeanne O'Toole and Deborah Teves; brother, Constancio Jr. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 2009]

CULLEN, JAMES KANIO, 79, of Honolulu, died May 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Air Force technical sergeant. Survived by brothers, Patrick Sr. and Jerry; sister, Anni Lee; nieces; nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

CULLEN, LAVERNE LEINAALA KAEO KEMA, 67, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, James "Kimo" Jr., Ricardo, Jon'Dale and Jared-Lee; daughters, Luana, Bonnie Alexander, Hazeline Palakiko, SeannaLynn Mahilum and Priscilla-Alana Antolin; 10 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; brothers, Charles Jr., Alva, Lewellyn and Gerald Kaeo; sisters, Lucille Kelly, Sweethart Masoli and Odetta Kaeo. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 6:30 p.m.; cremation to follow. Lei only. Casual or aloha attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2009]

CULLEN, PATRICK DALE, 57, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Halawa Correctional Facility chef supervisor. Survived by son, Kurt; mother, Eva Chang Cullen; brothers, Stephen and Douglas; sister, Colleen Lee. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of The Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 2009]

CUMLAT, AVELINO SORIANO, 79, of Päpaikou, Hawaii, died Nov. 9, 2009. Born in Bangui, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Mauna Loa Orchard Co. nut picker. Survived by wife, Leonida; son, Leo; sister, Trinidad Tangonan; one granddaughter. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary chapel, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Immaculate Heart of Mary Catholic Church, Päpaikou; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 2009]

CUMLAT, AVELINO SORIANO, 79, of Päpaikou, Hawaii, died Nov. 9, 2009. Born in Bangui, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Mauna Loa Orchard Co. nut picker. Survived by wife, Leonida; son, Leo; sister, Trinidad Tangonan; one granddaughter. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary chapel, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Heart of Mary Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 2009]

CUMMINGS, BESSIE MISUE, 89, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died July 1, 2009. Born in Kapa'a. Homemaker. Survived by daughters, Elizabeth Alfiler, Patience and Linda Morishige; sisters, Bernice Saiki, Alice Victorino and Jane Kashiwabara; four grandchildren; nine greatgrandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Kapa'a First Hawaiian Church; service 10 a.m.; inurnment at later date at Kaua'i Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 July 2009]

CUMMINGS, EMILY, 84, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired housekeeper in the hotel industry. Survived by sons, Elward "Kila" Alexander and Frederick

"Lani" Kukahiko; daughter, Letha Marie Tavares; 16 grandchildren; 27 great-grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; burial 9 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park Garden of Meditation. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 2009]

CUMMINGS, GARY FRANK SR., 75, of Anahola, Kauai, died Oct. 25, 2009. Born in Hanamäulu, Kauai. Retired heavy-equipment operator with E.F. Nilson. Survived by wife, Ruby; children, Gary Jr., Sharlyn Delos Reyes, Lizann Oga, Momi Carvalho, Steve, Ed, Randall, Puanani Gomes and Sherri Yokotake; 33 grandchildren, 41 great-grandchildren; sister, Agnes Apo; brothers, Kenneth Sr., John Sr. and Wilbert Sr. Visitation 9 to 10:45 a.m. Friday at Immaculate Conception Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial to follow at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 October 2009]

CUMMINGS, GARY FRANK SR., 75, of Anahola, Kauai, died Oct. 25, 2009. Born in Hanamäulu, Kauai. Retired heavy-equipment operator with E.F. Nilson. Survived by wife, Ruby; children, Gary Jr., Sharlyn Delos Reyes, Lizann Oga, Momi Carvalho, Steve, Ed, Randall, Puanani Gomes and Sherri Yokotake; 33 grandchildren, 41 great-grandchildren; sister, Agnes Apo; brothers, Kenneth Sr., John Sr. and Wilbert Sr. Visitation 9 to 10:45 a.m. Friday at Immaculate Conception Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial to follow at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 October 2009]

CUMMINGS, ROBERT JOSEPH, 51, of Manteca, Calif., formerly of Hawai'i and Oregon, died May 21, 2009. Born in Miami. Dialysis technician. Survived by children, Justine and Jason; three grandchildren; brothers, Roger and Mark; sister, Debra Aragonniswonger. Private service with his children and family at a later date. Arrangements by Lodi All Faiths Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 2009]

CUNHA, GUY MASA, 35, of Kane'ohe, died March 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Bank teller. Survived by daughter, Geena; parents, David Sr. and Gwen; brother, David Jr.; sister, Jessica; companion, Renee Shintani; grandparents, Guy and Harriet Nakamoto, Bernice Bailey and Della Auld. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 2009]

Cunha, Guy Masa, *March 11, 2009* Guy Masa Cunha, 35, of Kaneohe, a bank teller, died in Wahiawa General Hospital. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by companion Renee Shintani, daughter Geena, parents David and Gwen Sr., brother David Jr., sister Jessica K. and Grandparents Guy and Harriet Nakamoto, Bernice Bailey and Della Auld. Services: 7 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 March 2009]

CUNNINGHAM, CAROL WATSON, 65, of Honolulu, died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired. Survived by daughters, Kiwa Hiilani and Kayli; sister, Kellye Wallett; one grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2009]

CUNNINGHAM, DAVID LEE, 55, of Waipahu, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Nashville, Tenn. Retired Tripler Army Medical Center food service specialist. Survived by wife, Marilou; sons, Darryl, David, Jr. and Gerard; daughters, Rochelle Daniels and Erinrose Gaw; brothers, Dee-Foster Newsome, Edward, Herman and Darryl; sister, Sandra; seven grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 8 p.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Committal service 10 a.m. Nov. 13 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2009]

Cunningham, David Lee, Oct. 24, 2009 David Lee Cunningham, 55, of Waipahu, a retired Tripler Army Medical Center food service speacilist and Navy veteran, died in Ewa Beach. He was born in Nashville, Tenn. He is survived by wife Marilou; sons Darryl, David Jr. and Gerard; daughters Rochelle Daniels and Erinrose Gaw; brothers Dee-Foster Newsome, and Edward, Herman and Darryl Cunningham; sister Sandra; and seven grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Burial: 10 a.m. Nov. 13 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. Incorrect information for an obituary published yesterday. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 November 2009]

CUNNINGHAM, MICHAEL OSBORNE, 88, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Feb. 13, 2009. Born in Kapa'a, Kaua'i. Retired from Department of Water Supply. Survived by sons, Eugene, Michael, Christopher and Scott; brothers, William and Thomas; sister, Myra Yanagihara; five grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Hilo; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park Lehua Section. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 February 2009]

Cunningham, Michael Osborne, Feb. 13, 2009 Michael Osborne Cunningham, 88, of Hilo, a retired Board of Water Supply employee, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Kapaa, Kauai. He is survived by sons Eugene, Michael, Christopher and Scott; brothers William and Thomas; sister Myra Yanagihara; and five grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park, Lehua Section. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 February 2009]

CUNNINGHAM, PRISCILLA KAPUA ALIKA DUARTE, 87, of Keauhou, Hawaii, died Oct. 25, 2009. Born in Keauhou Mauka, Hawaii. Retired housekeeper. Survived by sons, Lloyd and Lowell; daughters, Juliette Alika, Lorna Delbarba and Beverly Evans; hänai daughter, Laurene Alika-Tripp; eight grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Lanakila Congregational Church Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kailua, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 2009]

CURRIER, ELIZABETH HELENA, 84, formerly of Honolulu, died March 17, 2009. Born in Galesburg, Ill. Active in the local and military communities. Survived by husband, John; daughters, Vicki and Kathryn. Private service held. Donations to ARC in Hawaii, 3989 Diamond Head Road, Honolulu, HI 96816 or Special Olympics Hawaii, P.O. Box 3295, Honolulu, HI 96801. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 2009]

Curtis, Jean Alle, Sept. 8, 2009 Jean Allen Curtis, 62, of Honomu, Hawaii, a science teacher, died in Honolulu. She was born in Laurinburg, N.C. She is survived by husband George and brother Victor Neese. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 September 2009]

CURTIS, JEAN ALLEN, 62, of Honomu, Hawai'i, died Sept. 8, 2009. Born in Laurinburg, N.C. Science teacher. Survived by husband, George; brother, Victor Neese; hanai grandson, Adam Wall; uncles, George and C.A. Redmond. Private service in Hilo. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 2009]

CUSTINO, NAONE ZENIA, 84, of Honolulu, died Oct. 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired juvenile detention officer. Survived by sons, Eli, Donald, John Jr. and Robert; brother, Gordon Fernandez; sister, Iwalani Maile; eight grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 2009]

CUTTIE, ROBERT JOSEPH, 61, of Ha'iku, Maui, died Dec. 19, 2008. Born in Joliet, Ill. Maui Electrical Co. troubleshooter. Survived by companion, Dorsa Asing; former wife, Adela; son, Quentin Alika; daughter, Charla Haunani; father, Harold; brothers, Don, Jay, Jim and Vincent; sisters, Helen Stutzman, Mary Jan Lambert, Diane Martin, Carol Cuttie and Cathy Windisch; seven grandchildren. Visitation 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. Monday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 5:30 p.m. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 2009]

CZICHOS, ERWIN F. JR., 86, of Honolulu, formerly of Fort Smith, Ark., California and Texas, died May 26, 2009. Born in Waco, Texas. Retired attorney; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by companion, Eleanor Hanson; grand-daughter, Lynn McNees; great-grandsons, Gerrit Pang and Derek Green. Service in Waco. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 2009]